Insights into the Regulation of Store-Operated Calcium Entry

by

Daniel Prins

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Biochemistry University of Alberta

© Daniel Prins, 2015

<u>Abstract</u>

Calcium (Ca²⁺) ions serve a crucial role in numerous intracellular signaling pathways, controlling physiological functions as diverse as cell proliferation, immune system function, and muscular contraction. As such, the cell has evolved many different mechanisms to precisely control the movement of Ca²⁺ ions into and out of various cellular compartments. One such pathway is called store-operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOCE), which couples an initial depletion of endoplasmic reticulum (ER) luminal Ca²⁺ stores with Ca²⁺ influx across the plasma membrane into the cytoplasm. SOCE is controlled by two major proteins, STIM1 and Orai1. STIM1 senses ER luminal Ca²⁺ levels and transduces this signal across the ER membrane by migrating to subplasmalemmal punctae, where it activates Orai1, a plasma membrane Ca²⁺ channel that allows Ca²⁺ flux across the plasma membrane. SOCE is of key importance to human health; as such, a more complete understanding of how the cell controls SOCE will yield deeper insights into how the pathway might be manipulated for therapeutic purposes.

The research in this thesis focuses on novel cellular mechanisms to control SOCE, specifically focusing on protein-protein interactions of STIM1. We used a variety of biochemical and cell biological techniques to discover novel protein binding partners of STIM1 and to elucidate the functional consequences of these interactions. First, we discovered that ERp57, an ER luminal oxidoreductase, binds to the luminal domain of STIM1. ERp57 binding is dependent upon two highly conserved cysteine residues

within STIM1 and this binding serves to inhibit the initiation of SOCE. We hypothesize that ERp57-STIM1 interactions may act as a brake upon SOCE to prevent its overactivation. Importantly, the triggering of SOCE is known to occur within the ER lumen, and our results were the first published description of a protein-protein interaction within the ER luminal domain of STIM1. Second, we discovered that the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 is subject to calpain cleavage. This cleavage occurs in healthy cells to regulate the abundance of STIM1: inhibition of calpain cleavage increases STIM1 levels. Additionally, STIM1 cleavage is upregulated during programmed cell death. We hypothesize that the interplay between STIM1 and calpains is a mechanism to control the cellular abundance of STIM1 and that perturbations of this mechanism may lead to dysregulation of STIM1 protein levels. Finally, we discovered that a previously described STIM1-calnexin interaction is of key importance in immune cells. Calnexin-deficient T cells exhibit severely impaired SOCE, which may be due to impaired movement of STIM1 to subplasmalemmal punctae or increased susceptibility to calpain cleavage. Calnexin's effects on SOCE seem to be specific to immune cells, suggesting that the calnexin-STIM1 interaction could be one mechanism by which the immune system strengthens SOCE, where a strong, sustained Ca²⁺ influx is so important. Overall, the research presented in this thesis describes three unique protein binding partners of STIM1 and explains how each interaction serves to regulate SOCE. Any alterations in these interactions may underlie dysregulated SOCE in disease; conversely, interventions targeting these protein binding partners could serve as methods to manipulate SOCE for therapeutic outcomes.

Preface

The literature review presented in chapter 1 of this thesis is my original work.

Chapter 2 of this thesis has been published as Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N., and Michalak, M, 2011, "Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca²⁺ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57", *EMBO Rep.* 12: 1182-8. J. Groenendyk performed the experiments and analyzed the data presented in Figure 2-1B. I performed all other experiments and data analysis, and also prepared and edited the manuscript. M. Michalak was the supervisory author and was involved in manuscript preparation.

The data and analysis presented in chapters 3 and 4 are my original work, as is the concluding analysis presented in chapter 5.

Acknowledgments

The research described in this thesis would not have been possible without the assistance of numerous people and organizations. I do not have the space to properly thank each and every one, but I would like to thank a few by name.

First and foremost, I would like to thank my PhD supervisor, Dr Marek Michalak, who first took me into his lab eight years ago and taught me much of what I know about science. His diligence, intelligence, and imagination have been an inspiration to me throughout the beginning of my research career and I could not have found myself in a better research environment. I am extremely appreciative and proud of the research we've conducted and discussed together and sincerely hope for the opportunity for many productive collaborations in the future.

The members of the Michalak laboratory have been an invaluable resource throughout my graduate career, both in terms of research and in my personal life. It has been a great comfort to know I always have such talented and generous people around me, always willing to help out with an experiment that still won't work after a dozen trials or with data that seem to defy explanation. I will consider myself lucky if my future research environments are even half as collegial.

My supervisory committee members, Dr Larry Fliegel and Dr Nicolas Touret, have been an invaluable resource in guiding my research and thesis preparation. I would like to thank them both for helping to supervise my research over the years, for our scientific collaborations, and for being so willing to provide numerous references. In addition, I thank Dr Gary Eitzen and Dr Jonathan Lytton for taking the time to serve on my PhD defense committee.

I also gratefully acknowledge the funding agencies that have granted me awards over my graduate career- Alberta Innovates- Health Solutions (formerly Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research) and the Canadian Institutes of Health Research. It is a great honor to have received such prestigious awards. No person is an island and so I want to acknowledge my family and friends who have supported me during my research career. To my parents, Phil & Judy, I want to say how much I appreciate the support I've received over the years, whether it was a temporary loan, a home-cooked meal, or career and life advice. I owe so much of who I am today to your example. To my brothers and sisters, it is difficult to imagine five siblings have more divergent career paths than the five of us, but I've always been able to count on you for encouragement and distraction in the form of Nintendo 64 and Ticket to Ride. To my friends, both inside of and outside of the world of science, I appreciate that you have always been there to help me not dwell on the bad days of research and celebrate the good ones.

Finally, I would be remiss not to thank Tom Brady and the Super Bowl XLIX champion New England Patriots for inspiring me thoughout my graduate career and the occasionally arduous thesis preparation process.

Table of Contents

CHAPTER ONE	2
1.1 The endoplasmic reticulum and calcium	3
1.2 Calcium storage and buffering	7
2.1 Store-operated calcium entry	8
2.2 STIM1	11
2.3 Post-translational modification of STIM1	18
2.4 Orai family proteins	20
2.5 TRPC ion channels	22
3.1 SOCE in health and disease	23
3.2 SOCE in the immune system	23
3.3 SOCE and platelet function	25
3.4 SOCE and muscle	26
3.5 SOCE and cancer	29
4.1 Research Objective	33
4.2 Research Hypothesis	34
References	35
	50

CHAPTER TWO	50
Abstract	51
Introduction	
Materials & Methods	53
Expression and purification of recombinant proteins	
Surface plasmon resonance (BIACore) analysis	
Plasmid DNA and site specific mutagenesis	
Cell culture and immunoblotting	
Ca ²⁺ flux measurements	

Confocal microscopy and FRET analysis	55
siRNA transfections	56
Results	57
ERp57, an ER resident oxidoreductase, interacts with the luminal domain of STIM1	57
Enhanced store-operated Ca ²⁺ entry (SOC) in the absence of ERp57	61
ER luminal cysteines of STIM1 form a disulfide bond	69
ER luminal cysteines of STIM1 are required for ERp57 binding and STIM1 oligomerization	72
STIM1 ER luminal cysteines are critical for SOC activation	78
Discussion	81
Acknowledgments	83
References	84

(CHAPTER THREE	
	STIM1 is cleaved by calpains	87
	Abstract	
	Introduction	89
	Materials & Methods	91
	Protein synthesis, cell culture, SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotting	91
	Cytoplasmic Ca ²⁺ measurements	91
	Results	92
	The cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 is a target for proteolytic cleavage	92
	STIM1 cleavage does not modulate store-operated calcium entry	97
	Calpains cleave STIM1 to control its steady state levels	101
	STIM1 cleavage is enhanced in apoptotic cells	106
	Orai1 is required for cleavage of STIM1	107
	Conclusions	110
	Acknowledgments	112
	References	113

CHAPTER FOUR	115
Abstract	116
Introduction	117
Materials and Methods	
Immunoprecipitation, SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotting	
Generation of T lymphocyte-specific CNX ^{-/-} mice	
Isolation of T cells	118
Cytoplasmic Ca ²⁺ measurements	119
Subcellular fractionation	119
Results	
STIM1 interacts with calnexin	121
Store-operated calcium entry is largely unaffected in CNX ^{-/-} fibroblasts	
Store-operated calcium entry is impaired in CNX ^{-/-} T cells	
Calnexin deficiency does not affect STIM1 or Orai1 levels	
STIM1 redistributes in response to ER Ca ²⁺ store depletion	131
STIM1 redistribution is impaired in calnexin-reduced T cells	134
Conclusions	
References	142

C	CHAPTER FIVE	144
	Concluding Remarks	144
	Conclusions	145
	STIM1 is controlled from the ER lumen by ERp57	146
	STIM1 is a target for calpains	149
	Calnexin supports store-operated calcium entry in T cells	152
	Conclusions	155
	References	159

<u>List of Tables</u>

Table	Page
3-1. Predicted calpain cleavage sites within STIM1.	96

List of Figures

Figure	Page
1-1. Intracellular calcium dynamics.	4
1-2. Store-operated calcium entry.	8
1-3. STIM1.	12
2-1. Analysis of interactions between ERp57 and the STIM1 ER luminal	58
domain.	
2-2. FRET before and after store depletion.	60
2-3. Store-operated Ca ²⁺ entry in <i>ERp57^{-/-}</i> cells.	63
2-4. Thapsigargin-releasable Ca^{2+} stores and SOC in the absence and	
presence of ERp57.	65
2-5. Store operated Ca^{2+} entry in <i>ERp57^{-/-}</i> cells with knockdown of STIM1.	67
2-6. Analysis of STIM1 and Orai1 under reducing and non-reducing	70
conditions.	
2-7. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET) analysis of STIM1	74
mutants.	
2-8. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer.	76
2-9. Store-operated Ca ²⁺ entry (SOC) in cells expressing STIM1 mutants.	79
3-1. STIM1 is cleaved by calpains.	94
3-2. Calpain affects store-operated calcium entry.	99
3-3. STIM1 turnover is controlled by calpains.	103
3-4. Calpain cleavage is elevated in apoptotic cells.	108
4-1. Co-immunoprecipitation of STIM1 and calnexin.	122
4-2. Calnexin deficiency does not alter store-operated calcium entry	
(SOCE) in fibroblasts.	124
4-3. Store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) is impaired in calnexin-	
deficient T cells of thymic origin.	127
4-4. STIM1 and Orai1 levels are unaffected by the presence of calnexin.	130

4-5. STIM1 redistribution in response to store depletion can be visualized		
via subcellular fractionation.	132	
4-6. STIM1 redistribution is impaired in calnexin-depleted T cells.	136	
4-7. Comparison of STIM1 levels in heaviest fractions.	138	
5-1. Protein-protein interactions within SOCE.	157	

List of Abbreviations

BiP	Immunoglobulin binding protein
CaM	Calmodulin
CaN	Calcineurin
CAPN	Calpain
CAST	Calpastatin
CFP	Cyan fluorescent protein
CIF	Calcium influx factor
CNX	Calnexin
CRAC	Calcium-release activated channel
CRACM1	Calcium release activated channel modulator
CRACR2A	Calcium release activated channel regulator 2A
CRT	Calreticulin
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
EB1	End binding protein 1
ECCE	Excitation coupled calcium entry
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
EGTA	Ethylene glycol tetraacetic acid
ER	Endoplasmic reticulum
ERK	Extracellular signal regulated kinase
ERp57	Endoplasmic reticulum protein of 57 kDa
FRET	Forster resonance energy transfer
GAPDH	Glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase
GRP94	Glucose-regulated protein of 94 kDa
GST	Glutathione S-transferase
IP ₃	Inositol trisphosphate
IP ₃ R	Inositol trisphosphate receptor
IRE1	Inositol responsive element 1

Lck	Lymphocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase
MEF	Mouse embryonic fibroblast
MHC	Major histocompatibility complex
MW	Molecular weight
NCX	Sodium-calcium exchanger
NFAT	Nuclear factor of activated T cells
Ni-NTA	Nickel nitrilotriacetic acid
NK	Natural killer
NMR	Nuclear magnetic resonance
NSCLC	Non-small cell lung cancer
Orai1	Calcium release activated channel 1
P0	Myelin protein zero
PAGE	Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PARP	Poly ADP ribose polymerase
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDI	Protein disulfide isomerase
РМСА	Plasma membrane calcium ATPase
PMP22	Peripheral myelin protein 22
POST	Partner of STIM1
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
SAM	Sterile alpha motif
SARAF	SOCE-associated regulatory factor
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulfate
SERCA	Sarco/endoplasmic reticulum calcium ATPase
siRNA	Small interfering ribonucleic acid
SOAR	STIM1-Orai1 activating region
SOCE	Store-operated calcium entry
SOCI	Store-operated calcium influx
STAT3	Signal transducer and activator of transcription 3

STIM1	Stromal interaction molecule 1
TAM	Tubular aggregate myopathy
TG	Thapsigargin
TM	Transmembrane
TRP	Transient receptor potential
TRPC	Transient receptor potential, canonical
VSMC	Vascular smooth muscle cells
YFP	Yellow fluorescent protein

CHAPTER ONE

Introduction

<u>1.1 The endoplasmic reticulum and calcium</u>

The endoplasmic reticulum is an organelle consisting of interconnected tubules that is responsible for diverse functions, including synthesis of transmembrane and secretory proteins as well as quality control of their folding^{1,2}. Most notably for this thesis, it is the major Ca²⁺ storage organelle within the cell^{3,4}, with a total Ca²⁺ concentration on the order of 1-3 mM and a free Ca²⁺ concentration of approximately 200-400 µM^{4,5}. The majority of Ca²⁺ within the ER lumen is buffered by a variety of luminal Ca²⁺-binding proteins⁶. Calcium (Ca²⁺) ions serve an integral role in cellular function, especially as a second messenger for many cellular signaling processes. As such, maintaining ER Ca2+ homeostasis is key to the proper functioning of numerous Ca²⁺ signaling pathways, and so the movement of Ca^{2+} into and out of the ER is of key importance, as is depicted in Figure 1-1. Ca²⁺ can be released from the ER by several regulated pathways; for example, the inositol trisphosphate receptor (IP₃R) releases Ca²⁺ from the ER into the cytoplasm in response to the binding of IP₃⁷. The reverse of this process, Ca²⁺ uptake into the ER, is primarily the responsibility of the sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca²⁺ ATPase SERCA⁸. Ca²⁺ can also be moved out of the cytoplasm into the extracellular milieu by plasma membrane proteins such as the sodium-calcium exchanger (NCX) and the plasma membrane Ca²⁺ ATPase (PMCA)⁸. Elevations in cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentrations can trigger numerous signaling pathways, including control of the immune system, muscular contraction, and fertilization⁹. As Ca²⁺ signaling can control so many different cellular pathways- as varied as regulation of gene transcription, muscular contraction, and control of immune function- it is absolutely essential that the cell carefully regulate Ca²⁺ movement, both spatially and temporally. Some signaling pathways require a strong Ca²⁺ signal, both in amplitude and duration, and this strong Ca²⁺ signaling is frequently the responsibility of a pathway known by various names, including storeoperated calcium influx (SOCI), calcium-release activated channels (CRAC), and storeoperated calcium entry (SOCE). While there are slight different between the exact

meaning of these terms, for the purposes of these thesis, the term SOCE will be preferred.



Figure 1-1. Intracellular calcium dynamics. A condensed view of some pathways taken by Ca²⁺ ions in the cells is presented. At top left, a signal is received by a plasma membrane receptor, leading to production of inositol trisphosphate (IP₃). IP₃ binds to the IP₃ receptor on the endoplasmic reticulum, allowing for Ca²⁺ release from the ER lumen into the cytoplasm. Cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ can trigger various downstream signaling pathways, including muscular contraction, gene transcription, fertilization, and proliferation. In order to terminate the Ca²⁺ signal, Ca²⁺ ions can either be taken up into the ER via the actions of SERCA or it can be moved across the plasma membrane into the extracellular milieu via the actions of NCX and PMCA.

1.2 Calcium storage and buffering

As mentioned previously, the ER serves as the principal intracellular Ca²⁺ store, with a total concentration on the order of 1 mM and a free concentration in the range of 200 μ M⁵. The remainder of ER Ca²⁺ is buffered by a variety of proteins, which will be discussed briefly. One of the most important ER Ca²⁺ buffers is a 46 kDa protein called calreticulin, which serves as a chaperone to ensure correct folding of glycoproteins and is also responsible for buffering up to half of ER Ca²⁺ in non-muscle cells^{10,11}. Structurally, Ca2+-binding is found within the C-domain of calreticulin, which contains abundant negatively charged amino acid residues¹¹. Calreticulin is an absolutely essential protein: its absence is embryonic lethal due to impaired cardiogenesis, characterized by thin ventricular walls and aberrant myofibrillogenesis¹². This defect can be traced back to calreticulin's role within Ca²⁺ signaling, as calreticulin-deficient cells showed no nuclear translocation of nuclear factor of activated T-cells (NFAT), which is normally activated in response to the Ca²⁺-dependent phosphatase calcineurin¹². Expression of constitutively active calcineurin rescued cardiogenesis¹³. Overexpression of calreticulin increased readily mobilizable ER Ca²⁺ stores¹⁴, and, when targeted to the mouse heart, overexpression of calreticulin was lethal due to heart block¹⁰. Interestingly, recent results linked a series of mutations in the C-terminus of calreticulin with a family of cancers called myeloproliferative neoplasms. All these mutations were predicted to disrupt the amino acid sequence of calreticulin's C-terminus; as this would almost certainly affect calreticulin's Ca²⁺ signaling abilities, these results suggest a link between aberrant Ca²⁺ control and cancer progression¹⁵.

BiP (immunoglobulin binding protein) is another ER luminal protein with dual functions in both control of protein folding and Ca²⁺ buffering^{16,17}. It is thought to buffer approximately one quarter of ER luminal Ca²⁺¹⁷. GRP94 (glucose-regulated protein of 94 kDa), also residing within the ER lumen, binds Ca²⁺ at up to fifteen sites of variable affinity^{18,19,20}. Protein disulfide isomerase (PDI) is an ER luminal protein; as its name

suggests, it is responsible for isomerization of disulfide bonds. However, it also plays a role in Ca²⁺ buffering^{19,21,22}, and, intriguingly, its PDI activity may be Ca²⁺-regulated²³. Overall, it is clear that the importance of the ER as an intracellular Ca²⁺ storage organelle is reflected in the variety of proteins cells possess to buffer this Ca²⁺. It is interesting to note the close relationship between Ca²⁺ binding proteins and protein chaperones, pointing to an inextricable link between these two essential functions of the ER.

2.1 Store-operated calcium entry

The process of SOCE has been known in the calcium community for almost thirty years, being first described by Putney in 1986. He and his colleagues described a mechanism that coupled the loss of Ca²⁺ from the ER into the cytoplasm (emblematic of many Ca²⁺ signaling pathways) with Ca²⁺ influx across the plasma membrane into the cytoplasm²⁴. However, the molecular identities of the proteins mediating this process escaped identification for another twenty years. In 2005, a protein called stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) was shown to be required for SOCE^{25,26}, followed by the identification of calcium release activated channel (Orai) family proteins in 2006²⁷. The subsequent decade of research elucidated the intricate choreography of these two proteins. Though STIM1 and Orai1 are necessary and sufficient for SOCE to occur²⁸, the literature has also described the involvement of numerous other players. A cartoon version of the process of SOCE is depicted in Figure 1-2.



Figure 1-2. Store-operated calcium entry. (A) A cartoon depicting SOCE shows, at top, a resting cell, where STIM1 is bound to Ca²⁺ and held diffusely throughout the endoplasmic reticulum membrane, away from the plasma membrane. At bottom, after store depletion, Ca²⁺-free STIM1 homooligomerizes, translocates to subplasmalemmal punctae, and binds to Orai1. This STIM1-Orai1 binding activates the Ca²⁺ channel activity of Orai1, allowing Ca²⁺ to enter the cell. (B) A cell expressing YFP-tagged STIM1 shows YFP-STIM1 at rest (left panel, diffusely distributed throughout ER) and after store depletion (right panel, within subplasmalemmal punctae).

<u>2.2 STIM1</u>

STIM1 was first identified as playing a role in SOCE via two RNA interference screens, one in *Drosophila* cells²⁵ and one in human cells²⁶. Interestingly, STIM1 was first identified in literature (under the name SIM, or stromal interaction molecule) as a plasma membrane molecule capable of interacting with pre-B cells²⁹. Publications on STIM1 were sparse until its identification as a constituent of SOCE, but further research in this period showed it to have a close homologue (named STIM2)³⁰, found that STIM1 could act as a tumor suppressor gene^{31,32}, and continued to localize it as a plasma membrane protein^{31,33}. However, in describing STIM1's role in SOCE, Liou et al. instead found that a YFP-tagged STIM1 construct co-localized with endoplasmic reticulum markers and that antibodies against YFP (which would be in the putative extracellular domain, were STIM1 found in the plasma membrane) did not recognize any protein in intact cells. The authors further discovered that YFP-STIM1 was diffusely distributed throughout the ER when ER Ca2+ stores were replete, but quickly moved to subplasmalemmal punctae after Ca2+ store depletion²⁶. Roos et al., working in both Drosophila and human cells, corroborated the importance of STIM1 in SOCE and showed STIM1 suppression impaired SOCE, via both cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ and patch-clamp experiment²⁵. Though the subsequent decade of research has added much to our understanding of the nuances of STIM1 function and control, the extent to which these early papers presaged the accepted model of a decade later is remarkable.

Structurally, STIM1 is a 90 kDa single-pass transmembrane protein that is resident in both the ER and the plasma membrane (as shown in Figure 1-3). Its N-terminus is within the ER lumen and is characterized by several important domains, most notably a Ca^{2+} -binding EF-hand and a sterile α -motif (SAM)³⁰. STIM1 then possesses a membranespanning domain and a long cytoplasmic region, which contains coiled-coil domains and regions rich in serine, proline, and lysine residues³⁴. As the Ca²⁺-binding EF-hand is within the ER lumen, it is perhaps unsurprising that this serves as the Ca²⁺ sensing

feature of STIM1: mutations within the EF-hand region were shown to eliminate STIM1's sensitivity to Ca²⁺ and render the protein constitutively active²⁶. This EF-hand folds cooperatively with the SAM, yielding a domain called the 'EF-SAM motif' that is responsible for the initiation of SOCE. Structural work using nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) showed that when cells are at rest and ER Ca^{2+} stores are replete, the EF-SAM motif folds in a manner so as to shield a series of hydrophobic residues from the ER lumen. When ER Ca²⁺ stores are depleted, Ca²⁺ necessarily dissociates from the EF hand; this in turn yields a conformational change in the EF-SAM motif that exposes hydrophobic residues. Exposure of these residues promotes the homo-oligomerization of the luminal domains of STIM1, which is the triggering event of SOCE³⁵. Indeed, when the luminal domain of STIM1 is replaced with protein domains whose homooligomerization can be pharmacologically forced, it has been shown that this oligomerization event is necessary and sufficient to initiate SOCE³⁶. If the luminal domain of STIM1 is instead deleted, these STIM1 mutant proteins are unable to translocate to subplasmalemmal punctae³⁷. After aggregation of the luminal domains of STIM1, the interactions between multiple copies of STIM1 are strengthened by the cytoplasmic, coiled-coil domains³⁸. In the Ca²⁺-bound condition, STIM1 exists as an inactive dimer, as shown by the presence of Förster resonance energy transfer (FRET) signal between YFP-STIM1 and CFP-STIM1 even at rest^{39,40}. Thus, the homooligomerization triggered by Ca²⁺ dissociation manifests itself as the creation of higher order oligomers.



Figure 1-3. STIM1. A cartoon depicting structural features of STIM1 is shown. The luminal domain of STIM1 is characterized by two highly conserved cysteine residues, Ca²⁺-binding EF-hands, and a sterile α -motif (SAM). The EF hands and SAM fold cooperatively into what is called the EF-SAM motif, which is responsible for triggering SOCE. STIM1 has a single transmembrane domain, several coiled-coil (CC) regions, and Pro/Ser and Lys-rich regions. The coiled-coil domain of STIM1 further mediate its homooligomerization.

After oligomerization, STIM1 clusters migrate to subplasmalemmal punctae, which are portions of the ER that are closely apposed to the plasma membrane²⁶. Oligomerization precedes translocation: evidence of oligomerization can be seen within five seconds of store depletion, while formation of punctae takes on the order of 40 seconds⁴⁰. Furthermore, STIM1 lacking its lysine-rich region can oligomerize as efficiently as its wild-type counterpart, but is completely unable to migrate to punctae⁴⁰. This lysine-rich, highly basic region of STIM1 may be required because of its interaction with negatively charged phospholipids at the plasma membrane⁴¹. Thus, it is possible to distinguish the oligomerization and translocation of STIM1 as two separate steps within SOCE.

The movement of STIM1 has been well-studied. When ER Ca²⁺ stores are full, STIM1 moves constitutively throughout the ER in a microtubule-dependent manner³⁷, which requires STIM1 binding to the microtubule plus-end tracking protein EB1⁴² via a SxIP motif⁴³. During SOCE, STIM1 moves to distinct subplasmalemmal punctae that seem to appear at pre-determinated locations: repetitive stimulation of cells yields punctae at the same locations^{44,45}. The formation of these punctae does not rely on microtubules, as disruption of microtubule dynamics prevented neither the formation of punctae nor SOCE itself⁴². Ultrastructural analysis showed STIM1 within three distinct subcompartments of the ER, termed the pre-cortical ER, cortical ER, and thin cortical ER⁴⁶. Pre-cortical ER elements may correlate with regions of the ER where STIM1 is moving in conjunction with microtubules, while the cortical and thin cortical ER regions may arise in response to ER Ca²⁺ depletion and thus correspond to STIM1-enriched punctae⁴⁶. Intriguingly, the cortical ER excludes ER proteins such as BiP and GFP-KDEL, suggesting that this subdomain may have Ca²⁺ signaling as its sole responsibility, and hence plays no role in other ER processes such as protein folding⁴⁶.

Clustering of STIM1 within recruits Orai1 to ER-plasma membrane junctions (at rest, Orai1 is diffusely distributed throughout the plasma membrane)⁴⁷. STIM1 and Orai1 have been shown to directly interact, as determined via FRET signal between STIM1-

YFP and Orai1-CFP³⁹. The identification of the region of STIM1 that couples with Orai1 has been targeted by several different groups and consensus finds this region within the CC2 and CC3 domains of STIM1, with the specific amino acid residues variously reported as 344-44248, 233-47449, 342-44850, and 339-44451. This region has been given various names, but here I will refer to it as SOAR (STIM-Orai activating region), as it was christened in one early report⁴⁸. Expression of SOAR alone in cells is sufficient to open the Orai1 Ca²⁺ channel⁴⁸, and SOAR and Orai1 interact in vitro, suggesting no requirement for any other protein⁵⁰. A crystal structure of SOAR revealed that it exists as a dimer and suggested that at rest, the active site is masked via interactions with the CC1 domain of STIM1, a potential auto-inhibitory mechanism to prevent premature activation of Orai152. Indeed, further studies using intramolecular FRET53 and Tb3+acceptor energy transfer⁵⁴ contributed to a model whereby Ca²⁺ dissociation from the EFhand causes a conformational shift that favors intermolecular CC1-CC1 interactions over intramolecular CC1-SOAR interactions. The unlocking of the SOAR domain favors the extension of the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1, permitting SOAR-Orai interactions and thus SOCE53,54.

While the vast majority of research has focused on STIM1, a closely related homologue, STIM2, is present in humans³⁰. STIM2 shares high homology with STIM1, particularly with respect to its N-terminal domain and first two coiled-coil regions, but is notably different in regions downstream from these CC regions. STIM2 has been shown to have a higher Ca²⁺ dissociation constant than does STIM1 (ca. 400 μ M for STIM2 vs ca. 200 μ M for STIM1), suggesting it is more sensitive to ER luminal Ca²⁺ concentration⁵⁵. STIM2 suppression reduced Ca²⁺ concentrations in both the ER lumen and the cytoplasm, giving it a role in the maintenance of Ca²⁺ homeostasis⁵⁵. However, the research on STIM2 to date has not achieved a consensus as to its roles within SOCE: in some cell types, STIM2 contributes to SOCE while in other cell types STIM2 expression instead inhibits SOCE, as reviewed by Lopez et al⁵⁶. STIM2 expression levels are highly tissue-dependent and is particularly abundant in neurons, where STIM2 and not STIM1 seems

to be the pre-dominant isoform. As such, in mouse neurons, STIM2 but not STIM1 is the key protein mediating SOCE⁵⁷. Overall, the literature to date on STIM2 suggests that it plays a minor role in SOCE as compared to its better studied counterpart, STIM1. STIM2's significance may be limited to certain roles (such as maintenance of basal cytoplasmic calcium levels) or certain cell types.

In addition to the canonical STIM1, a new splice variant of STIM1 was discovered in 2011 and named STIM1L⁵⁸. STIM1L is longer than canonical STIM1 at 115 kDa and is of especial importance in muscular tissue, where it interacts with actin to form permanent STIM1L clusters that co-localize with Orai1 even in cells where ER Ca²⁺ stores are replete⁵⁸. These constitutive STIM1L clusters are required to support repetitive Ca²⁺ release that underlies physiological muscular contraction⁵⁸. Experiments expressing STIM1L in fibroblasts did not show these permanent STIM1L clusters, indicating that the actin-mediated clustering is likely specific to muscle tissue⁵⁹. Furthermore, STIM1L was unable to remodel the previously described cortical ER but was still able to mediate SOCE, suggesting remodeling of the cortical ER is not necessary for SOCE to occur⁵⁹.

Though STIM1 and Orai1 alone are sufficient to recapitulate SOCE in liposomes²⁸, many other proteins have been described to have roles in controlling SOCE. It is somewhat surprising that there is a dearth of ER luminal proteins that have been shown to bind to STIM1 and/or regulate SOCE; as the initiating step of SOCE occurs within the ER lumen, this would seem to be a logical way for the cell to increase its control over SOCE. Nevertheless, our group has described the binding of ERp57 to STIM1⁶⁰, which will be discussed in greater detail later in this thesis. SOCE is also regulated by several ER transmembrane proteins. As an example, STIM1 associates with SERCA2 (sarcoplasmic endoplasmic reticulum Ca²⁺ ATPase) at punctae in a store-dependent manner, which could indicate a mechanism to link Ca²⁺ entry into the cytoplasm with uptake into the ER so as to refill ER Ca²⁺ stores^{61,62}. Interactions between calnexin and STIM1 have been described in the literature, but not studied extensively⁶³; some novel data on interactions

between calnexin and STIM1 will be presented later in this thesis. A new binding partner of STIM1 was identified in 2011 and given the imaginative name of POST (partner of STIM1)⁶⁴. POST binds STIM1 more tightly post-store depletion and also recruits a variety of other calcium-handling proteins, including SERCA and PMCA (plasma membrane Ca²⁺ ATPase), two proteins that will typically remove Ca²⁺ from the cytoplasm (to the ER and extracellular milieu respectively). Interestingly, POST was shown to inhibit PMCA activity, which suggests that it may act to coordinate many different Ca²⁺ handling pathways in order to closely control the movement of Ca²⁺ within and throughout the cell⁶⁴. The ER transmembrane protein junctate also binds STIM1 and Orai1 and is proposed to play a role in defining the ER-plasma membrane appositions that are at the heart of calcium entry⁶⁵. SARAF (SOCE-associated regulatory factor) is a ER transmembrane protein thought to bind to STIM1 to facilitate slow, Ca²⁺ dependent inactivation of SOCE; this mechanism exists to prevent overloading of Ca²⁺ into cells, which can be deleterious⁶⁶.

STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE are known to be bound by, and controlled by, many cytoplasmic proteins. The protein calcium-release activated channel regulator 2A (CRACR2A) is found within the cytoplasm, binds Ca²⁺, and forms a ternary complex with STIM1 and Orai1; this complex is thought to stabilize the binding of STIM1 and Orai1⁶⁷. Calmodulin (CaM) binds to the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1⁶⁸ and is involved in fast Ca²⁺-dependent inactivation of SOCE⁶⁹; though this may be due to CaM acting upon Orai channels, not STIM1 itself⁷⁰. A recent report indicates that calcineurin (CaN), a calcium-calmodulin regulated phosphatase, may dephosphorylate STIM1 as a mechanism to regulate SOCE in endothelial cells⁷¹. Cytoplasmic Homer proteins can enhance an interaction between STIM1 and Cav1.2 channels⁷², which are voltage-activated Ca²⁺ channels whose gating is suppressed by STIM1 binding⁷³. Septins, GTP-binding filamentous proteins, are associated with the plasma membrane and promote the proper organization of membrane domains required for STIM1-Orai1 association. Suppression of septin expression impairs communication between STIM1 and Orai1 and

thus downregulates SOCE⁷⁴. A plasma membrane anchored protein called Golli can inhibit SOCE in T cells⁷⁵ via interactions with STIM1⁷⁶.

2.3 Post-translational modification of STIM1

As with so many eukaryotic proteins, STIM1 is a target for a variety of post-translational modifications, including phosphorylation, glycosylation, ubiquitination, and addition of S-linked glutathione. One of the earliest reports on STIM1 described it to be a phosphoprotein³³; the subsequent years of research into STIM1 phosphorylation have shown it to be phosphorylated at many different sites by many different kinases for many different reasons. During meoisis, STIM1 is blocked from clustering to initiate SOCE; though this block correlates with hyperphosphorylation of STIM1, the available evidence suggests that phosphorylation does not cause this block⁷⁷. By contrast, during mitosis, STIM1 is again inactivated with respect to SOCE and is again phosphorylated, but here preventing phosphorylation is sufficient to restore SOCE, suggesting that phosphorylation is in fact sufficient to inhibit SOCE during mitosis⁷⁸. Further investigation revealed that STIM1 phosphorylation is required to properly exclude the ER from the mitotic spindle via termination of the interaction between STIM1 and EB1⁷⁹. A subsequent report showed that STIM1 is phosphorylated by extracellular signal regulated kinases 1 and 2 (ERK1/2) and this phosphorylation enhances the interaction between STIM1 and Orai1 and hence, SOCE⁸⁰. These phosphorylation sites are close to the TRIP motif that mediates the binding between STIM1 and EB1, with phosphorylation serving to disrupt the interaction between STIM1 and EB1, a key step in the initiation of SOCE⁸¹, echoing earlier reports of phosphorylation disrupting the STIM1-EB1 interaction⁷⁹. In addition, ERK phosphorylation of STIM1 specifically at Ser575 is critical for the promotion of myogenesis by STIM1⁸². Resveratrol, a natural plant product found within red wines, has had numerous health benefits attributed to its functions; intriguingly, it was recently reported to inhibit SOCE in HEK293 by disrupting the ability of ERK1/2 to phosphorylate STIM1⁸³. 17β-estradiol also inhibits STIM1 phosphorylation and SOCE in human bronchial epithelial cells⁸⁴. ERK1/2 phosphorylation can be triggered by epidermal growth factor (EGF) and promotes *in vitro* migration of human endometrial adenocarcinoma cells⁸⁵. Within platelets, STIM1 phosphorylation at as of yet unidentified tyrosine residues may occur within a few seconds of store depletion and act to enhance the binding between STIM1 and Orai1⁸⁶. Overall, as with so many aspects of store-operated calcium entry, the data concerning phosphorylation of STIM1 indicate that phospho-regulation of this pathway is likely to be highly dependent on circumstances, particularly timing. During mitosis and meoisis, STIM1 phosphorylation correlates with and, for mitosis, is required to inhibit SOCE. By contrast, in many non-mitotic/meoitic cell types, STIM1 phosphorylation, particularly by ERK1/2, has been shown to enhance SOCE.

STIM1 has two N-linked glycosylation sites within its N-terminal domain; early reports on STIM1 indicated it is indeed a glycoprotein³¹. STIM1's binding to calnexin, a lectinlike chaperone, is not glycosylation-dependent⁶³. Several mutational analyses of the importance of N-linked glycosylation have been performed, with occasionally contradictory results. Mutation of both asparagine 131 and 171 to glutamine (N131Q/N171Q) was shown to have no effect on SOCE currents in HEK293 cells⁸⁷. Conversely, in the neuronal cell line NG115, that same STIM1 mutant was shown to be unable to initiate Ca²⁺ entry, though the authors of this paper were working from the now disfavored calcium influx factor (CIF) model, in which SOCE was hypothesized to be mediated by a diffusible cytoplasmic second messenger rather than direct binding of STIM1 and Orai1⁸⁸. A more recent study showed that in HEK293 cells, the N131Q/N171Q mutant was ineffective in initiating SOCE, while a N131D/N171Q mutant demonstrated highly upregulated SOCE currents. The authors suggest that the N131D mutation better mimics the natural conformation of the STIM1 luminal domain; thus, prevention of glycosylation does not necessarily impair STIM1 function but may in fact predispose STIM1 to homooliogerize, thereby increasing function⁸⁹. STIM1 has been shown to be ubiquitinated, but the authors of this study concluded that STIM1 was not

subject to proteasomal degradation⁹⁰. STIM1 is also modified via S-linked glutathione at Cys56⁹¹. In conclusion, STIM1 is subject to numerous post-translational modifications under different cellular conditions. These modifications can be activating or inhibitory towards the process of SOCE, indicating that post-translational modification is one of many strategies the cell uses to control the essential process of SOCE.

2.4 Orai family proteins

The second key component of SOCE, Orai1 (and its homologues Orai2 and Orai3), was discovered in 2006. A genome-wide siRNA screen in Drosophila cells identified a protein named CRAC modulator 1 (CRACM1) as playing a key role in SOCE⁹². CRACM1 was later shown to be the plasma membrane Ca²⁺ channel itself and named Orai1. Though the protein's full name is calcium-released activated channel, the term Orai has a more creative provenance: it comes from Greek mythology, where the Orai are the keepers of the gates of heaven²⁷. Similarly to STIM1, Orai1 is known to homooligomerize, where the functional Orai1 channel is thought to exist as a hexamer, as shown via a crystal structure of Drosophila Orai⁹³, confirming earlier observations of detergent-solubilized Orail eluting from size exclusion chromatography at the approximate MW of a hexamer⁵⁰. Atomic force microscopy measurements confirmed the hexameric state of Orai1 and indicated that STIM1 binds Orai1 with sixfold symmetry⁹⁴. The Ca²⁺ channel pore is lined with residues from transmembrane helix 1 (TM1) of Orai195,96; of these residues, E106 is critical for ensuring high Ca²⁺ selectivity and thus its mutation noticeably affects Orai1 gating and permeability^{97,98}. The Orai crystal structure confirms that the E106 residues serve as a selectivity filter for Ca²⁺⁹³.

Interactions between STIM1 and Orai1 have been pinpointed to two sites within Orai1, one in the N-terminus⁵⁰ and one in the C-terminus^{28,50}. The interactions within the C-terminus have been more completely described and rely on coiled-coil interactions between a helical domain within Orai1⁹³ and coiled coil domains within the SOAR of

STIM1 itself^{39,99}. The C-terminal helical domain within Orai1 is very similar to a helical domain within STIM1, leading to a hypothesis that at rest, the SOAR is bound to an autoinhibitory region of STIM1. Upon activation, the C-terminus of Orai1 competes away the binding of this inhibitory helix, allowing for productive STIM1-Orai1 interactions^{100,101}. Interactions between STIM1 and Orai1, within both the N- and C-termini of Orai1, are required for the trapping of the Orai1 protein as well as its gating¹⁰². Evidence suggests that STIM1 first binds to the Orai1 C-terminus, followed by docking of STIM1 onto the N-terminus of Orai1¹⁰³. At rest, the Orai1 pore is occluded by a short non-polar segment of Orai1, but STIM1 binding induces a conformational shift that removes this barrier from the pore, allowing for ion flux¹⁰⁴. A mutation in Orai1, R91W, has been shown to abrogate CRAC channel activity²⁷; this lack of channel activity is due to impaired channel gating due to an inability of Orai1 to undergo this conformational change in response to STIM1 binding¹⁰⁴.

The other two Orai family members, Orai2 and Orai3, are noticeably less well studied than Orai1; indeed, there is a review whose title refers to Orai2, Orai3, and STIM2 as the "neglected CRAC proteins"¹⁰⁵. Orai2 is widely expressed throughout various mouse tissues¹⁰⁶ and has similar CRAC channel activity to Orai1¹⁰⁵. However, its contribution to endogenous SOCE remains unclear. In murine cells, overexpression of STIM1 and Orai1 noticeably upregulated SOCE, but STIM1/Orai2 overexpression had no such effect. Moreover, siRNA-mediated knockdown of Orai2 protein had no effect on endogenous SOCE currents in HEK293 cells, pointing against a role for Orai2 in classical SOCE pathways¹⁰⁶. The Orai1 R91W mutation completely abrogates SOCE in T cells, suggesting that endogenous Orai2 is insufficient to recapitulate Ca2+ entry, though this could be due to a dominant negative effect of the Orai1 mutant on Orai2 multimer channels²⁷. Orai3 can also function as a CRAC channel, but has some slightly different properties to those of Orai1 and Orai2¹⁰⁵. In HEK293 cells, siRNA targeting Orai3 was able to reduce endogenous SOCE, suggesting that Orai1 and Orai3 may both be required for proper Ca2+ entry¹⁰⁶. Overall, the role of Orai2 seems to be minimal in most

situations, but Orai3 may be of importance in particular cell types and systems, as will be discussed in the following sections.

2.5 TRPC ion channels

While the overwhelming body of evidence suggests that Orai family proteins, particularly Orai1, are both sufficient and necessary for SOCE, there is some evidence that other ion channel proteins may be involved. The transient receptor potential (TRP) proteins, especially the canonical TRP (TRPC) subfamily, are of particular interest. TRP proteins are ion channels; they are non-selective, allowing entry of both monovalent and divalent cations, in contrast to Orai family members, which are highly selective for Ca²⁺ ions¹⁰⁷. Some authors have shown that STIM1 can interact directly with and gate TRPC1¹⁰⁸, with this interaction mediated by electrostatic interactions between K684/685 of STIM1 and D639/640 of TRPC1109. This contrasts with STIM1-Orai1 interactions, which do not depend upon electrostatic interactions^{93,109}. Furthermore, there are reports of TRPC1 and Orai1 binding to each other within the plasma membrane in a complex that can be activated in two different ways. The TRPC1/Orai1 complex can allow for Ca²⁺ entry in a receptor-activated, diacylglycerol-mediated manner (i.e. non-store operated) or in response to activation by STIM1 (i.e. store-operated)¹¹⁰. Differential activation of the TRPC1/Orai1 complex may also depend on its location within the membrane: store-operated Ca2+ entry may occur within lipid rafts, while receptoroperated Ca²⁺ entry does not require lipid rafts^{111,112}. However, a subsequent report showed that TRPC channel activation depended only upon phospholipase C-dependent mechanisms, with no role for STIM1¹¹³. These contradictory reports could have several different explanations, including different cell types and expression levels of the various proteins involved. As such, the controversy over a role for TRPC channels within SOCE has not been completely resolved.
3.1 SOCE in health and disease

Store-operated calcium entry is central to numerous physiological processes; as such, its absence or misregulation have been implicated in many disease states. The clinical relevance of SOCE is underscored by the numerous correlations between aberrant SOCE and human disease. These findings largely sort into four physiological systems, each of which will be discussed in greater detail:

- (i) immunity and immunodeficiencies;
- (ii) blood clotting and platelet function;
- (iii) muscular function and development; and
- (iv) within numerous cancers, particularly concerning metastatic behavior.

Loss-of-function mutations within STIM1 and Orai1 are known to have deleterious effects on immune system function and can manifest as immunodeficiency. Conversely, mutations that enhance SOCE tend to have their largest effects on other blood cells, including platelets, as well as muscles. Finally, upregulation or downregulation of STIM1 and Orai1 have been identified in a plethora of cancers, suggesting that changes in the abundance of these proteins, and the consequent changes in SOCE, can have important effects on cancer development. STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE have recently been implicated in a fifth disease, pancreatitis: here, Orai1-mediated cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ entry was shown to contribute to pancreatitis, and Orai1 blockers had a protective effect¹¹⁴. This discovery is very recent, and as of this writing, only one paper has been published on the involvement of SOCE with pancreatic disease.

3.2 SOCE in the immune system

The classical system for studying SOCE is within immune cells, and so it is no surprise that one of the earliest demonstrations of its importance in human health came within this system. An insertion within the gene for STIM1, causing a frameshift and premature truncation of the protein, has been implicated in immunodeficiencies, where SOCE is non-functional¹¹⁵. A splice site mutation within the *STIM1* gene was shown to eliminate STIM1 mRNA and protein expression in B cells, leading to a fatal susceptibility to Kaposi sarcoma¹¹⁶. A homozygous point mutation within STIM1, R429C, impaired SOCE activity in T cells and was associated with poor natural killer cell function¹¹⁷. This defect in immune cell function was later traced to a structural defect within STIM1 that prevents the oligomerization of the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 and blocks its binding to Orai1¹¹⁸. Similarly, mutations to the *Orai1* gene that destabilize either the mRNA or protein lead to minimal expression of Orai1, absent SOCE, and immunodeficiency¹¹⁹. A point mutation within Orai1, R91W, abolishes SOCE but has no effect on Orai1 mRNA and protein levels; this mutation is thought to instead affect gating of the CRAC channel²⁷. In all reported cases, heterozygosity with respect to mutant Orai1 has no clinical phenotype, suggesting a single copy of the *Orai1* gene is sufficient to maintain immune system function¹¹⁹. To date, no reports of mutations within the genes encoding STIM2, Orai2, or Orai3 have been reported as causing disease, underlying the importance of STIM1 and Orai1 within SOCE and immune function.

In general, SOCE has been shown to be dispensible with respect to T cell development: the overall numbers of T cells and their distribution into various subsets are generally unaffected by the absence of STIM1^{120,121} or Orai1^{119,122}. Nevertheless, T cell proliferation and function are severely impaired whenever SOCE is dysfunctional. Both STIM1 and STIM2 are important for proper functioning of T cells, where STIM1 is crucial during the initial Ca²⁺ influx while STIM2 maintains high Ca²⁺ influx^{55,120}, critical for translocation of nuclear factor of activated T cells (NFAT) to the nucleus¹²³. T cells from human patients with STIM1 mutations were less able to proliferate in response to stimulation with an anti-CD3 antibody¹¹⁵. In mice, T cell specific deletion of both STIM1 and STIM2 impaired the development and function of Treg (Foxp3⁺) cells¹²⁰. Natural killer (NK) cells from patients who lack STIM1 or Orai1 have impaired SOCE and demonstrate impaired cytokine synthesis and failed exocytosis of cytotoxic granules^{117,124}. Overall, the roles of STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE within the immune system are crucial not at the development

stage of immune cells, but rather at the activation stage. Impaired SOCE affects the ability of cells to properly function within the immune system, manifesting as a clinical phenotype of immunodeficiency and autoimmunity.

<u>3.3 SOCE and platelet function</u>

Ca²⁺ serves as a key second messenger within platelets and its mobilization is controlled by STIM1 and SOCE. Some of the earliest evidence of STIM1's importance within platelets came from a mouse model expressing a constitutively active mutant of STIM1, D84G. Homozygosity for this mutation was embryonic lethal due to excessive bleeding, while heterozygous mice exhibited thrombocytopenia due to preactivation of platelets¹²⁵. Both platelets and their precursor cells, megakaryocytes, have high levels of STIM1 and Orai1 mRNA and exhibit CRAC currents with similar characteristics to the currents measured in immune cells¹²⁶. Mouse genetic models have also been used to investigate the roles of SOCE within platelet function. As STIM1 and Orai1 deletion lead to perinatal lethality, many of these studies used bone marrow chimeric mice, where bone marrow from a knockout mouse is injected into an irradiated recipient mouse¹²⁷. Orai1-deficient bone marrow chimeric mice demonstrated impaired SOCE, as expected; this deficiency also resulted in defective platelet activation and affected thrombus formation in vivo127. As such, mice whose platelets lack Orai1 were resistant to arterial thrombosis and ischemic brain infarction¹²⁷. A similar study used a mutated form of Orai1, R93W, that is known to cause immunodeficiency in human patients²⁷, and generated chimeric mice expressing only mutant Orai1 in blood cells. Platelets from these mice exhibited no SOCE, but showed no deficiencies with respect to in vitro thrombosis¹²⁸. STIM1-deficient mice also demonstrated perinatal lethality in approximately 70% of mice; platelets from the survivors showed severely abrogated SOCE129. STIM1-deficient bone marrow chimeric mice had deficiences in arterial thrombosis and thus, ischemic brain infarction¹²⁹; these results were very similar to what was seen with Orai1-deficient bone marrow chimeric mice. In mice where STIM1 was

specifically deleted in megakaryocyte-platelet lineages, platelets showed impaired SOCE but had no problems with *ex vivo* thrombus formation, though formation of arterial thrombi was impaired¹³⁰.

Though the data concerning SOCE and platelets do not always align completely, it is reasonable to conclude that SOCE is important for platelet function at least to some extent. The work done in mouse model systems was validated by the discovery of novel STIM1 mutations within Stormorken Syndrome, an extremely rare genetic disease characterized by increased bleeding, miosis, and tubular aggregate myopathy. These results verify that problems with SOCE also have an effect on blood clotting in humans^{131,132}. Furthermore, STIM1 mutations have been associated with York platelet syndrome, which is associated with thrombocytopenia (lowered platelet counts) and myopathy¹³³. Interestingly, an R304W mutation in STIM1 was identified in both Stormorken syndrome¹³² and York platelet syndrome¹³³; why this same mutation is associated with two different (albeit similar) syndromes is as of yet unclear. While there may be variability in its importance depending on injury type and assay used, the central role of SOCE in platelets warrants the concept of STIM1 and Orai1 as antiplatelet targets. As one preliminary example, pharmacological inhibitors of SOCE can block Ca²⁺ entry in platelets and, when administered to mice, can partially block thrombus formation and hence ischemic brain infarction in a murine model of stroke¹³⁴.

3.4 SOCE and muscle

The final physiological system that will be discussed in this introduction is musclespecifically, the key roles of STIM1 and SOCE in proper muscular function. Proper cycling of Ca²⁺ is central to muscular contraction, and dysregulation of any of the pathways controlling Ca²⁺ homeostasis can manifest as muscle disease¹³⁵. One of the earliest indications that SOCE was key for muscular development and function came from a STIM1-deficient mouse, which exhibited perinatal lethality due to myopathy¹³⁶. Without STIM1, impaired SOCE results in impaired muscle differentiation in vitro and in vivo. Mice that were heterozygous for STIM1 did not show skeletal myopathy, but had contractile defects under conditions of high muscle usage¹³⁶. The role of excitationcoupled Ca²⁺ entry (ECCE) is well-known in muscle cells; however, STIM1 knockdown and Orai1 mutations had no effect on ECCE, suggesting that ECCE and SOCE are separate biological pathways¹³⁷. During their change from a contractile phenotype to a proliferative phenotype, arterial isolated myocytes display a marked increase in STIM1 and Orai proteins, with a resultant increase in SOCE¹³⁸. Vascular smooth muscle cells (VSMC) showed similar results: as freshly isolated cells were cultured, STIM1 and Orai1 were upregulated with consequent higher SOCE¹³⁹. Knockdown of STIM1 or Orai1 could inhibit VSMC proliferation and migration *in vitro*, supporting a key role for SOCE in the development of these cells^{139,140}. Subsequent investigations confirmed and extended these results into animal models: injury of rat or mouse arteries led to an upregulation of STIM1 and Orai1 protein within VSMC141. Moreover, siRNA-mediated knockdown of STIM1 could abrogate VSMC proliferation in vivo, as assayed by monitoring the development of neointima in injured rat carotid arteries^{140,141,142}. STIM1 and Orai1 also have roles in cardiomyocytes, regulating both normal¹⁴³ and hypertrophic growth^{143,144}. In animal models, artificially increasing STIM1 levels led to higher levels of hypertrophic growth both in vitro and in vivo; conversely, lowering of STIM1 levels prevented cardiac hypertrophy^{145,146}. Intriguingly, the development of cardiac hypertrophy has also been shown to correlate with the formation of a macromolecular complex containing STIM1, Orai1, and Orai3, with Orai3 being responsible for voltage-independent Ca²⁺ entry in these cells¹⁴⁷.

The crucial roles of STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE in correct muscular development and function were first discovered in cell lines and animal models, but the correlation was strengthened by additional findings in humans. Tubular aggregate myopathy (TAM) is a muscular disease characterized by regular arrays of membrane tubules that can arise from genetic causes or as a secondary consequence of other muscular diseases, such as alcohol-induced myopathy. An initial report of four separate mutations in STIM1 were found in four families with members who suffered from TAM; all four mutations were inherited in a dominant autosomal fashion. The four mutations- D84G, H109N, H109R, H72Q- were all found within the EF-SAM domain of STIM1 and all resulted in constitutive activation of STIM1¹⁴⁸. Further studies of TAM patients confirmed the H109R mutation and discovered a novel I115F mutation to cause TAM¹⁴⁹. A larger scale study discovered four new mutations within the EF-SAM domain (N80T, L96V, F108I, F108L) to cause TAM, bringing the total to nine¹⁵⁰. Of note is the fact that all nine mutations are found within a relatively small region of the EF-SAM domain, suggesting that this is a mutational hotspot within the STIM1 gene. As well, all nine mutations result in constitutive clustering of STIM1, suggesting that all these mutants have the same mechanism of action- i.e. inability to properly sense ER Ca²⁺ levels. A previously discussed gain-of-function mutation in STIM1, R304W, has been identified to cause Stormorken Syndrome, which has TAM as one of its effects^{131,132,151}. A gain-of-function mutation in Orai1, P245L, also causes TAM, but interestingly has no effect on any hemotological systems¹⁵¹. Two further TAM-associated Orai1 mutations, G98S and L138F, were discovered in 2014; both cause constitutive activation of SOCE¹⁵². Interestingly, glycine 98 is found within TM1 of Orai1 and its mutation has previously been reported to alter Orai1 channel activity^{103,153}, providing a parallel between basic laboratory discoveries and clinical findings.

Overall, the connections between STIM1 hyperactivation and TAM are clear, though some questions still remain. STIM1 and Orai1 loss-of-function mutations have their greatest effects in the immune system, but the studies on STIM1 and Orai1 gain-offunction mutations have not described any alterations to immune function (though the authors did not explicitly describe any investigations into the immune system). Similarly, while some activating mutations cause only TAM, others have wider effects and cause Stormorken syndrome, which includes not only TAM but also thromocytopenia and miosis. The mechanisms behind these differences have yet to be completely elucidated.

3.5 SOCE and cancer

The roles of STIM1 and SOCE within cancer have been studied over the past decades; indeed, even before STIM1 was known to play a role within SOCE, deletion of STIM1 was shown to be associated with human rhabdomyosarcoma³². These results suggested STIM1 may serve as a tumor suppressor, a hypothesis supported by newer results indicating that impaired SOCE is associated with resistance to apoptosis in prostate¹⁵⁴ and colon cancer cells¹⁵⁵. However, the body of evidence available to date instead overwhelmingly suggests that in the vast majority of cancers, STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE behave to increase cancer progression and metastasis. For example, in human and rat glioblastoma cell lines, SOCE seems to promote cancer survival, as knockdown of STIM1 or Orai1 was associated with lower tumor cell proliferation and increased apoptosis¹⁵⁶. A genome wide study of human glioblastoma patients showed higher expression of the STIM2 gene, which could, in theory, be related to increased cancer cell proliferation¹⁵⁷. Samples from human glioblastoma multiforme revealed a significant upregulation of SOCE and that knockdown of STIM1 or Orai1 could reduce the invasive behavior of these cancer cells^{158,159}. There is some evidence that increased STIM1-Orai1 mediated SOCE is associated with increased metastasis of lung cancer, as to the brain¹⁶⁰. Non-small cell lung cancer (NSCLC) biopsies show increased levels of Orai3, and inhibition or knockdown or Orai3 could reduce cell proliferation in vitro, suggesting a key role for Orai3 in regulation of NSCLC growth¹⁶¹. Within colorectal cancer, STIM1 protein levels are higher in cancerous tissue than surrounding, healthy tissue. Moreover, high STIM1 levels correlate with increased metastatic behavior and poorer overall survival^{162,163}. Highly metastatic melanoma samples show increased STIM1 and Orai1 protein and higher SOCE164,165; knockdown of STIM1 levels reduced the ability of melanoma cells to metastasize to lungs in mouse xenograft models¹⁶⁴. Upregulation of STIM1 and Orai1 contribute to cisplatin resistance in ovary carcinoma cells¹⁶⁶; similarly, elevations in the abundance of STIM1 and Orai1 in pancreatic adenocarcinoma cells lines increase the resistance of these cells to apoptosis in response to chemotherapy¹⁶⁷. Orai1 levels are elevated in clear cell renal cell carcinoma; the consequent increase in SOCE promotes cell migration and proliferation¹⁶⁸. Lentiviral downregulation of STIM1 at the mRNA and protein levels reduced the proliferation of hypopharyngeal carcinoma cells and promoted their apoptosis¹⁶⁹.

Currently, the most intensively studied links between SOCE and human cancer are found within cervical and breast cancers. In human patients with cervical cancer, STIM1 protein levels were elevated in tumor cells as compared to nonneoplastic tissue in 71% of patients¹⁷⁰. Furthermore, elevated STIM1 levels are associated with increased tumor size, a higher likelihood of metastasis, and a poorer clinical outcome¹⁷⁰. An investigation of breast cancer patients also revealed a role for SOCE: breast cancer cell lines had elevated levels of Orai1, and a higher STIM1:STIM2 ratio was associated with the poorest prognoses¹⁷¹. Interestingly, there is also evidence for the involvement of Orai3 in breast cancer, as Orai3 mRNA levels were increased in breast cancer tissue as compared to healthy tissue and contributed to the survival and proliferation of cancerous but not nonneoplastic cells¹⁷². The connection between Orai3 and cell proliferation is mediated by the c-myc pathway¹⁷³, and knockdown of Orai3 via shRNA impeded the growth of breast cancer cell line-derived tumors in vivo174. This shift from Orai1- to Orai3dependence may be related to differences between estrogen receptor positive and negative cancers. Estrogen receptor positive cancers use Orai3 to mediate SOCE, while their estrogen receptor negative counterparts use the canonical Orai1 instead¹⁷⁵. Indeed, knockdown of estrogen receptor α reduces Orai3, suggesting that ER α regulates Orai3 expression, likely at the mRNA level¹⁷⁴. This preference of ER+ breast cancer for Orai3 over Orai1 suggests that an Orai3-specific inhibitor would show great promise in the treatment of ER+ breast cancer¹⁷⁴. Indeed, use of a polymersome to deliver siRNA targeting Orai3 was able to impede the growth of T47D cancer cell lines but leave noncancerous cells untouched¹⁷⁶, a promising sign of future developments targeting Orai3. This shift from Orai1 to Orai3 may not be exclusive to breast cancer: in prostate cancer, Orai3 expression is increased, and Orai3 heteromerizes with Orai1 to form a novel, store-independent Orai1/Orai3 channel that promotes proliferation¹⁷⁷.

Despite the importance of Orai3 in ER+ breast cancer, the importance of Orai1 cannot be overlooked. Knockdown of either STIM1 or Orai1 in the breast cancer cell line MDA-MB-231 reduced cell migration *in vitro* and metastasis of these cells to secondary tumors *in vivo*¹⁷⁸. Intriguingly, metastatic behavior could also be reduced pharmacologically via the non-selective SOCE blocker SKF96365¹⁷⁸. Conversely, in the breast cancer cell line MCF-7, Orai1 mediates Ca²⁺ influx in a store-independent manner. In an unusual finding, the secretory pathway Ca²⁺ ATPase 2 (SPCA2), which is highly upregulated in cancerous tissue, was shown to activate Orai1, allowing for constitutive Ca²⁺ signaling that promoted proliferation and anchor-independent growth¹⁷⁹. Other results in MCF-7 cells showed that the endothelial-mesenchymal transition is associated with downregulation of Oct4, causing an upregulation of STIM1, Orai1, and hence, SOCE. Increased SOCE leads to higher migration of MCF-7 cells, while knockdown of STIM1 impairs both migration and EMT¹⁸⁰.

Overall, the studies of STIM, Orai family members, and SOCE in cancers have shown that protein levels, and hence strength of SOCE, are dysregulated in a wide variety of cancer types. In the vast majority thereof, protein constituents of SOCE are upregulated, with resultant increases in cell proliferation and survival. A recent study confirmed that Orai1 and Orai3 expression increased the proliferation of HEK293 cells *in vitro*. Interestingly, this study also demonstrated that this upregulation of proliferative behavior occurred even without external Ca²⁺ or with non-Ca²⁺ conducting mutants of Orai1/Orai3¹⁸¹. These results raise the possibility that Orai proteins may not be acting solely as Ca²⁺ channels, but may play other roles in the promotion of cell proliferation.

In conclusion, the STIM1-Orai1-SOCE axis is indispensible in a variety of physiological systems as diverse as immunity, muscular contraction, and cancer metastasis; thus, the cell must carefully regulate the process of SOCE. If SOCE is weakened or eliminated, proper immune system function cannot be supported and muscular proliferation is impaired, demonstrating that a certain amount of SOCE is required for proper organismal function. Conversely, excessive SOCE can itself lead to muscular abnormalities including tubular aggregate myopathy, and is additionally associated with increased growth and metastasis of numerous different types of cancers. The consequent importance of maintaining SOCE at a careful balance is reflected in the numerous mechanisms the cell has evolved to finetune cellular control of SOCE, including post-translational modification of STIM1 and protein-protein interactions between STIM1 and numerous binding partners.

SOCE is an attractive target for development of novel therapeutics because of its centrality in several different disease states. Importantly, several preliminary studies have already validated manipulation of SOCE *in vivo* as being both useful and practical. As an example, pharmacological block of SOCE can inhibit platelet activation, yielding a protective effect with respect to ischemic brain damage during stroke¹³⁴. Moreover, reducing SOCE via siRNA targeting of either STIM1 and Orai1¹⁷⁸ or Orai3¹⁷⁶ can effectively reduce the metastatic potential of cancerous cells in animal models. It is therefore clear there exists great potential for effective and realistically deliverable therapies based on targeting SOCE. A deeper understanding of the cellular mechanisms the cell uses to control SOCE can only assist in the development of new methods to artificially manipulate SOCE where it is dysregulated in human disease.

<u>4.1 Research Objective</u>

The available evidence clearly shows that SOCE is an indispensible pathway for numerous physiological systems and that perturbations in SOCE function can have severely deleterious effects on human health. The research question this thesis seeks to address is **what mechanisms does the cell use to control store-operated calcium entry?** A survey of the literature shows numerous described protein binding partners of STIM1 and Orai1. My research aimed to discover novel STIM1 binding partners and describe the mechanisms by which they exert control over SOCE.

4.2 Research Hypothesis

STIM1 is a transmembrane protein of the endoplasmic reticulum membrane; as such, it has a luminal domain, a transmembrane domain, and a cytoplasmic domain. My research hypothesis is that **STIM1 may be controlled via protein-protein interactions within any or all of its luminal, transmembrane, and cytoplasmic domains.** To address this hypothesis, I consider three protein-protein interactions in turn. First, we discovered a novel interaction of STIM1 and ERp57 within the ER lumen. Chapter 2 describes this finding, explains its mechanism of action, and shows the functional consequences. Second, we discovered calpain cleavage of STIM1 within its cytoplasmic domain. Chapter 3 describes this finding, its mechanism, and the consequent effects on STIM1 and SOCE. Finally, we confirm a previously described interaction between STIM1 and the transmembrane protein calnexin. Chapter 4 shows the importance of this interaction within T cells and offers some evidence as to the mechanism of action.

References

¹ Ellgaard, L. & Helenius, A. Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **4**, 181-191, doi:10.1038/nrm1052

nrm1052 [pii] (2003).

- ² Ma, Y. & Hendershot, L. M. The unfolding tale of the unfolded protein response. *Cell* **107**, 827-830, doi:S0092-8674(01)00623-7 [pii] (2001).
- ³ Demaurex, N. & Frieden, M. Measurements of the free luminal ER Ca(2+) concentration with targeted "cameleon" fluorescent proteins. *Cell Calcium* **34**, 109-119, doi:S0143416003000812 [pii] (2003).
- ⁴ Meldolesi, J. & Pozzan, T. The endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ store: a view from the lumen. *Trends Biochem Sci* **23**, 10-14, doi:S0968-0004(97)01143-2 [pii] (1998).
- ⁵ Michalak, M. & Opas, M. Endoplasmic and sarcoplasmic reticulum in the heart. *Trends Cell Biol* **19**, 253-259, doi:S0962-8924(09)00080-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.tcb.2009.03.006 (2009).

⁶ Prins, D. & Michalak, M. Organellar calcium buffers. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **3**, doi:cshperspect.a004069 [pii]

10.1101/cshperspect.a004069 (2011).

- ⁷ Taylor, C. W. & Laude, A. J. IP3 receptors and their regulation by calmodulin and cytosolic Ca2+. *Cell Calcium* **32**, 321-334, doi:S0143416002001859 [pii] (2002).
- ⁸ Berridge, M. J., Bootman, M. D. & Roderick, H. L. Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **4**, 517-529, doi:10.1038/nrm1155

nrm1155 [pii] (2003).

⁹ Berridge, M. J., Lipp, P. & Bootman, M. D. The versatility and universality of calcium signalling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **1**, 11-21, doi:10.1038/35036035

35036035 [pii] (2000).

- ¹⁰ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Complete heart block and sudden death in mice overexpressing calreticulin. *J Clin Invest* **107**, 1245-1253, doi:10.1172/JCI12412 (2001).
- ¹¹ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J Cell Biol* **154**, 961-972, doi:10.1083/jcb.200102073

jcb.200102073 [pii] (2001).

- ¹² Mesaeli, N. *et al.* Calreticulin is essential for cardiac development. *J Cell Biol* **144**, 857-868 (1999).
- ¹³ Guo, L. *et al.* Cardiac-specific expression of calcineurin reverses embryonic lethality in calreticulin-deficient mouse. *J Biol Chem* **277**, 50776-50779, doi:10.1074/jbc.M209900200

M209900200 [pii] (2002).

¹⁴ Mery, L. *et al.* Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca2+ storage and decreases store-operated Ca2+ influx. *J Biol Chem* **271**, 9332-9339 (1996).

- ¹⁵ Nangalia, J. *et al.* Somatic CALR mutations in myeloproliferative neoplasms with nonmutated JAK2. *N Engl J Med* **369**, 2391-2405, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1312542 (2013).
- ¹⁶ Dudek, J. *et al.* Functions and pathologies of BiP and its interaction partners. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **66**, 1556-1569, doi:10.1007/s00018-009-8745-y (2009).
- ¹⁷ Lievremont, J. P., Rizzuto, R., Hendershot, L. & Meldolesi, J. BiP, a major chaperone protein of the endoplasmic reticulum lumen, plays a direct and important role in the storage of the rapidly exchanging pool of Ca2+. *J Biol Chem* **272**, 30873-30879 (1997).
- ¹⁸ Van, P. N., Peter, F. & Soling, H. D. Four intracisternal calcium-binding glycoproteins from rat liver microsomes with high affinity for calcium. No indication for calsequestrin-like proteins in inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate-sensitive calcium sequestering rat liver vesicles. *J Biol Chem* **264**, 17494-17501 (1989).
- ¹⁹ Macer, D. R. & Koch, G. L. Identification of a set of calcium-binding proteins in reticuloplasm, the luminal content of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Cell Sci* **91 (Pt 1)**, 61-70 (1988).
- ²⁰ Ying, M. & Flatmark, T. Binding of the viral immunogenic octapeptide VSV8 to native glucose-regulated protein Grp94 (gp96) and its inhibition by the physiological ligands ATP and Ca2+. *FEBS J* **273**, 513-522, doi:EJB5084 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2005.05084.x (2006).
- ²¹ Lebeche, D., Lucero, H. A. & Kaminer, B. Calcium binding properties of rabbit liver protein disulfide isomerase. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **202**, 556-561, doi:S0006-291X(84)71964-4 [pii]
- 10.1006/bbrc.1994.1964 (1994).
- ²² Lucero, H. A., Lebeche, D. & Kaminer, B. ERcalcistorin/protein-disulfide isomerase acts as a calcium storage protein in the endoplasmic reticulum of a living cell. Comparison with calreticulin and calsequestrin. *J Biol Chem* **273**, 9857-9863 (1998).
- ²³ Lucero, H. A. & Kaminer, B. The role of calcium on the activity of ERcalcistorin/protein-disulfide isomerase and the significance of the C-terminal and its calcium binding. A comparison with mammalian protein-disulfide isomerase. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 3243-3251 (1999).
- Putney, J. W., Jr. A model for receptor-regulated calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* 7, 1-12 (1986).
- ²⁵ Roos, J., DiGregorio, P. J., Yeromin, A. V., Ohlsen, K., Lioudyno, M., Zhang, S., Safrina, O., Kozak, J. A., Wagner, S. L., Cahalan, M. D., Velicelebi, G., and Stauderman, K. A. STIM1, an essential and conserved component of storeoperated Ca²⁺ channel function. *The Journal of Cell Biology* **169**, 435-445 (2005).
- ²⁶ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca2+ sensor essential for Ca2+-store-depletion-triggered Ca2+ influx. *Curr Biol* **15**, 1235-1241, doi:S0960-9822(05)00570-1 [pii]

²⁷ Feske, S. *et al.* A mutation in Orai1 causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. *Nature* **441**, 179-185, doi:nature04702 [pii]

^{10.1016/}j.cub.2005.05.055 (2005).

10.1038/nature04702 (2006).

Zhou, Y. *et al.* STIM1 gates the store-operated calcium channel ORAI1 in vitro.
 Nat Struct Mol Biol 17, 112-116, doi:nsmb.1724 [pii]

10.1038/nsmb.1724.

- ²⁹ Oritani, K. & Kincade, P. W. Identification of stromal cell products that interact with pre-B cells. *J Cell Biol* **134**, 771-782 (1996).
- ³⁰ Williams, R. T. *et al.* Identification and characterization of the STIM (stromal interaction molecule) gene family: coding for a novel class of transmembrane proteins. *Biochem J* **357**, 673-685 (2001).
- ³¹ Williams, R. T. *et al.* Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1), a transmembrane protein with growth suppressor activity, contains an extracellular SAM domain modified by N-linked glycosylation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1596**, 131-137, doi:S016748380200211X [pii] (2002).
- ³² Sabbioni, S., Barbanti-Brodano, G., Croce, C. M. & Negrini, M. GOK: a gene at 11p15 involved in rhabdomyosarcoma and rhabdoid tumor development. *Cancer Res* **57**, 4493-4497 (1997).
- ³³ Manji, S. S. *et al.* STIM1: a novel phosphoprotein located at the cell surface. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1481**, 147-155, doi:S0167-4838(00)00105-9 [pii] (2000).
- ³⁴ Stathopulos, P. B. & Ikura, M. Structurally delineating stromal interaction molecules as the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors and regulators of calcium release-activated calcium entry. *Immunol Rev* **231**, 113-131, doi:IMR814 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00814.x (2009).
- ³⁵ Stathopulos, P. B., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J., Ames, J. B. & Ikura, M. Stored Ca2+ depletion-induced oligomerization of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) via the EF-SAM region: An initiation mechanism for capacitive Ca2+ entry. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 35855-35862, doi:M608247200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M608247200 (2006).

³⁶ Luik, R. M., Wang, B., Prakriya, M., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Oligomerization of STIM1 couples ER calcium depletion to CRAC channel activation. *Nature* **454**, 538-542, doi:nature07065 [pii]

10.1038/nature07065 (2008).

³⁷ Baba, Y. *et al.* Coupling of STIM1 to store-operated Ca2+ entry through its constitutive and inducible movement in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **103**, 16704-16709, doi:0608358103 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0608358103 (2006).

- ³⁸ Covington, E. D., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Essential Role for the CRAC Activation Domain in Store-dependent Oligomerization of STIM1. *Mol Biol Cell* **21**, 1897-1907, doi:E10-02-0145 [pii]
- 10.1091/mbc.E10-02-0145 (2010).
- ³⁹ Muik, M. *et al.* Dynamic coupling of the putative coiled-coil domain of ORAI1 with STIM1 mediates ORAI1 channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 8014-8022, doi:M708898200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M708898200 (2008).

⁴⁰ Liou, J., Fivaz, M., Inoue, T. & Meyer, T. Live-cell imaging reveals sequential oligomerization and local plasma membrane targeting of stromal interaction molecule 1 after Ca2+ store depletion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **104**, 9301-9306, doi:0702866104 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0702866104 (2007).

- ⁴¹ Walsh, C. M. *et al.* Role of phosphoinositides in STIM1 dynamics and storeoperated calcium entry. *Biochem J* **425**, 159-168, doi:BJ20090884 [pii]
- 10.1042/BJ20090884 (2009).
- ⁴² Grigoriev, I. *et al.* STIM1 is a MT-plus-end-tracking protein involved in remodeling of the ER. *Curr Biol* 18, 177-182, doi:S0960-9822(07)02481-5 [pii]
 10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.050 (2008)
- 10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.050 (2008).
- ⁴³ Honnappa, S. *et al.* An EB1-binding motif acts as a microtubule tip localization signal. *Cell* **138**, 366-376, doi:S0092-8674(09)00638-2 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2009.04.065 (2009).

⁴⁴ Smyth, J. T., Dehaven, W. I., Bird, G. S. & Putney, J. W., Jr. Ca2+-store-dependent and -independent reversal of Stim1 localization and function. *J Cell Sci* **121**, 762-772, doi:jcs.023903 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.023903 (2008).

⁴⁵ Malli, R., Naghdi, S., Romanin, C. & Graier, W. F. Cytosolic Ca2+ prevents the subplasmalemmal clustering of STIM1: an intrinsic mechanism to avoid Ca2+ overload. *J Cell Sci* **121**, 3133-3139, doi:jcs.034496 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.034496 (2008).

⁴⁶ Orci, L. *et al.* From the Cover: STIM1-induced precortical and cortical subdomains of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 19358-19362, doi:0911280106 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0911280106 (2009).

- ⁴⁷ Luik, R. M., Wu, M. M., Buchanan, J. & Lewis, R. S. The elementary unit of storeoperated Ca2+ entry: local activation of CRAC channels by STIM1 at ER-plasma membrane junctions. *J Cell Biol* **174**, 815-825, doi:jcb.200604015 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.200604015 (2006).
- ⁴⁸ Yuan, J. P. *et al.* SOAR and the polybasic STIM1 domains gate and regulate Orai channels. *Nat Cell Biol* **11**, 337-343, doi:ncb1842 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1842 (2009).
- ⁴⁹ Muik, M. *et al.* A Cytosolic Homomerization and a Modulatory Domain within STIM1 C Terminus Determine Coupling to ORAI1 Channels. *J Biol Chem* **284**, 8421-8426, doi:C800229200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.C800229200 (2009).
- ⁵⁰ Park, C. Y. *et al.* STIM1 clusters and activates CRAC channels via direct binding of a cytosolic domain to Orai1. *Cell* **136**, 876-890, doi:S0092-8674(09)00152-4 [pii] 10.1016/j.cell.2009.02.014 (2009).

- ⁵¹ Kawasaki, T., Lange, I. & Feske, S. A minimal regulatory domain in the C terminus of STIM1 binds to and activates ORAI1 CRAC channels. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **385**, 49-54, doi:S0006-291X(09)00908-5 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.05.020 (2009).
- ⁵² Yang, X., Jin, H., Cai, X., Li, S. & Shen, Y. Structural and mechanistic insights into the activation of Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **109**, 5657-5662, doi:1118947109 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.1118947109 (2012).

- ⁵³ Muik, M. *et al.* STIM1 couples to ORAI1 via an intramolecular transition into an extended conformation. *EMBO J* **30**, 1678-1689, doi:emboj201179 [pii]
- 10.1038/emboj.2011.79 (2011).
- ⁵⁴ Zhou, Y. *et al.* Initial activation of STIM1, the regulator of store-operated calcium entry. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **20**, 973-981, doi:nsmb.2625 [pii]

10.1038/nsmb.2625 (2013).

⁵⁵ Brandman, O., Liou, J., Park, W. S. & Meyer, T. STIM2 is a feedback regulator that stabilizes basal cytosolic and endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ levels. *Cell* **131**, 1327-1339, doi:S0092-8674(07)01543-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2007.11.039 (2007).

- ⁵⁶ Lopez, E., Salido, G. M., Rosado, J. A. & Berna-Erro, A. Unraveling STIM2 function. *J Physiol Biochem* **68**, 619-633, doi:10.1007/s13105-012-0163-1 (2012).
- ⁵⁷ Berna-Erro, A. *et al.* STIM2 regulates capacitive Ca2+ entry in neurons and plays a key role in hypoxic neuronal cell death. *Sci Signal* **2**, ra67, doi:2/93/ra67 [pii]

10.1126/scisignal.2000522 (2009).

⁵⁸ Darbellay, B., Arnaudeau, S., Bader, C. R., Konig, S. & Bernheim, L. STIM1L is a new actin-binding splice variant involved in fast repetitive Ca2+ release. *J Cell Biol* **194**, 335-346, doi:jcb.201012157 [pii]

10.1083/jcb.201012157.

⁵⁹ Sauc, S. *et al.* STIM1L traps and gates Orai1 channels without remodeling the cortical ER. *J Cell Sci*, doi:jcs.164228 [pii]

⁶⁰ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

⁶¹ Sampieri, A., Zepeda, A., Asanov, A. & Vaca, L. Visualizing the store-operated channel complex assembly in real time: identification of SERCA2 as a new member. *Cell Calcium* **45**, 439-446, doi:S0143-4160(09)00034-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2009.02.010 (2009).

- ⁶² Manjarres, I. M., Rodriguez-Garcia, A., Alonso, M. T. & Garcia-Sancho, J. The sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca(2+) ATPase (SERCA) is the third element in capacitative calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* 47, 412-418, doi:S0143-4160(10)00045-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ceca.2010.03.001 (2010).

^{10.1242/}jcs.164228 (2015).

^{10.1038/}embor.2011.173.

- ⁶³ Saitoh, N. *et al.* Identification of functional domains and novel binding partners of STIM proteins. *J Cell Biochem* **112**, 147-156, doi:10.1002/jcb.22910.
- ⁶⁴ Krapivinsky, G., Krapivinsky, L., Stotz, S. C., Manasian, Y. & Clapham, D. E. POST, partner of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1), targets STIM1 to multiple transporters. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 19234-19239, doi:1117231108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1117231108 (2011).
- ⁶⁵ Srikanth, S. *et al.* Junctate is a Ca2+-sensing structural component of Orai1 and stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **109**, 8682-8687, doi:1200667109 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1200667109 (2012).
- ⁶⁶ Palty, R., Raveh, A., Kaminsky, I., Meller, R. & Reuveny, E. SARAF inactivates the store operated calcium entry machinery to prevent excess calcium refilling. *Cell* 149, 425-438, doi:S0092-8674(12)00292-9 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2012.01.055 (2012).
- ⁶⁷ Srikanth, S. *et al.* A novel EF-hand protein, CRACR2A, is a cytosolic Ca2+ sensor that stabilizes CRAC channels in T cells. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**, 436-446, doi:ncb2045 [pii]

10.1038/ncb2045.

- ⁶⁸ Bauer, M. C., O'Connell, D., Cahill, D. J. & Linse, S. Calmodulin binding to the polybasic C-termini of STIM proteins involved in store-operated calcium entry. *Biochemistry* **47**, 6089-6091, doi:10.1021/bi800496a (2008).
- ⁶⁹ Litjens, T., Harland, M. L., Roberts, M. L., Barritt, G. J. & Rychkov, G. Y. Fast Ca(2+)-dependent inactivation of the store-operated Ca2+ current (ISOC) in liver cells: a role for calmodulin. *J Physiol* 558, 85-97, doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2004.065870 inhysiol 2004.065870 [piil (2004)]

jphysiol.2004.065870 [pii] (2004).

⁷⁰ Mullins, F. M., Park, C. Y., Dolmetsch, R. E. & Lewis, R. S. STIM1 and calmodulin interact with Orai1 to induce Ca2+-dependent inactivation of CRAC channels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 15495-15500, doi:0906781106 [pii]

⁷¹ Vasauskas, A. A., Chen, H., Wu, S. & Cioffi, D. L. The serine-threonine phosphatase calcineurin is a regulator of endothelial store-operated calcium entry. *Pulm Circ* **4**, 116-127, doi:10.1086/675641

⁷² Dionisio, N. *et al.* Homer proteins mediate the interaction between STIM1 and Ca1.2 channels. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1853, 1145-1153, doi:S0167-4889(15)00064-6 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbamcr.2015.02.014 (2015).

⁷³ Wang, Y. *et al.* The calcium store sensor, STIM1, reciprocally controls Orai and CaV1.2 channels. *Science* **330**, 105-109, doi:330/6000/105 [pii]

10.1126/science.1191086.

^{10.1073/}pnas.0906781106 (2009).

PC2013055 [pii] (2014).

- ⁷⁴ Sharma, S. *et al.* An siRNA screen for NFAT activation identifies septins as coordinators of store-operated Ca2+ entry. *Nature* **499**, 238-242, doi:nature12229 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature12229 (2013).
- ⁷⁵ Feng, J. M. *et al.* Golli protein negatively regulates store depletion-induced calcium influx in T cells. *Immunity* 24, 717-727, doi:S1074-7613(06)00265-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.04.007 (2006).
- ⁷⁶ Walsh, C. M., Doherty, M. K., Tepikin, A. V. & Burgoyne, R. D. Evidence for an interaction between Golli and STIM1 in store-operated calcium entry. *Biochem J* 430, 453-460, doi:BJ20100650 [pii]
- 10.1042/BJ20100650.
- Yu, F., Sun, L. & Machaca, K. Orai1 internalization and STIM1 clustering inhibition modulate SOCE inactivation during meiosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, 17401-17406, doi:0904651106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0904651106 (2009).
- ⁷⁸ Smyth, J. T. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 underlies suppression of storeoperated calcium entry during mitosis. *Nat Cell Biol* **11**, 1465-1472, doi:ncb1995 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1995 (2009).
- ⁷⁹ Smyth, J. T., Beg, A. M., Wu, S., Putney, J. W., Jr. & Rusan, N. M. Phosphoregulation of STIM1 leads to exclusion of the endoplasmic reticulum from the mitotic spindle. *Curr Biol* 22, 1487-1493, doi:S0960-9822(12)00649-5 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cub.2012.05.057 (2012).
- ⁸⁰ Pozo-Guisado, E. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 at ERK1/2 target sites modulates store-operated calcium entry. *J Cell Sci* **123**, 3084-3093, doi:jcs.067215 [pii]
- 10.1242/jcs.067215.
- ⁸¹ Pozo-Guisado, E. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 at ERK1/2 target sites regulates interaction with the microtubule plus-end binding protein EB1. *J Cell Sci* 126, 3170-3180, doi:jcs.125054 [pii]
- 10.1242/jcs.125054 (2013).
- ⁸² Lee, H. J. *et al.* Phosphorylation of Stim1 at serine 575 via netrin-2/Cdo-activated ERK1/2 is critical for the promyogenic function of Stim1. *Mol Biol Cell* 23, 1376-1387, doi:mbc.E11-07-0634 [pii]
- 10.1091/mbc.E11-07-0634 (2012).
- ⁸³ Casas-Rua, V., Alvarez, I. S., Pozo-Guisado, E. & Martin-Romero, F. J. Inhibition of STIM1 phosphorylation underlies resveratrol-induced inhibition of storeoperated calcium entry. *Biochem Pharmacol* 86, 1555-1563, doi:S0006-2952(13)00623-0 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bcp.2013.09.018 (2013).
- ⁸⁴ Sheridan, J. T., Gilmore, R. C., Watson, M. J., Archer, C. B. & Tarran, R. 17beta-Estradiol inhibits phosphorylation of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1)

protein: implication for store-operated calcium entry and chronic lung diseases. *J Biol Chem* **288**, 33509-33518, doi:M113.486662 [pii]

- 10.1074/jbc.M113.486662 (2013).
- ⁸⁵ Casas-Rua, V. *et al.* STIM1 phosphorylation triggered by epidermal growth factor mediates cell migration. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1853**, 233-243, doi:S0167-4889(14)00386-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.10.027 (2014).
- ⁸⁶ Lopez, E. *et al.* STIM1 tyrosine-phosphorylation is required for STIM1-Orai1 association in human platelets. *Cell Signal* **24**, 1315-1322, doi:S0898-6568(12)00071-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.02.012 (2012).
- ⁸⁷ Mignen, O., Thompson, J. L. & Shuttleworth, T. J. STIM1 regulates Ca2+ entry via arachidonate-regulated Ca2+-selective (ARC) channels without store depletion or translocation to the plasma membrane. *J Physiol* 579, 703-715, doi:jphysiol.2006.122432 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2006.122432 (2007).
- ⁸⁸ Csutora, P. *et al.* Novel role for STIM1 as a trigger for calcium influx factor production. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 14524-14531, doi:M709575200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M709575200 (2008).
- ⁸⁹ Kilch, T. *et al.* Mutations of the Ca2+-sensing stromal interaction molecule STIM1 regulate Ca2+ influx by altered oligomerization of STIM1 and by destabilization of the Ca2+ channel Orai1. *J Biol Chem* **288**, 1653-1664, doi:M112.417246 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M112.417246 (2013).

- ⁹⁰ Keil, J. M., Shen, Z., Briggs, S. P. & Patrick, G. N. Regulation of STIM1 and SOCE by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS). *PLoS One* **5**, e13465, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013465.
- ⁹¹ Hawkins, B. J. *et al.* S-glutathionylation activates STIM1 and alters mitochondrial homeostasis. *J Cell Biol* **190**, 391-405, doi:jcb.201004152 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.201004152.
- ⁹² Vig, M. *et al.* CRACM1 is a plasma membrane protein essential for storeoperated Ca2+ entry. *Science* **312**, 1220-1223, doi:1127883 [pii]
- 10.1126/science.1127883 (2006).
- ⁹³ Hou, X., Pedi, L., Diver, M. M. & Long, S. B. Crystal structure of the calcium release-activated calcium channel Orai. *Science* **338**, 1308-1313, doi:science.1228757 [pii]

10.1126/science.1228757 (2012).

- ⁹⁴ Balasuriya, D., Srivats, S., Murrell-Lagnado, R. D. & Edwardson, J. M. Atomic force microscopy (AFM) imaging suggests that stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) binds to Orai1 with sixfold symmetry. *FEBS Lett* 588, 2874-2880, doi:S0014-5793(14)00518-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.febslet.2014.06.054 (2014).

- ⁹⁵ McNally, B. A., Yamashita, M., Engh, A. & Prakriya, M. Structural determinants of ion permeation in CRAC channels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 22516-22521, doi:0909574106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0909574106 (2009).
- ⁹⁶ Zhou, Y., Ramachandran, S., Oh-Hora, M., Rao, A. & Hogan, P. G. Pore architecture of the ORAI1 store-operated calcium channel. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 107, 4896-4901, doi:1001169107 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1001169107.
- ⁹⁷ Prakriya, M. *et al.* Orai1 is an essential pore subunit of the CRAC channel. *Nature* 443, 230-233, doi:nature05122 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature05122 (2006).
- ⁹⁸ Yeromin, A. V. *et al.* Molecular identification of the CRAC channel by altered ion selectivity in a mutant of Orai. *Nature* 443, 226-229, doi:nature05108 [pii]

10.1038/nature05108 (2006).

- ⁹⁹ Stathopulos, P. B. *et al.* STIM1/Orai1 coiled-coil interplay in the regulation of store-operated calcium entry. *Nat Commun* 4, 2963, doi:ncomms3963 [pii]
 10.1028 (n annua 20(2) (2012))
- 10.1038/ncomms3963 (2013).
- ¹⁰⁰ Korzeniowski, M. K., Manjarres, I. M., Varnai, P. & Balla, T. Activation of STIM1-Orai1 involves an intramolecular switching mechanism. *Sci Signal* 3, ra82, doi:3/148/ra82 [pii]
- 10.1126/scisignal.2001122.
- ¹⁰¹ Yu, F., Sun, L., Hubrack, S., Selvaraj, S. & Machaca, K. Intramolecular shielding maintains the ER Ca(2)(+) sensor STIM1 in an inactive conformation. *J Cell Sci* **126**, 2401-2410, doi:jcs.117200 [pii]
- 10.1242/jcs.117200 (2013).
- ¹⁰² McNally, B. A., Somasundaram, A., Jairaman, A., Yamashita, M. & Prakriya, M. The C- and N-terminal STIM1 binding sites on Orai1 are required for both trapping and gating CRAC channels. *J Physiol* **591**, 2833-2850, doi:jphysiol.2012.250456 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.250456 (2013).
- ¹⁰³ Zheng, H. *et al.* Differential roles of the C and N termini of Orai1 protein in interacting with stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) for Ca2+ releaseactivated Ca2+ (CRAC) channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **288**, 11263-11272, doi:M113.450254 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M113.450254 (2013).

- ¹⁰⁴ Gudlur, A. *et al.* STIM1 triggers a gating rearrangement at the extracellular mouth of the ORAI1 channel. *Nat Commun* **5**, 5164, doi:ncomms6164 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncomms6164 (2014).
- ¹⁰⁵ Hoth, M. & Niemeyer, B. A. The neglected CRAC proteins: Orai2, Orai3, and STIM2. *Curr Top Membr* **71**, 237-271, doi:B978-0-12-407870-3.00010-X [pii]
- 10.1016/B978-0-12-407870-3.00010-X (2013).

- ¹⁰⁶ Takahashi, Y. *et al.* Essential role of the N-terminus of murine Orai1 in storeoperated Ca2+ entry. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **356**, 45-52, doi:S0006-291X(07)00347-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.02.107 (2007).
- ¹⁰⁷ Salido, G. M., Jardin, I. & Rosado, J. A. The TRPC ion channels: association with Orai1 and STIM1 proteins and participation in capacitative and non-capacitative calcium entry. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **704**, 413-433, doi:10.1007/978-94-007-0265-3_23 (2011).
- ¹⁰⁸ Huang, G. N. *et al.* STIM1 carboxyl-terminus activates native SOC, I(crac) and TRPC1 channels. *Nat Cell Biol* **8**, 1003-1010, doi:ncb1454 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1454 (2006).
- ¹⁰⁹ Zeng, W. *et al.* STIM1 gates TRPC channels, but not Orai1, by electrostatic interaction. *Mol Cell* **32**, 439-448, doi:S1097-2765(08)00724-7 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.molcel.2008.09.020 (2008).
- ¹¹⁰ Jardin, I., Lopez, J. J., Salido, G. M. & Rosado, J. A. Orai1 mediates the interaction between STIM1 and hTRPC1 and regulates the mode of activation of hTRPC1forming Ca2+ channels. *J Biol Chem* 283, 25296-25304, doi:M802904200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M802904200 (2008).
- ¹¹¹ Liao, Y. *et al.* Functional interactions among Orai1, TRPCs, and STIM1 suggest a STIM-regulated heteromeric Orai/TRPC model for SOCE/Icrac channels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **105**, 2895-2900, doi:0712288105 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0712288105 (2008).
- ¹¹² Liao, Y. *et al.* A role for Orai in TRPC-mediated Ca2+ entry suggests that a TRPC:Orai complex may mediate store and receptor operated Ca2+ entry. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 3202-3206, doi:0813346106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0813346106 (2009).
- ¹¹³ DeHaven, W. I. *et al.* TRPC channels function independently of STIM1 and Orai1. *J Physiol* **587**, 2275-2298, doi:jphysiol.2009.170431 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2009.170431 (2009).
- ¹¹⁴ Wen, L. *et al.* Inhibitors of ORAI1 Prevent Cytosolic Calcium-associated Injury of Human Pancreatic Acinar Cells and Acute Pancreatitis in 3 Mouse Models. *Gastroenterology*, doi:S0016-5085(15)00571-5 [pii]
- 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.04.015 (2015).
- ¹¹⁵ Picard, C. *et al.* STIM1 mutation associated with a syndrome of immunodeficiency and autoimmunity. *N Engl J Med* **360**, 1971-1980, doi:360/19/1971 [pii]
- 10.1056/NEJMoa0900082 (2009).
- ¹¹⁶ Byun, M. *et al.* Whole-exome sequencing-based discovery of STIM1 deficiency in a child with fatal classic Kaposi sarcoma. *J Exp Med* **207**, 2307-2312, doi:jem.20101597 [pii]
- 10.1084/jem.20101597.

- ¹¹⁷ Fuchs, S. *et al.* Antiviral and regulatory T cell immunity in a patient with stromal interaction molecule 1 deficiency. *J Immunol* **188**, 1523-1533, doi:jimmunol.1102507 [pii]
- 10.4049/jimmunol.1102507 (2012).
- ¹¹⁸ Maus, M. *et al.* Missense mutation in immunodeficient patients shows the multifunctional roles of coiled-coil domain 3 (CC3) in STIM1 activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, doi:1418852112 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1418852112 (2015).
- ¹¹⁹ McCarl, C. A. *et al.* ORAI1 deficiency and lack of store-operated Ca2+ entry cause immunodeficiency, myopathy, and ectodermal dysplasia. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* 124, 1311-1318 e1317, doi:S0091-6749(09)01533-4 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.007 (2009).
- ¹²⁰ Oh-Hora, M. *et al.* Dual functions for the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors STIM1 and STIM2 in T cell activation and tolerance. *Nat Immunol* **9**, 432-443, doi:ni1574 [pii]
- 10.1038/ni1574 (2008).
- ¹²¹ Beyersdorf, N. *et al.* STIM1-independent T cell development and effector function in vivo. *J Immunol* **182**, 3390-3397, doi:182/6/3390 [pii]
- 10.4049/jimmunol.0802888 (2009).
- ¹²² Gwack, Y. *et al.* Hair loss and defective T- and B-cell function in mice lacking ORAI1. *Mol Cell Biol* **28**, 5209-5222, doi:10.1128/MCB.00360-08
- MCB.00360-08 [pii] (2008).
- ¹²³ Dolmetsch, R. E., Lewis, R. S., Goodnow, C. C. & Healy, J. I. Differential activation of transcription factors induced by Ca2+ response amplitude and duration. *Nature* **386**, 855-858, doi:10.1038/386855a0 (1997).
- Maul-Pavicic, A. *et al.* ORAI1-mediated calcium influx is required for human cytotoxic lymphocyte degranulation and target cell lysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108, 3324-3329, doi:1013285108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1013285108 (2011).
- ¹²⁵ Grosse, J. *et al.* An EF hand mutation in Stim1 causes premature platelet activation and bleeding in mice. *J Clin Invest* **117**, 3540-3550, doi:10.1172/JCI32312 (2007).
- ¹²⁶ Tolhurst, G. *et al.* Expression profiling and electrophysiological studies suggest a major role for Orai1 in the store-operated Ca2+ influx pathway of platelets and megakaryocytes. *Platelets* **19**, 308-313, doi:793333521 [pii]

10.1080/09537100801935710 (2008).

- ¹²⁷ Braun, A. *et al.* Orai1 (CRACM1) is the platelet SOC channel and essential for pathological thrombus formation. *Blood* **113**, 2056-2063, doi:blood-2008-07-171611 [pii]
- 10.1182/blood-2008-07-171611 (2009).
- ¹²⁸ Bergmeier, W. *et al.* R93W mutation in Orai1 causes impaired calcium influx in platelets. *Blood* **113**, 675-678, doi:blood-2008-08-174516 [pii]
- 10.1182/blood-2008-08-174516 (2009).

- ¹²⁹ Varga-Szabo, D. *et al.* The calcium sensor STIM1 is an essential mediator of arterial thrombosis and ischemic brain infarction. *J Exp Med* **205**, 1583-1591, doi:jem.20080302 [pii]
- 10.1084/jem.20080302 (2008).
- ¹³⁰ Ahmad, F. *et al.* Relative contributions of stromal interaction molecule 1 and CalDAG-GEFI to calcium-dependent platelet activation and thrombosis. *J Thromb Haemost* **9**, 2077-2086, doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2011.04474.x (2011).
- ¹³¹ Morin, G. *et al.* Gain-of-Function Mutation in STIM1 (P.R304W) Is Associated with Stormorken Syndrome. *Hum Mutat* **35**, 1221-1232, doi:10.1002/humu.22621 (2014).
- ¹³² Misceo, D. *et al.* A dominant STIM1 mutation causes Stormorken syndrome. *Hum Mutat* **35**, 556-564, doi:10.1002/humu.22544 (2014).
- ¹³³ Markello, T. *et al.* York platelet syndrome is a CRAC channelopathy due to gainof-function mutations in STIM1. *Mol Genet Metab* **114**, 474-482, doi:S1096-7192(14)00700-8 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ymgme.2014.12.307 (2015).
- ¹³⁴ van Kruchten, R. *et al.* Antithrombotic potential of blockers of store-operated calcium channels in platelets. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 1717-1723, doi:ATVBAHA.111.243907 [pii]
- 10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.243907 (2012).
- ¹³⁵ MacLennan, D. H. Ca2+ signalling and muscle disease. *Eur J Biochem* **267**, 5291-5297, doi:ejb1566 [pii] (2000).
- ¹³⁶ Stiber, J. *et al.* STIM1 signalling controls store-operated calcium entry required for development and contractile function in skeletal muscle. *Nat Cell Biol* **10**, 688-697, doi:ncb1731 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1731 (2008).
- ¹³⁷ Lyfenko, A. D. & Dirksen, R. T. Differential dependence of store-operated and excitation-coupled Ca2+ entry in skeletal muscle on STIM1 and Orai1. *J Physiol* 586, 4815-4824, doi:jphysiol.2008.160481 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2008.160481 (2008).
- ¹³⁸ Berra-Romani, R., Mazzocco-Spezzia, A., Pulina, M. V. & Golovina, V. A. Ca2+ handling is altered when arterial myocytes progress from a contractile to a proliferative phenotype in culture. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **295**, C779-790, doi:00173.2008 [pii]
- 10.1152/ajpcell.00173.2008 (2008).
- ¹³⁹ Potier, M. *et al.* Evidence for STIM1- and Orai1-dependent store-operated calcium influx through ICRAC in vascular smooth muscle cells: role in proliferation and migration. *FASEB J* **23**, 2425-2437, doi:fj.09-131128 [pii]
- 10.1096/fj.09-131128 (2009).
- ¹⁴⁰ Guo, R. W. *et al.* An essential role for stromal interaction molecule 1 in neointima formation following arterial injury. *Cardiovasc Res* **81**, 660-668, doi:cvn338 [pii]

10.1093/cvr/cvn338 (2009).

- ¹⁴¹ Zhang, W. *et al.* Orai1-mediated I (CRAC) is essential for neointima formation after vascular injury. *Circ Res* 109, 534-542, doi:CIRCRESAHA.111.246777 [pii]
 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.246777 (2011)
- 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.246777 (2011).
- ¹⁴² Aubart, F. C. *et al.* RNA interference targeting STIM1 suppresses vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and neointima formation in the rat. *Mol Ther* **17**, 455-462, doi:mt2008291 [pii]

10.1038/mt.2008.291 (2009).

- ¹⁴³ Voelkers, M. *et al.* Orai1 and Stim1 regulate normal and hypertrophic growth in cardiomyocytes. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 48, 1329-1334, doi:S0022-2828(10)00033-7 [pii]
 ¹⁰¹ 101 (*i*) in 2010 01 020
- 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2010.01.020.
- ¹⁴⁴ Ohba, T. *et al.* Essential role of STIM1 in the development of cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, doi:S0006-291X(09)01709-4 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.08.117 (2009).
- ¹⁴⁵ Hulot, J. S. *et al.* Critical role for stromal interaction molecule 1 in cardiac hypertrophy. *Circulation* **124**, 796-805, doi:CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 [pii]
- 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 (2011).
- ¹⁴⁶ Luo, X. *et al.* STIM1-dependent store-operated Ca(2) entry is required for pathological cardiac hypertrophy. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* **52**, 136-147, doi:S0022-2828(11)00469-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2011.11.003 (2012).
- ¹⁴⁷ Saliba, Y. *et al.* Emergence of Orai3 activity during cardiac hypertrophy. *Cardiovasc Res* **105**, 248-259, doi:cvu207 [pii]
- 10.1093/cvr/cvu207 (2015).
- ¹⁴⁸ Bohm, J. *et al.* Constitutive activation of the calcium sensor STIM1 causes tubular-aggregate myopathy. *Am J Hum Genet* **92**, 271-278, doi:S0002-9297(12)00641-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.12.007 (2013).
- ¹⁴⁹ Hedberg, C. *et al.* Childhood onset tubular aggregate myopathy associated with de novo STIM1 mutations. *J Neurol* **261**, 870-876, doi:10.1007/s00415-014-7287-x (2014).
- ¹⁵⁰ Bohm, J. *et al.* Clinical, histological and genetic characterisation of patients with tubular aggregate myopathy caused by mutations in STIM1. *J Med Genet* **51**, 824-833, doi:jmedgenet-2014-102623 [pii]
- 10.1136/jmedgenet-2014-102623 (2014).
- ¹⁵¹ Nesin, V. *et al.* Activating mutations in STIM1 and ORAI1 cause overlapping syndromes of tubular myopathy and congenital miosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **111**, 4197-4202, doi:1312520111 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1312520111 (2014).
- ¹⁵² Endo, Y. *et al.* Dominant mutations in ORAI1 cause tubular aggregate myopathy with hypocalcemia via constitutive activation of store-operated Ca(2)(+) channels. *Hum Mol Genet* **24**, 637-648, doi:ddu477 [pii]
- 10.1093/hmg/ddu477 (2014).

- ¹⁵³ Zhang, S. L. *et al.* Mutations in Orai1 transmembrane segment 1 cause STIM1independent activation of Orai1 channels at glycine 98 and channel closure at arginine 91. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 17838-17843, doi:1114821108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1114821108 (2011).
- ¹⁵⁴ Flourakis, M. *et al.* Orai1 contributes to the establishment of an apoptosisresistant phenotype in prostate cancer cells. *Cell Death Dis* **1**, e75, doi:cddis201052 [pii]
- 10.1038/cddis.2010.52.
- ¹⁵⁵ Sun, S. *et al.* Requirement for store-operated calcium entry in sodium butyrateinduced apoptosis in human colon cancer cells. *Biosci Rep* **32**, 83-90, doi:BSR20110062 [pii]

10.1042/BSR20110062 (2012).

 Liu, H., Hughes, J. D., Rollins, S., Chen, B. & Perkins, E. Calcium entry via ORAI1 regulates glioblastoma cell proliferation and apoptosis. *Exp Mol Pathol* 91, 753-760, doi:S0014-4800(11)00139-0 [pii]

10.1016/j.yexmp.2011.09.005 (2011).

- ¹⁵⁷ Ruano, Y. *et al.* Identification of novel candidate target genes in amplicons of Glioblastoma multiforme tumors detected by expression and CGH microarray profiling. *Mol Cancer* 5, 39, doi:1476-4598-5-39 [pii]
- 10.1186/1476-4598-5-39 (2006).
- ¹⁵⁸ Motiani, R. K. *et al.* STIM1 and Orai1 mediate CRAC channel activity and are essential for human glioblastoma invasion. *Pflugers Arch* **465**, 1249-1260, doi:10.1007/s00424-013-1254-8 (2013).
- ¹⁵⁹ Li, G. *et al.* Suppression of STIM1 inhibits human glioblastoma cell proliferation and induces G0/G1 phase arrest. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* **32**, 20, doi:1756-9966-32-20 [pii]
- 10.1186/1756-9966-32-20 (2013).
- ¹⁶⁰ Wu, H. *et al.* Significance of Trask protein interactions in brain metastatic cohorts of lung cancers. *Tumour Biol*, doi:10.1007/s13277-015-3053-7 (2015).
- ¹⁶¹ Ay, A. S., Benzerdjerb, N., Sevestre, H., Ahidouch, A. & Ouadid-Ahidouch, H. Orai3 constitutes a native store-operated calcium entry that regulates non small cell lung adenocarcinoma cell proliferation. *PLoS One* **8**, e72889, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0072889

PONE-D-13-13840 [pii] (2013).

¹⁶² Zhang, Z. *et al.* STIM1, a direct target of microRNA-185, promotes tumor metastasis and is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014404 [pii]

10.1038/onc.2014.404 (2014).

- ¹⁶³ Wang, J. Y. *et al.* STIM1 overexpression promotes colorectal cancer progression, cell motility and COX-2 expression. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014366 [pii]
- 10.1038/onc.2014.366 (2014).

- ¹⁶⁴ Sun, J. *et al.* STIM1- and Orai1-mediated Ca(2+) oscillation orchestrates invadopodium formation and melanoma invasion. *J Cell Biol* **207**, 535-548, doi:jcb.201407082 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.201407082 (2014).
- ¹⁶⁵ Umemura, M. *et al.* Store-operated Ca2+ entry (SOCE) regulates melanoma proliferation and cell migration. *PLoS One* **9**, e89292, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0089292

PONE-D-13-22172 [pii] (2014).

- Schmidt, S. *et al.* Enhanced Orai1 and STIM1 expression as well as store operated Ca2+ entry in therapy resistant ovary carcinoma cells. *Oncotarget* 5, 4799-4810, doi:2035 [pii] (2014).
- ¹⁶⁷ Kondratska, K. *et al.* Orai1 and STIM1 mediate SOCE and contribute to apoptotic resistance of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1843**, 2263-2269, doi:S0167-4889(14)00068-8 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.02.012 (2014).

- ¹⁶⁸ Kim, J. H. *et al.* Orai1 and STIM1 are critical for cell migration and proliferation of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **448**, 76-82, doi:S0006-291X(14)00706-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.04.064 (2014).
- ¹⁶⁹ Sun, Y. *et al.* Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) silencing inhibits tumor growth and promotes cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in hypopharyngeal carcinoma. *Med Oncol* **32**, 608, doi:10.1007/s12032-015-0608-9 (2015).
- ¹⁷⁰ Chen, Y. F. *et al.* Calcium store sensor stromal-interaction molecule 1-dependent signaling plays an important role in cervical cancer growth, migration, and angiogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 15225-15230, doi:1103315108 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.1103315108 (2011).

¹⁷¹ McAndrew, D. *et al.* ORAI1-mediated calcium influx in lactation and in breast cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* **10**, 448-460, doi:1535-7163.MCT-10-0923 [pii]

10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-10-0923 (2011).

- ¹⁷² Faouzi, M. *et al.* Down-regulation of Orai3 arrests cell-cycle progression and induces apoptosis in breast cancer cells but not in normal breast epithelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* **226**, 542-551, doi:10.1002/jcp.22363.
- ¹⁷³ Faouzi, M. *et al.* ORAI3 silencing alters cell proliferation and cell cycle progression via c-myc pathway in breast cancer cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1833**, 752-760, doi:S0167-4889(12)00387-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbamcr.2012.12.009 (2013).

¹⁷⁴ Motiani, R. K. *et al.* Orai3 is an estrogen receptor alpha-regulated Ca(2)(+) channel that promotes tumorigenesis. *FASEB J* **27**, 63-75, doi:fj.12-213801 [pii]

10.1096/fj.12-213801 (2013).

¹⁷⁵ Motiani, R. K., Abdullaev, I. F. & Trebak, M. A novel native store-operated calcium channel encoded by Orai3: selective requirement of Orai3 versus Orai1 in estrogen receptor-positive versus estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer cells. *J Biol Chem* **285**, 19173-19183, doi:M110.102582 [pii] 10.1074/jbc.M110.102582.

- ¹⁷⁶ Pangburn, T. O., Georgiou, K., Bates, F. S. & Kokkoli, E. Targeted polymersome delivery of siRNA induces cell death of breast cancer cells dependent upon Orai3 protein expression. *Langmuir* 28, 12816-12830, doi:10.1021/la300874z (2012).
- ¹⁷⁷ Dubois, C. *et al.* Remodeling of channel-forming ORAI proteins determines an oncogenic switch in prostate cancer. *Cancer Cell* **26**, 19-32, doi:S1535-6108(14)00187-1 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ccr.2014.04.025 (2014).
- ¹⁷⁸ Yang, S., Zhang, J. J. & Huang, X. Y. Orai1 and STIM1 are critical for breast tumor cell migration and metastasis. *Cancer Cell* **15**, 124-134, doi:S1535-6108(08)00438-8 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.019 (2009).
- ¹⁷⁹ Feng, M. *et al.* Store-independent activation of Orai1 by SPCA2 in mammary tumors. *Cell* **143**, 84-98, doi:S0092-8674(10)01009-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2010.08.040.
- ¹⁸⁰ Hu, J. *et al.* Downregulation of transcription factor Oct4 induces an epithelial-tomesenchymal transition via enhancement of Ca2+ influx in breast cancer cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 411, 786-791, doi:S0006-291X(11)01244-7 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.07.025 (2011).
- ¹⁸¹ Borowiec, A. S. *et al.* Are Orai1 and Orai3 channels more important than calcium influx for cell proliferation? *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1843**, 464-472, doi:S0167-4889(13)00415-1 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.11.023 (2014).

CHAPTER TWO

Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca²⁺ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57

A version of this chapter has previously been published in:

Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N., and Michalak, M. 2011. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca²⁺ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. EMBO Rep. 12: 1182-8.

Author contributions:

J.G. designed and performed experiments (Analysis of interactions between ERp57 and the STIM1 luminal domain, Figure 2-1B).

<u>Abstract</u>

STIM1 is an ER membrane Ca²⁺ sensor responsible for activation of storeoperated Ca²⁺ influx. We discovered that STIM1 oligomerization and store-operated Ca²⁺ entry are modulated by the ER oxidoreductase ERp57. ERp57 interacts with the ER luminal domain of STIM1 with this interaction involving two conserved cysteine residues, C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶. Store-operated Ca²⁺ entry is accelerated in the absence of ERp57 and inhibited in C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ mutants of STIM1. We show that ERp57, *via* ER luminal interaction with STIM1, plays a modulatory role in capacitative Ca²⁺ entry. This is the first demonstration of a protein involved in ER intraluminal regulation of STIM1.

Introduction

Intracellular Ca²⁺ is an important second messenger in processes as varied as muscular contraction, gene transcription, and apoptosis. Ca²⁺ is released from the ER into the cytoplasm and the loss of ER Ca²⁺ stores necessitates refilling *via* store-operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOC)^{182,183}, mediated by STIM1, a transmembrane ER protein that senses the Ca²⁺ filling state of the ER²⁵, and Orai1, a plasma membrane Ca²⁺ channel that, upon stimulation by STIM1, allows Ca²⁺ to enter the cell from the extracellular medium¹⁸⁴. STIM1 has an N-terminal, ER luminal portion containing a Ca²⁺-sensing EF-hand³⁴. At rest, Ca²⁺ is bound to STIM1's EF-hand in the lumen of ER and the protein is held as an inactive dimer^{37,38,183}. In response to Ca²⁺ depletion in the ER, Ca²⁺ dissociates from STIM1, leading to oligomerization of STIM1 and its translocation to subplasmalemmal punctae^{25,38,39,50,185}. While STIM1 and Orai1 alone can reconstitute SOC activity, other associated proteins may be involved including SERCA^{186,187}, EB1⁴², and CRACR2A¹⁸⁸.

Here, we discovered that ERp57, an ER luminal oxidoreductase modulates STIM1 function in the lumen of the ER. ERp57 bound to STIM1, dependingon the presence of two conserved cysteine residues (C^{49} and C^{56}) in the ER luminal domain of STIM1. SOC was accelerated in the absence of ERp57 and inhibited in C^{49} and C^{56} mutants of STIM1. This is the first demonstration of a protein involved in ER intraluminal modulation of STIM1.

Materials & Methods

Expression and purification of recombinant proteins

cDNA encoding the ER luminal domain of STIM1 (amino acids 23-213) was generated by PCR-driven amplification of a Stim1pCMV6-XL5 plasmid. The following DNA primers were used: forward primer, 5'-TTT AAA CTC GAG CTC AGC CAT AGT CAC AGT GAG AAG-3', and reverse primer, 5'-GGG CCC GAA TTC CCA TGA AGT CCT TGG GTG-3'. The cDNA product was cloned into pBAD/gIII *E. coli* expression vector yielding a plasmid encoding ER luminal domain of STIM1 designated pBAD-STIM1ER. Recombinant STIM1 ER luminal domain protein was expressed in *E. coli* and purified from cell lysates using Ni-NTA affinity column chromatography¹⁸⁹. Recombinant mouse calreticulin, calnexin (soluble calnexin), ERp57 and GST were expressed in *E. coli* and purified¹⁸⁹. Cardiac calsequestrin was purified from dog hearts¹⁹⁰. Protein PDI was purified from bovine liver¹⁹¹.

Surface plasmon resonance (BIACore) analysis

Surface plasmon resonance measurements were carried out using BIACore¹⁹². Sensor chips were coupled with the recombinant ER luminal domain of STIM1 in 10 mM sodium acetate buffer, pH 4, at a flow rate of 5 ml/min, followed by blocking with 1 M ethanolamine, pH 8.5, for 7 min¹⁹². The binding of purified ER luminal proteins, soluble calnexin and GST was measured in a flow buffer containing 20 mM Tris, pH 7.0, 135 mM KCl, 0.05% Tween-20, 200 μ M phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 100 μ M benzamidine, and a mixture of protease inhibitors¹⁹⁰. Binding was carried out at 20°C at a flow rate of 30 ml/min.

Plasmid DNA and site specific mutagenesis

YFP-STIM1 plasmid was a generous gifts from N. Demaurex (University of Geneva)¹⁹³. C⁴⁹A and C⁵⁶A mutations were introduced using the QuikChange Site-Directed Mutagenesis Kit. Primers used were: for C⁴⁹A mutation, 5'-CCG AAG CAG AGT TTG CCC GAA TTG CAA GCC CCT GTG CC-3' and its gene complement; and for the C⁵⁶A mutation, 5'-CGA ATT GAC AAG CCC CTG GCC CAC AGT GAG GAT GAG AAGC-3' and its gene complement. ERp57-CFP was constructed by PCR-driven amplification of cDNA encoding mouse ERp57 using a forward primer 5'-CCG GGT ACC ATG GCC TCC GAC GTG CTA-3' and a reverse primer 5'-CCG GAA TTC TTA GAG ATC CTC CTG TGC-3'. The PCR product was ligated into a pcDNAZeo-SS-CFP plasmid. Orai1-dsRed was constructed from two plasmids, Orai1-YFP (from N. Demaurex, University of Geneva) and a dsRed vector (from J. Krebs, University of Gottingen). Orai1-YFP and dsRed plasmids were cut with AgeI and NheI restriction enzymes to generate DNA encoding Orai1 and DNA corresponding to the dsRed vector, respectively. Insert and vector were ligated to generate Orai1-dsRed expression vector. The nucleotide sequences of DNA used in this study was confirmed by nucleotide sequence analysis.

Cell culture and immunoblotting

Generation and characterization of *ERp57*^{-/-} cells were described earlier¹⁹⁴. To generate *STIM1*^{-/-} cells we first created *STIM1*^{-/-} mice using the gene trap technique. Gene trapping with the trap vector pGT1TMpfs was used to generate *STIM1* gene disrupted embryonic stem cells from the Gene Trap Resource (BayGenomics)¹⁹⁴. *STIM1*^{-/-} embryos were harvested at E9.5 followed by the isolation of MEFs¹⁹⁵. All animal experimental procedures were approved by the Animal Welfare Program at the Research Ethics Office, University of Alberta, and conformed to relevant regulatory standards.

Cells were transfected with YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A using the Neon transfection system as per the manufacturer's protocol. Cells were harvested 16-24 hours post-transfection into RiPA lysis buffer containing 50 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl, 1 mM EGTA, 1 mM EDTA, 1% Triton X-100, 0.1% SDS, and 0.5% sodium deoxycholate. Lysates were prepared in non-reducing sample buffer containing 10% glycerol, 2% SDS, 65 mM Tris, and 0.005 mg/ml bromophenol blue and separated *via* SDS-PAGE¹⁹⁶ either in the presence (reducing conditions) or absence (non-reducing conditions) of 1% β -mercaptoethanol.

*Ca*²⁺ *flux measurements*

For measurements of cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentrations, Ca²⁺-containing and Ca²⁺-free buffers were used, composed of 143 mM NaCl, 6 mM KCl, 1 mM MgSO₄, 20 mM Hepes pH 7.4, and 0.1% glucose, with or without 1 mM CaCl₂. Ca²⁺ measurements on cells in suspension were carried out using Fura2-acetoxymethyl ester (Fura2-AM)¹⁹⁵. Measurements were carried out using a Photon Technology International instrument with excitation wavelengths of 340 nm and 380 nm and emission wavelength of 510 nm^{195,197}. Ca2+ concentrations were calculated via two calibration steps: (1) a maximum value obtained by addition of 10 mM CaCl₂ and 10 μ M ionomycin and (2) a minimum value obtained by addition of 33 mM EGTA, 25 mM Tris, and 0.42% Triton X-100.

For single cell Ca²⁺ imaging, cells were transfected with expression plasmids encoding YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and Orai1-dsRed using Neon. Post-transfection (24-48 hrs), cells were incubated with 2 μ M Fura2-AM in Ca²⁺-containing buffer for 30 min at room temperature, followed by incubation in Ca²⁺-containing buffer without Fura2-AM for 15 min. Cover slips were then washed three times with Ca²⁺-free/EGTA buffer (1 mM EGTA) and incubated with Ca²⁺-free/EGTA buffer for imaging. Cells were imaged using a 20x objective at excitation wavelengths of 340 nm and 380 nm and emission wavelength of 510 nm. Cells were treated with 1 μ M thapsigargin, 4 mM CaCl₂ (yielding a final concentration of free Ca²⁺ of 3 mM), and 4.4 mM CaCl₂ with 10 μ M ionomycin.

Confocal microscopy and FRET analysis

Cells were transfected with expression plasmids encoding YFP-STIM1, YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A, ERp57-CFP, or combinations thereof using the Neon transfection system following the manufacturer's protocols. Fluorescent imaging was carried out 24-48 hrs post-transfection on a confocal laser scanning microscope (Olympus Imaging) using a 60x oil immersion lens.

FRET was quantified using the protocol developed by the Youvan laboratory¹⁹⁸. Briefly, bleed-through of YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP into the FRET channel was measured in

singly transfected cells. The bleed-through values were used to correct raw FRET measurements in doubly transfected cells, as calculated by Volocity software (Improvision, Waltham, MA). To quantitate FRET and account for variations in expression levels of YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP, N_{FRET} was calculated using the method of Xia and Liu¹⁹⁹.

siRNA transfections

STIM1 knockdown was performed using a pre-designed siRNA (Ambion, 151019) targeting STIM1 mRNA and a negative siRNA control (Ambion). ERp57-deficient cells were transfected with siRNA using DharmaFECT 1 (Dharmacon). Ca²⁺ measurements and protein collection were performed 48 hours post-transfection.

<u>Results</u>

ERp57, an ER resident oxidoreductase, interacts with the luminal domain of STIM1

Our initial goal was to identify molecules that bind to the ER luminal domain of STIM1, so we used surface plasmon resonance (BIACore) to screen for ER resident proteins that may interact with STIM1 within the ER lumen. The recombinant ER luminal domain of STIM1, encompassing the EF-hand and SAM domains (Fig. 2-1A), was immobilized to BIACore sensor chips to test whether ER luminal resident proteins including ERp57, protein disulfide isomerase (PDI), calreticulin, calsequestrin, and the ER luminal domain of calnexin, bound to STIM1. Of all tested proteins, only ERp57 bound to the immobilized STIM1 luminal domain (Fig. 2-1B). We concluded that the oxidoreductase ERp57 interacts *in vitro* with the STIM1 ER luminal domain.

ERp57 is a 58-kDa thiol oxidoreductase and a member of the PDI-like family²⁰⁰ that promotes disulfide bond formation and isomerisation²⁰¹. ERp57 is widely expressed in mouse tissues and has been most studied for its role in quality control in the secretory pathway²⁰⁰. The protein is a required component of the peptide loading complex of MHC Class I molecules²⁰², affects STAT3 signalling¹⁹⁴, and modulates SERCA function²⁰³.

To further analyse the interaction between ERp57 and STIM1, we carried out fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET) analysis. We generated *STIM1*^{-/-} mice and mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEF) as well as *ERp57*^{-/-} cell lines. *STIM1*^{-/-} MEFs were transfected with expression vectors encoding YFP-tagged STIM1 (YFP-STIM1) and CFP-tagged ERp57 (ERp57-CFP). In resting cells, YFP-STIM1 was distributed throughout the ER and co-localized with ERp57-CFP (Fig. 2-1C, *iii*). Co-expression of YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP produced a robust FRET signal under resting conditions (Fig. 2-1C, *iv*). FRET signal remained present after thapsigargin-induced store depletion (Fig. 2-2). These observations supported our *in vitro* observations (Fig. 2-1B) and indicated that ERp57 and STIM1 form complexes *in vivo* and *in vitro*.




Figure 2-1. Analysis of interactions between ERp57 and the STIM1 ER luminal domain. (A) A linear model of STIM1 and the ER luminal domain of STIM1. The ER luminal domain of STIM1 (amino acid residues 23-213) was used for BIACore analysis. The location of the two conserved cysteines (C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶) is indicated. ER luminal and cytoplasmic domains of the protein are also indicated: containing EF1 and EF2, EF-hand domains 1 and 2; SAM, sterile-@ motif domain; TM, transmembrane domain; and CC1 and CC2, coiled-coil domains. The locations of proline/serine and lysine rich domains are also indicated. (B) ERp57 was injected over immobilized recombinant STIM1 ER luminal domain (amino acid residues 23-213). The ER luminal domain of STIM1 was coupled to a BIACore chip and exposed to different ER luminal proteins as ligands. Insert, SDS-PAGE of recombinant proteins used for BIACore analysis. CSQ, calsequestrin; PDI, protein disulfide isomerase; GST, glutathione S-transferase; CRT, calreticulin; sCNX, soluble calnexin. (C) STIM1-/- cells were transfected with expression vectors encoding YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP. Each panel shows YFP signal (i), CFP signal (ii), a merger of YFP and CFP signals (iii), and FRET signal (iv). Scale bar=16 @m. Bleedthrough values were 0.05 for YFP and 0.6 for CFP.



Figure 2-2. FRET before and after store depletion. *STIM1-^{j-}* cells co-expressing YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP were treated with 2 μM thapsigargin to induce store depletion.

Enhanced store-operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOC) in the absence of ERp57

We next tested if binding of ERp57 to STIM1 had an effect on the ability of STIM1 to activate SOC. To do this, we used ERp57-deficient MEFs and Fura2 imaging of intracellular Ca²⁺ dynamics¹⁹⁴. We used thapsigargin, a SERCA inhibitor, to deplete ER Ca^{2+} stores, followed by addition of extracellular Ca^{2+} to initiate SOC. As expected, there was robust SOC in wild-type cells while STIM1-+ MEFs showed minimal SOC (Fig. 2-3A,B) (extent of SOC: wild-type: 233 ± 10 nM, n=3; STIM1-/: 140 ± 6 nM, n=4; p=0.004). In contrast, ERp57^{-/-} MEFs exhibited enhanced SOC when compared to wild-type cells (extent of SOC: wild-type: 233 ± 10 nM, n=3; *ERp57*^{-/-}: 336 ± 22 nM, n=3; p=0.02) (Fig. 2-3A,B), indicating that STIM1-dependent activation of SOC was enhanced in the absence of ERp57. Wild-type and ERp57-/- cells had comparable rates of basal Ca²⁺ entry (i.e. without store depletion), further supporting a role for ERp57 in SOC (data not shown). Next, we expressed recombinant ERp57 in ERp57-/- cells¹⁹⁴ to test for the specificity of the ERp57 effect on SOC. ERp57-/- cells expressing recombinant ERp57 showed significantly reduced SOC a similar extent as seen in wild-type cells (extent of SOC: $ERp57^{-/-}$: 336 ± 22 nM, n=3; ERp57-/- + ERp57: 232 ± 26 nM, n=3; p=0.05) (Fig. 2-3A,B), demonstrating the specificity of the effect of ERp57 on SOC. ERp57^{-/-} cells had lower thapsigarginreleasable ER Ca²⁺ stores than did wild-type cells (wild-type: 427 ± 26 nM, n=3; ERp57-/-: 283 ± 1 nM, n=3; p=0.03) (Fig. 2-3A, Fig. 2-4). However, expression of recombinant ERp57 did not increase ER Ca²⁺ stores (*ERp57^{-/-}*: 283 ± 1 nM; *ERp57^{-/-}* + ERp57: 281 ± 14 nM) (Fig. 2-3A, Fig. 2-4) but did inhibit SOC, verifying a direct role for ERp57 on STIM1 rather than an effect on the size of ER Ca²⁺ stores.

Triggering of SOC is intimately linked to the oligomerization and movement of STIM1 to punctae³⁵. Therefore, we examined whether increased SOC in the absence of ERp57 was accompanied with STIM1 punctae formation. *ERp57*^{-/-} cells were transfected with a YFP-STIM1 expression vector followed by confocal microscopy. In wild-type cells under resting conditions, YFP-STIM1 was primarily localized in a reticular ER-like distribution (Fig. 2-3C, *i*). In *ERp57*^{-/-} cells, in addition to reticular distribution of YFP-STIM1, we also

observed a number of constitutively formed STIM1 containing punctae (Fig. 2-3C, *ii*, *arrows*). This was not observed in *ERp57*^{-/-} cells expressing recombinant ERp57 (Fig. 2-3C, *iii*). To further investigate how ERp57 regulates STIM1 movement to punctae, we compared cells expressing YFP-STIM1 alone with cells co-expressing YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP (Fig. 2-3D), where cells also expressing ERp57-CFP represent a condition with high levels of ERp57 expression. When YFP-STIM1 was expressed without ERp57 over-expression, punctae were visible 3 minutes after store depletion (Fig. 2-3D, *ii*) and translocation to punctae was complete by 6 minutes post-store depletion (Fig. 2-3D, *iii*). In contrast, in the presence of excess ERp57, YFP-STIM1 translocation to punctae was significantly slowed: the first punctae were not visible until after 6 minutes after store depletion (Fig. 2-3D, *vii*), with large amounts of YFP-STIM1 remaining away from punctae even after 10 minutes post-store depletion (Fig. 2-3D, *viii*). These results indicated that ERp57 expression inhibited the movement of STIM1 to punctae.









Figure 2-3. Store-operated Ca²⁺ entry in ERp57^{-/-} cells. (A) Representative traces of Fura2 fluorescence in wild-type (*wt*), STIM1-deficient cells (*STIM1-*^{-/-}), ERp57-deficient cells (ERp57-t), and ERp57-deficient cells expressing recombinant ERp57 (ERp57-t-t) +ERp57). ER store Ca²⁺ depletion was induced with 2 ^(a)M thapsigargin (TG) followed by activation of store operated Ca2+ entry (SOC) with the addition of 2 mM Ca2+. Ca2+ concentrations were calculated via calibration steps as described in Methods. (B) Maximum extent of SOC for wild-type cells, STIM1--, ERp57--- and ERp57--- cells expressing recombinant ERp57. Insert, Western blot analysis of wild-type (wt), ERp57-/and *ERp57*^{-/-} cells expressing recombinant ERp57 probed with anti-ERp57 antibodies. (C) YFP-STIM1 punctae formation in STIM1-/- cells, ERp57-/- cells and ERp57-/- cells expressing recombinant ERp57. Under resting conditions (basal), YFP-STIM1 displays a reticular pattern when expressed in STIM^{-/-} cells (i). Under resting conditions in ERp57^{-/-} cells, in addition to reticular distribution of YFP-STIM1, there was also a number of punctae forming as indicated by the arrows (*ii*) with this abolished in $ERp57^{-1}$ cells expressing recombinant ERp57 (iii). Thapsigargin-dependent depletion of Ca2+ stores induced YFP-STIM1 relocation to subplasmalemmal punctae in all cells investigated (iv, *v*, *vi*). Scale bar=16 µm. (D) YFP-STIM1 punctae formation in *STIM1*^{-/-} cells without (*i-iv*) or with (*v-viii*) concomitant expression of ERp57-CFP. Three minutes after thapsigargininduced depletion of Ca²⁺ stores, there was evidence of punctae formation in cells without ERp57-CFP but none in cells over-expressing ERp57-CFP (compare *ii* & *vi*). After six minutes, extensive punctae can be seen in cells without ERp57-CFP (iii) but minimal punctae are present in cells over-expressing ERp57-CFP (vii). Even ten minutes after store depletion, most YFP-STIM1 signal remains non-punctate in cells overexpressing ERp57-CFP (viii).



Figure 2-4. Thapsigargin-releasable Ca²⁺ **stores and SOC in the absence and presence of ERp57.** Fura2 measurements of wild-type, $ERp57^{-/-}$, and $ERp57^{-/-}$ + ERp57 cells were performed to measure thapsigargin-releasable ER Ca²⁺ stores. ERp57-deficient cells had lowered ER Ca²⁺ content than wild-type cells (WT: 427 ± 26 nM n = 3; $ERp57^{-/-}$: 283 ± 1 nM, n = 3; p = 0.03) that could not be rescued by expression of recombinant ERp57 ($ERp57^{-/-}$: 283 ± 1 nM, n = 3; $ERp57^{-/-}$ + ERp57: 256 ± 24 nM, n = 4; p = 0.4).

To further verify that altered Ca²⁺ dynamics in ERp57-deficient cells were related to SOC, we used small interfering RNA (siRNA) to knock down STIM1 and performed Ca²⁺ measurements (Fig. 2-5A,B). Knockdown of STIM1 significantly reduced the extent of SOC in *ERp57^{-/-}* cells (wild-type: 315±41 nM; STIM1 knockdown: 135±7 nM, p=0.048). Transfection with non-STIM1 targeting siRNA had no significant effect on SOC (wild-type: 315±41 nM; negative siRNA: 305±36 nM, p=0.849). This further supported a role for ERp57 in SOC. Western blotting confirmed that STIM1 levels were lower in STIM1 knockdown cells (Fig. 2-5C). Altered SOC in *ERp57^{-/-}* cells is not solely attributable to different ER Ca²⁺ store content, substantiating a direct role for ERp57 binding to STIM1 (Fig. 2-4). We concluded that ERp57, *via* binding to STIM1 in the lumen of ER, may serve as a brake on the initiation of SOC.



ERp57[≁] ERp57[≁] + STIM1 siRNA ERp57[≁] + sc siRNA

Figure 2-5. Store-operated Ca²⁺ entry in *ERp57^{-/-}* cells with knockdown of STIM1. (A) Representative traces of Fura2 fluorescence in wild-type (*wt*) cells, *ERp57^{-/-}* cells, and in *ERp57^{-/-}* cells transfected with siRNA targeting STIM1, or scrambled siRNA (*sc siRNA*). ER store Ca²⁺ depletion was induced with 2 μ M thapsigargin (TG) followed by activation of store operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOC) with the addition of 2 mM Ca²⁺. Ca²⁺ concentrations were calculated via calibration steps as described in Methods. (B) Extent of SOC in wild-type, *ERp57^{-/-}* cells, and *ERp57^{-/-}* cells transfected with siRNA targeting STIM1, or scrambled siRNA. (C) Western blot analysis of *ERp57^{-/-}* cells treated with siRNA using anti-STIM1 and anti-GAPDH antibodies (loading control).

ER luminal cysteines of STIM1 form a disulfide bond

ERp57 is an ER luminal oxidoreductase, therefore we identified two highly conserved cysteine amino acid residues (C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶) upstream of the EF-hand Ca²⁺ binding domain as potential ERp57 binding sites. We carried out site-specific mutagenesis of these residues and SDS-PAGE analysis of STIM1 and STIM1 mutants under reducing and non-reducing conditions to examine whether C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ form a intramolecular disulfide bond in the ER luminal domain of STIM1. Under non-reducing conditions, wild-type YFP-STIM1 migrated more slowly than under reducing conditions supporting the presence of an intramolecular disulfide bond in STIM1 (Fig. 2-6A). In contrast, the YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A mutant showed the same mobility in SDS-PAGE (Fig. 2-6A), indicating that ER luminal C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ form a disulfide bond in STIM1. Analysis of YFP-STIM1 expressed in *ERp57*^{-/-} cells indicated that ERp57 was not necessary for disulfide bond formation (Fig. 2-6B). Similar experiments using lysates from wild-type and *ERp57*^{-/-} cells expressing Orai1-YFP showed no shifts in apparent size, pointing against a role for ERp57 on Orai1 itself (Fig. 2-6C).



В

-	-	-	-	-	and a	100	-
wt	C ^{49/56} A	wt	C ^{49/56} A	wt	C ^{49/56} A	wt	C ^{49/56} A
١	WT		o57- ^{,_}	WT		ERp57	
	redu	icing	non-reducing				

С



Figure 2-6. Analysis of STIM1 and Orai1 under reducing and non-reducing conditions. (A,B) Lysates from wild-type and $ERp57^{-/-}$ cells expressing YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A were separated via SDS-PAGE under reducing and non-reducing conditions. A characteristic shift in apparent size between reducing and non-reducing conditions is seen for YFP-STIM1 but not YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. Importantly, this shift is present in both wild-type and $ERp57^{-/-}$ cells, indicating that the luminal disulfide bond of STIM1 exists even in the absence of ERp57. (C) Lysates from wild-type and $ERp57^{-/-}$ cells expressing Orai1-YFP were separated via SDS-PAGE under reducing and non-reducing conditions. No changes in mobility are seen in ERp57-deficient cells, suggesting that the absence of ERp57 has no effect on the conformation and oxidation state of Orai1.

ER luminal cysteines of STIM1 are required for ERp57 binding and STIM1 oligomerization

To test the role of STIM1 ER luminal domains and luminal cysteines, we used our YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A mutant for analysis of punctae formation, FRET interactions between YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP, and SOC activity. The YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A mutant expressed in *STIM1-¹⁻* cells showed ER-like reticular localization with no visible punctae (Fig. 2-7A, *i*). Importantly, thapsigargin-dependent Ca²⁺ store depletion did not result in oligomerization and punctae formation by the YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A mutant (Fig. 2-7A, *v*, *post-store deletion*). We concluded that ER luminal C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ play a role in STIM1 subplasmalemmal punctae localization.

We next examined whether STIM1 ER luminal cysteines are involved in ERp57 binding to STIM1. *STIM1*^{-/-} cells were co-transfected with expression vectors encoding YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and ERp57-CFP followed by FRET analysis. Figure 2-7A shows that YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and ERp57-CFP produced robust FRET at rest (Fig. 2-7A, *iv* and *viii*), though the signal was at a lower level than that observed between ERp57-CFP and wild-type YFP-STIM1. Although ER luminal C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ may play a role in ERp57 binding to STIM1, the FRET signal was unaffected by depletion of ER Ca²⁺ stores (Fig. 2-7A, *post-store depletion*). When *ERp57*^{-/-} cells were co-transfected with the same expression vectors, we again observed robust FRET signal between YFP-STIM1 and ERp57-CFP (Fig. 2-8A, *i-iv*) and reduced FRET between YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and ERp57-CFP (Fig. 2-8A, *v-viii*).

To quantitate, we calculated NFRET values for FRET between ERp57-CFP and YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. We used the method of Xia and Liu¹⁹⁹ to account for differences in relative expression of YFP and CFP fluorophores. NFRET was significantly reduced (33%) with YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A as compared to wild-type YFP-STIM1 (NFRET for wild-type: 0.274±0.011, n=70; NFRET for C^{49/56}A: 0.182±0.007, n=64; p=9.02x10⁻⁸) (Fig. 2-7B). Expression of ERp57-CFP and YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A in *ERp57-*CFP and YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A, significant at p = 1 x 10⁻⁶

(Fig. 2-8B). We concluded that STIM1 ER luminal cysteines were involved in binding to ERp57.





Figure 2-7. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET) analysis of STIM1 mutants. (A) *STIM1-⁴* cells were transfected with expression vectors encoding YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and ERp57-CFP. Upper panel (*basal*) and lower panel (*post-store depletion*) show distribution of YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and ERp57-CFP in resting cells and thapsigargin treated cells. Each panel shows YFP signal (*i*, *v*), CFP signal (*ii*, *vii*), a merger of YFP and CFP signals (*iii*, *vii*), and FRET signal (*iv*, *viii*). *i*, *ii*, *iii*, *iii*, *iv*, FRET between ERp57-CFP and YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A in resting cells. *v*, *vi*, *vii*, *viii*, FRET between ERp57-CFP and YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A in thapsigargin-treated cells. The arrows indicate the cell with expressing ERp57-CFP only with no FRET, showing that mathematical corrections ruled out false positives. Scale bar=16 µm. (B) N_{FRET} values for FRET between ERp57-CFP and either YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. N_{FRET} was significantly lower with STIM1-C^{49/56}A as compared to wild-type STIM1 (N_{FRET} for wild-type: 0.274±0.011, n=70; N_{FRET} for C^{49/56}A: 0.182±0.007, n=64; p = 9.02x10-8). Bleedthrough values were 0.05 for YFP and 0.6 for CFP.



в



Figure 2-8. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer. (A) *ERp57^{-/-}* cells were cotransfected with vectors encoding ERp57-CFP and either YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. Panels show YFP signal, CFP signal, merge, and FRET for YFP-STIM1 (*i, ii, iii, iv*) and YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A (*v, vi, vii, viii*). (B) Values for YFP, CFP, and FRET were obtained via confocal microscopy and used to calculate NFRET values. NFRET was significantly lower with YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A than with wild-type YFP-STIM1 (NFRET for wild-type: 0.332 ± 0.003 , n = 22; NFRET for C^{49/56}A: 0.240 ± 0.005 , n = 25; p = 1 x 10⁻⁵).

STIM1 ER luminal cysteines are critical for SOC activation

Finally, we tested if mutations of cysteine amino acid residues affected SOC. *STIM*1^{+/-} cells were co-transfected with expression vectors encoding Orai1-dsRed and YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. Cells were treated with thapsigargin to empty ER Ca²⁺ stores followed by addition of Ca²⁺ to initiate SOC. Cells expressing YFP-STIM1 (or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A) and Orai1-dsRed were identified *via* fluorescence microscopy followed by monitoring of Fura2 fluorescence. Figure 2-9 shows robust SOC observed in cells co-expressing wild-type YFP-STIM1 and Orai1-dsRed. In cells co-expressing YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A and Orai1-dsRed, the extent of SOC was severely inhibited, as with *STIM1*^{-/-} cells expressing Orai1-dsRed alone (Fig. 2-9), indicating that C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ of STIM1 were critical for the activation of SOC. In summary, site-specific mutation of C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ not only reduced ERp57 binding but also made STIM1 unable to translocate to punctae or to stimulate SOC activity.





Figure 2-9. Store-operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOC) in cells expressing STIM1 mutants. (A) Fura2 fluorescence in STIM1-deficient cells (*STIM1-/-*), and STIM1-deficient cells expressing YFP-STIM1 or YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A. Cells were treated with 2 @M thapsigargin followed by addition of 2 mM Ca²⁺. Fura2 ratios were calibrated by addition of excess Ca²⁺ and ionomycin to obtain a maximum Fura2 ratio, which was arbitrarily set to equal 1 in all cases. (B) Maximum rate of SOC achieved after Ca²⁺ addition in *STIM1-/-* cells and *STIM1-/-* cells expressing YFP-STIM1 and YFP-STIM1-C^{49/56}A.

Discussion

In this study, we have identified two unique aspects of STIM1 function that are separate but overlapping.We discovered that ERp57, an ER resident oxidoreductase, interacts with the ER luminal domain of STIM1 and that this interaction involves two conserved cysteines (C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶), forming a disulfide bridge upstream from the EF-hand domain. The mutation of these residues to eliminate the disulfide bond rendered STIM1 incapable of proper punctae translocation. As the conserved C⁴⁹ and C⁵⁶ are located in close proximity to the EF-hand Ca²⁺ sensor in STIM1, these results suggested that the conformation of the disulfide-containing region of STIM1 may affect that of the EF hand (and vice versa). Indeed, extensive *in vitro* data demonstrates that the oligomerization behaviour of STIM1 is highly dependent on the degree of folding and unfolding of its EF-SAM motif, as modulated by Ca^{2+35,204,205}.

While this work was in preparation for publication, Hawkins *et al.*²⁰⁶ reported that oxidative stress promotes STIM1 redistribution and punctae formation. Upon induction of oxidative stress, STIM1 ER luminal C⁵⁶ undergoes S-glutathionylation, resulting in decreased Ca²⁺ binding to STIM1, its oligomerization, and SOC activation²⁰⁶. In contrast, we did not observe constitutive Ca²⁺ entry in cells expressing STIM1-C^{49/56}A (Fig. 6). The discrepancy between this study and Hawkins *et al.* may represent differences in cellular systems used and/or differences in the way store-operated Ca²⁺ was measured, but both studies strongly support the notion that STIM1 is regulated by redox state. Importantly, if the cysteine residues of STIM1 are modified, for example by S-glutathionylation, it may not bind to ERp57. Modification of cysteine residues may be one way that STIM1, upon oxidative stress, escapes ERp57-dependent inhibition.

Interestingly, Ca²⁺ release *via* inositol (1,4,5)-triphosphosphate receptor is inhibited by another ER resident oxidoreductase, ERp44²⁰⁷. We showed that ERp57 plays a role in Ca²⁺ homeostasis by affecting STIM1 function and consequently SOC, suggesting that ER resident oxidoreductases are critical regulators of ER Ca²⁺ homeostasis. The ER is the intersection of many signalling pathways and communication between different cellular organelles^{194,207,208,209,210}. Ca²⁺ is an important signalling molecule in the lumen of the ER ^{183,211} and regulation of STIM1 by ERp57 may be involved in converging Ca²⁺-dependent information from the lumen of the ER to the cytoplasm.

<u>Acknowledgments</u>

This work was supported by grants to M.M. from the Canadian Institutes of Health Research (CIHR) and Alberta Innovates-Health Solutions (AI-HS) and to N.T. from the CIHR. D.P. is a recipient of studentship awards from AI-HS and the CIHR. N.T. is a Scholar of the AI-HS.

References

- ¹ Putney, J. W., Jr. & McKay, R. R. Capacitative calcium entry channels. *Bioessays* **21**, 38-46 (1999).
- ² Hogan, P. G., Lewis, R. S. & Rao, A. Molecular basis of calcium signaling in lymphocytes: STIM and ORAI. *Annu Rev Immunol* **28**, 491-533, doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132550 (2010).
- ³ Roos, J., DiGregorio, P. J., Yeromin, A. V., Ohlsen, K., Lioudyno, M., Zhang, S., Safrina, O., Kozak, J. A., Wagner, S. L., Cahalan, M. D., Velicelebi, G., and Stauderman, K. A. STIM1, an essential and conserved component of storeoperated Ca²⁺ channel function. *The Journal of Cell Biology* **169**, 435-445 (2005).
- Soboloff, J., Spassova, M. A., Tang, X. D., Hewavitharana, T., Xu, W., and Gill, D.
 L. Orai1 and STIM Reconstitute Store-operated Calcium Channel Function. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 20661-20665 (2006).
- ⁵ Stathopulos, P. B. & Ikura, M. Structurally delineating stromal interaction molecules as the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors and regulators of calcium release-activated calcium entry. *Immunol Rev* **231**, 113-131, doi:IMR814 [pii]

10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00814.x (2009).

⁶ Baba, Y. *et al.* Coupling of STIM1 to store-operated Ca2+ entry through its constitutive and inducible movement in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **103**, 16704-16709, doi:0608358103 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0608358103 (2006).

⁷ Covington, E. D., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Essential Role for the CRAC Activation Domain in Store-dependent Oligomerization of STIM1. *Mol Biol Cell* 21, 1897-1907, doi:E10-02-0145 [pii]

10.1091/mbc.E10-02-0145 (2010).

⁸ Muik, M. *et al.* Dynamic coupling of the putative coiled-coil domain of ORAI1 with STIM1 mediates ORAI1 channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 8014-8022, doi:M708898200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M708898200 (2008).

- Park, C. Y. *et al.* STIM1 clusters and activates CRAC channels via direct binding of a cytosolic domain to Orai1. *Cell* 136, 876-890, doi:S0092-8674(09)00152-4 [pii]
 10.1016/j.cell.2009.02.014 (2009).
- ¹⁰ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca²⁺ sensor essential for Ca²⁺-store-depletion-triggered Ca²⁺ influx. *Curr. Biol.* **15**, 1235-1241 (2005).
- ¹¹ Manjarres, I. M., Rodriguez-Garcia, A., Alonso, M. T. & Garcia-Sancho, J. The sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca(2+) ATPase (SERCA) is the third element in capacitative calcium entry. *Cell Calcium*, doi:S0143-4160(10)00045-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ceca.2010.03.001 (2010).
- ¹² Sampieri, A., Zepeda, A., Asanov, A. & Vaca, L. Visualizing the store-operated channel complex assembly in real time: Identification of SERCA2 as a new member. *Cell Calcium*, doi:S0143-4160(09)00034-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2009.02.010 (2009).

- ¹³ Grigoriev, I. *et al.* STIM1 is a MT-plus-end-tracking protein involved in remodeling of the ER. *Curr Biol* **18**, 177-182, doi:S0960-9822(07)02481-5 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.050 (2008).
- ¹⁴ Srikanth, S. *et al.* A novel EF-hand protein, CRACR2A, is a cytosolic Ca2+ sensor that stabilizes CRAC channels in T cells. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**, 436-446, doi:ncb2045 [pii]

10.1038/ncb2045 (2010).

- ¹⁵ Guo, L. *et al.* Identification of an N-domain histidine essential for chaperone function in calreticulin. *J. Biol. Chem* **278**, 50645-50653 (2003).
- ¹⁶ Milner, R. E. *et al.* Calreticulin, and not calsequestrin, is the major calcium binding protein of smooth muscle sarcoplasmic reticulum and liver endoplasmic reticulum. *J. Biol. Chem.* **266**, 7155-7165 (1991).
- ¹⁷ Lambert, N. & Freedman, R. B. Structural properties of homogeneous protein disulphide-isomerase from bovine liver purified by a rapid high-yielding procedure. *Biochem. J.* **213**, 225-234 (1983).
- ¹⁸ Martin, V. *et al.* Identification by mutational analysis of amino acid residues essential in the chaperone function of calreticulin. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 2338-2346 (2006).
- ¹⁹ Jousset, H., Frieden, M. & Demaurex, N. STIM1 knockdown reveals that storeoperated Ca2+ channels located close to sarco/endoplasmic Ca2+ ATPases (SERCA) pumps silently refill the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Biol Chem* **282**, 11456-11464, doi:M609551200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M609551200 (2007).

²⁰ Coe, H., Jung, J., Groenendyk, J., Prins, D. & Michalak, M. ERp57 modulates STAT3 signaling from the lumen of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Biol Chem* **285**, 6725-6738, doi:M109.054015 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M109.054015 (2010).

- ²¹ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J. Cell Biol.* **154**, 961-972 (2001).
- ²² Groenendyk, J. *et al.* Caspase 12 in calnexin-deficient cells. *Biochemistry* **45**, 13219-13226 (2006).
- ²³ Mery, L. *et al.* Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca²⁺ storage and decreases store-operated Ca²⁺ influx. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 9332-9339 (1996).
- ²⁴ Mitra, R. D., Silva, C. M. & Youvan, D. C. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer between blue-emitting and red-shifted excitation derivatives of the green fluorescent protein. *Gene* **173**, 13-17, doi:0378111995007687 [pii] (1996).
- ²⁵ Xia, Z. & Liu, Y. Reliable and global measurement of fluorescence resonance energy transfer using fluorescence microscopes. *Biophys J* **81**, 2395-2402, doi:S0006-3495(01)75886-9 [pii]

10.1016/S0006-3495(01)75886-9 (2001).

- ²⁶ Coe, H. & Michalak, M. ERp57, a multifunctional endoplasmic reticulum resident oxidoreductase. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **42**, 796-799, doi:S1357-2725(10)00027-0 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.biocel.2010.01.009 (2010).
- ²⁷ Frickel, E. M. *et al.* ERp57 is a multifunctional thiol-disulfide oxidoreductase. *J. Biol. Chem.* (2004).
- ²⁸ Wearsch, P. A. & Cresswell, P. Selective loading of high-affinity peptides onto major histocompatibility complex class I molecules by the tapasin-ERp57 heterodimer. *Nat Immunol* **8**, 873-881 (2007).
- ²⁹ Li, Y. & Camacho, P. Ca2+-dependent redox modulation of SERCA2b by ERp57. *J. Cell Biol.* **164**, 35-46 (2004).
- ³⁰ Stathopulos, P. B., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J., Ames, J. B. & Ikura, M. Stored Ca2+ depletion-induced oligomerization of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) via the EF-SAM region: An initiation mechanism for capacitive Ca2+ entry. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 35855-35862 (2006).
- ³¹ Huang, Y. *et al.* A single EF-hand isolated from STIM1 forms dimer in the absence and presence of Ca2+. *FEBS J* **276**, 5589-5597, doi:EJB7240 [pii]

10.1111/j.1742-4658.2009.07240.x (2009).

³² Stathopulos, P. B., Zheng, L., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J. & Ikura, M. Structural and mechanistic insights into STIM1-mediated initiation of store-operated calcium entry. *Cell* **135**, 110-122, doi:S0092-8674(08)01009-X [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2008.08.006 (2008).

³³ Hawkins, B. J. *et al.* S-glutathionylation activates STIM1 and alters mitochondrial homeostasis. *J Cell Biol* **190**, 391-405, doi:jcb.201004152 [pii]

10.1083/jcb.201004152 (2010).

- ³⁴ Higo, T. *et al.* Subtype-specific and ER lumenal environment-dependent regulation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 by ERp44. *Cell* **120**, 85-98 (2005).
- ³⁵ Berridge, M. J., Bootman, M. D. & Roderick, H. L. Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. *Nature Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **4**, 517-529 (2003).
- ³⁶ Burns, K. *et al.* Modulation of gene expression by calreticulin binding to the glucocorticoid receptor. *Nature* **367**, 476-480 (1994).
- ³⁷ Rutkowski, D. T. & Kaufman, R. J. That which does not kill me makes me stronger: adapting to chronic ER stress. *Trends Biochem Sci* **32**, 469-476, doi:S0968-0004(07)00213-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.tibs.2007.09.003 (2007).

³⁸ Corbett, E. F. & Michalak, M. Calcium, a signaling molecule in the endoplasmic reticulum? *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **25**, 307-311 (2000).

CHAPTER THREE

STIM1 is cleaved by calpains

<u>Abstract</u>

Store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) is a pathway that moves Ca²⁺ across the plasma membrane and is mediated by two major proteins, STIM1 and Orai1. Here, we discovered that the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 is a target for calpains, a family of calcium-activated proteases. We found that calpain cleavage of STIM1 serves to control its cellular abundance and was noticeably increased under conditions of cellular stress and apoptosis. Dysregulation of STIM1 levels has been reported to have human disease consequences and our results suggest a mechanism for controlling STIM1 abundance.

Introduction

Ca²⁺ ions serve as versatile intracellular messengers; as such, the cell has evolved various pathways to properly control the movement of Ca2+ ions across various membranes and the accumulation of ions within cellular organelles. One such pathway is store-operated calcium entry (SOCE), which couples depletion of ER luminal Ca²⁺ stores with Ca²⁺ influx across the plasma membrane²⁴. SOCE is mediated by two key proteins: stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1), an ER transmembrane protein serving as a Ca2+ store sensor25,26; and calcium release-activated calcium channel (Orai) family membrane proteins, which serve as plasma membrane Ca²⁺ channels²⁷. Structurally, STIM1 can be separated into several domains: a luminal domain, containing a Ca²⁺binding EF hand and a sterile- α -motif (SAM)³⁰; a transmembrane domain; and a cytoplasmic domain, containing several coiled-coil domains, regions rich in serines and prolines, and a region rich in lysines³⁴. Initiation of SOCE occurs via Ca²⁺ dissociation from the luminal domain of STIM1, leading to homooligomerization of STIM1²⁰⁵. The cytoplasmic coiled-coil domains of STIM1 are thought to further mediate the oligomerization of STIM1 as well as mediate direct contact between STIM1 and Orai149. Additionally, the cytoplasmic domain is implicated in controlling the stability and turnover of STIM1; STIM1 lacking its cytoplasmic domain is noticeably less stable than is wild-type STIM1⁶³. STIM1 and SOCE have been implicated in several different disease states: non-functional STIM1 is associated with severe combined immunodeficiency¹¹⁵, while increased STIM1 levels and SOCE have been linked to increased metastatic behavior in breast cancer¹⁷⁸.

Calpains are a family of Ca²⁺-sensitive, neutral pH proteases; there are fourteen known isoforms in humans, with the best-characterized and most ubiquitously expressed being CAPN1 and CAPN2²¹². These both exist as heterodimers, consisting of a large catalytic subunit and a small regulatory subunit, CAPN4, common to CAPN1 and CAPN2²¹²; deletion of the gene encoding CAPN4, *CAPNS4*, renders both CAPN1 and CAPN2

catalytically inactive²¹³. While calpain cleavage is known as a highly regulated event, it does not occur at a rigidly defined site within a protein's amino acid sequence, but instead is dependent upon the primary sequence as well as secondary²¹⁴ and three-dimensional structure²¹⁵.

In this study, we describe cleavage of STIM1 both under endogenous conditions and in response to cell stress events. When calpain activity was inhibited, STIM1 cleavage was significantly reduced. Cleavage took place over a time course of hours to days, suggesting it does not occur at sufficient speed as to serve as a direct regulator of the process of SOCE. Instead, we conclude that STIM1 is targeted for calpain cleavage as a mechanism to regulate the steady state levels of STIM1 within the cell. Furthermore, STIM1's susceptibility to calpain cleavage leads to enhanced STIM1 degradation during the progression of apoptosis.

Materials & Methods

Protein synthesis, cell culture, SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotting

STIM1C protein was synthesized as described previously²¹⁶: cDNA encoding the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 (residues 271-685) was generated via PCR-driven amplification using a STIM1-pCMV6-XL5 plasmid as template. The cDNA product was cloned into a pBAD/gIII *E. coli* expression vector; recombinant STIM1C was expressed in *E. coli* and purified from lysates using Ni-NTA affinity column chromatography¹⁸⁹.

Generation and characterization of *STIM1*^{-/-} cells were described earlier⁶⁰. Cells were transfected with expression vectors encoding YFP-STIM1 and/or CAST using the Neon transfection system (Invitrogen). Protein concentration was estimated using a Lowry-based protein assay. SDS polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis, transfer to nitrocellulose, and immunoblotting were carried out as described previously⁶⁰. Antibodies used were: GFP (Dr. Luc Berthiaume, University of Alberta); STIM1 and CRT (generated in the laboratory); GAPDH, γ -tubulin, and β -tubulin (Pierce Antibodies); calnexin (Enzo Life Sciences); and PARP (Cell Signaling Technology).

*Cytoplasmic Ca*²⁺ *measurements*

Cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentrations in bulk cell populations were measured using Fura2acetoxymethyl ester (Fura2-AM) using previously described protocols¹¹. Measurements were conducted using a Photon Technology International instrument with excitation wavelengths of 340 nm/380 nm and an emission wavelength of 510 nm. Single cell cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentrations were measured using a previously described protocol⁶⁰. A perfusion system was used to alternately expose the cells to Ca²⁺-free buffer (+1 mM EGTA) and Ca²⁺-containing buffer (+ 2 mM CaCl₂).

<u>Results</u>

The cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 is a target for proteolytic cleavage

During experiments involving immunoblots probed for N-terminally tagged YFP-STIM1, we noticed the presence of protein bands at a lower molecular weight than fulllength YFP-STIM1 that were still recognized by an antibody against YFP. We hypothesized that these YFP-STIM1 fragments were produced by the regulated proteolytic cleavage of STIM1 followed by proteasomal degradation. The sizes of the fragments and their maintenance of the N-terminal YFP tag were consistent with cleavage of STIM1 within its long cytoplasmic domain. We therefore treated *STIM1*^{+/-} mouse embryonic fibroblasts (MEFs) expressing N-terminally tagged YFP-STIM1 with MG132, a proteasomal inhibitor. Indeed, we observed an increase in the levels of YFP-STIM1 fragments, suggesting that STIM1 is a target for regulated cleavage (Fig 3-1A). We repeated this experiment in wild-type cells and probed for native STIM1 using an antibody against the N-terminus of STIM1. We found very similar results: treatment of cells with MG132 led to increased levels of lower molecular weight fragments of STIM1 (Fig 3-1B).

We next aimed to identify the protease or proteases responsible for the cleavage of STIM1. We considered several different potential proteases, including calpains. We used several online algorithms to scan the amino acid sequence of STIM1 for predicted calpain cleavage sites, with results summarized in Table 3-1. As these algorithms identified numerous sites within STIM1 that could potentially be cleaved by calpains, we decided to further investigate calpains.

We first developed a STIM1 expression construct we named STIM1C, which encoded all the cytoplasmic amino acid residues of STIM1. We expressed this protein in, and purified it from, *E. coli*, followed by incubation with commercially purchased calpain protein in the presence of calcium to test for cleavage of STIM1C. Even this simple *in vitro* system was able to recapitulate cleavage of STIM1C, serving as a first piece of evidence that the *in vivo* cleavage of STIM1 may be due to the activity of calpains (Fig 3-1C).

To further pinpoint a role for calpains, we obtained cells deficient in the regulatory subunit of calpains (*CAPN4*-/- cells) and their wild-type counterparts and transfected these cells with YFP-STIM1. We found that accumulation of YFP-STIM1 fragments was markedly reduced in calpain-deficient cells (Fig 3-1D). Finally, we co-expressed YFP-STIM1 and calpastatin (CAST), a protein inhibitor of calpains, in the same cells and treated these cells with MG132. Again, inhibition of calpains reduced the cleavage of YFP-STIM1 (Fig 3-1E). We therefore concluded that the cleavage of STIM1 is by calpains.


Figure 3-1. STIM1 is cleaved by calpains. (A) STIM1^{-/-} MEFs were transfected with a vector encoding YFP-STIM1 and left untreated or treated with 500 nM MG132 (MG). Lysates were separated via SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted for GFP and GAPDH (loading control). MG132 treatment increased levels of lower molecular fragments of YFP-STIM1 (indicated by arrowheads). (B) Wild-type MEFs were left untreated or treated with 500 nM MG132 (MG). MG132 treatment increased abundance of lower molecular weight STIM1 fragments (indicated by arrowheads). y-tubulin serves as a loading control. (C) STIM1C, purified from E. coli, was incubated with calpain protein in the presence of calcium for time points up to 10 minutes as indicated in the figure. Reactions were stopped by addition of sample loading buffer, after which samples were separated via SDS-PAGE and stained with Coomassie blue. Addition of CAPN1 led to cleavage of STIM1C almost immediately, as shown by diminished levels of full-length STIM1C and the presence of new bands at approximately half the MW of full-length STIM1C (indicated by arrowhead). (D) Wild-type and and CAPN4-/- fibroblasts were transfected with a vector encoding YFP-STIM1 and left untreated, or treated with MG132 (400 nM or 1600 nM), as indicated. Lysates were separated via SDS-PAGE and probed with antibodies against GFP. Immunoblotting for GFP shows some cleavage of YFP-STIM1 under all conditions (indicated by arrowhead), with a marked increase at the higher MG132 concentration. Conversely, much less cleavage is seen in the absence of CAPN4, even when treated with 1600 nM MG132. y-tubulin serves as a loading control. (E) STIM1-/- MEFs were transfected with a vector encoding YFP-STIM1 and either empty vector or a vector encoding human calpastatin (CAST). Cells were then left untreated or treated with 500 nM MG132 (MG). Lysates were separated via SDS-PAGE and probed with an antibody against GFP. Co-expression of CAST inhibits production of lower molecular weight YFP-STIM1 fragments. Western blot against GAPDH serves as a loading control.

Algorithm	Score	(arbitrary	Cleavage site (after)	Sequence
	units)			
SitePrediction,	1269		637	RALQAS
CAPN1	1212		420	SEVTAA
	445		496	PSLQSS
SitePrediction,	630		496	PSLQSS
CAPN2	424		584	KEL R EG
	346		637	RALQAS
http://calpain.org	0.14		637	RALQAS
	0.14		584	KEL R EG

Table 3-1. Predicted calpain cleavage sites within STIM1. Online algorithms (SitePrediction: http://www.dmbr.ugent.be/prx/bioit2-public/SitePrediction/index.php; http://calpain.org) and the sequence of human STIM1 (NCBI RefSeq NM_003156.3) were used to predict potential calpain cleavage sites within STIM1.

After observing that calpains cleave STIM1, we aimed to determine its physiological significance. Our hypothesis was that calpain cleavage of STIM1 may serve as a shutdown mechanism for SOCE, with Ca²⁺ entry via Orai1 activating calpains to cleave STIM1, neutralizing STIM1 activation of Orai1 and thus terminating SOCE. We therefore measured SOCE in wild-type and calpain-deficient cells, using a standard Fura2 protocol. Cells were treated with thapsigargin (to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores, stimulating STIM1 movement to punctae) followed by external CaCl₂ (to initiate SOCE). Ca²⁺ elevations due to thapsigargin treatment were very similar between wild-type and calpain 4-deficient MEFs, suggesting that calpain deficiency has no effect on the amount of Ca²⁺ stored within the ER (Fig 3-2A). After Ca²⁺ addback, SOCE was significantly higher in the absence of calpains than in wild-type cells, both in terms of peak Ca²⁺ level reached and the rate of Ca²⁺ entry (Fig 3-2B). However, SOCE was still shut down in the absence of calpains; indeed, more quickly than in wild-type cells.

We next designed an experiment to monitor multiple cycles of SOCE to more precisely determine if calpain cleavage of STIM1 acts to modulate SOCE. We grew cells (wild-type or calpain 4 deficient) on glass cover slips, loaded cells with Fura 2, and monitored Fura2 fluorescence using a microscope equipped with a perfusion system, allowing us to flow various buffers (with EGTA or with CaCl₂) over the cells. By changing back and forth from calcium-free to calcium-containing buffers, we could measure multiple cycles of SOCE in individual cells. If STIM1 is being cleaved immediately after SOCE, we hypothesized that each successive calcium entry would be lower. However, in wild-type cells, we did not see a deterioration of SOCE over time: each cycle of calcium entry and exit was largely identical to the preceding cycle in both wild-type and calpain-deficient cells (Fig 3-2C). Calpain-deficient cells exhibited significantly higher and faster SOCE as well as faster calcium clearance from the cytoplasm, as was seen in bulk cell Fura2 measurements.

As a final experiment to determine if calpain cleavage of STIM1 might act during SOCE in order to modulate SOCE directly, we measured STIM1 cleavage over the time frame of two hours. We added thapsigargin to cells for time points from 0 to 120 minutes and looked for the characteristic STIM1 banding pattern. However, no accumulation of lower molecular weight STIM1 fragments was observed (Fig 3-2D), suggesting that STIM1 cleavage does not occur within this limited time frame. Along with our previous results looking at SOCE directly, this supported a model in which STIM1 cleavage does not act to directly modulate SOCE.



Figure 3-2. Calpain affects store-operated calcium entry. (A) Wild-type and CAPN4fibroblasts were loaded with Fura2-AM dye to measure cytoplasmic calcium. Cells were treated with 1 µM thapsigargin (TG) to deplete ER Ca2+ stores and then 2 mM external CaCl₂ was added (Ca²⁺) to induce SOCE. CAPN4^{-/-} fibroblasts had significantly higher and faster store-operated calcium entry than did wild-type cells. Traces represent an average of 6 independent biological replicates. (B) Maximum rates of store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) were calculated based on data in Fig 2A. CAPN4-/- cells had significantly faster calcium entry than did wild-type cells (WT: 108±8; KO: 148±12; p=0.007) (C) Wild-type and CAPN4-/- fibroblasts were grown on glass cover slips and loaded with Fura2-AM dye. As shown in the figure, after treatment with thapsigargin, cells were subjected to Ca2+-containing and Ca2+-free buffers in succession in order to measure multiple cycles of SOCE. No significant diminishment of SOCE was seen over multiple cycles. Traces represent an average of 8 cells from 3 separate experiments. (D) Wild-type cells were treated with 1 µM thapsigargin for time points up to 120 minutes, as indicated. Lysates were separated via SDS-PAGE and probed for STIM1 and γ tubulin as a loading control. No STIM1 cleavage was seen over this time period.

Calpains cleave STIM1 to control its steady state levels

Intriguingly, we did observe that calpain-deficient cells had higher store-operated calcium entry than did their wild-type counterparts (Fig 3-2A, B). We sought another explanation for this difference, hypothesizing that calpain cleavage of STIM1 may maintain its equilibrium levels. When we compared levels of STIM1 in wild-type and calpain-deficient cells, we found STIM1 to be noticeably more abundant in the absence of calpains (Fig 3-3A, 3B), which would account for increased SOCE.

We next compared the levels of STIM1 in the presence and absence of calpain activity via treatment with cycloheximide to halt protein translation. Incubation of wild-type cells with cycloheximide for 24 hours shows a significant decrease in STIM1 protein levels, while calpain-deficient cells have a noticeably smaller decrease in STIM1 protein levels. When normalized for γ -tubulin levels, STIM1 levels decrease by approximately 60% in wild-type cells but only 10% in calpain-deficient cells, suggesting that calpains control the major part of STIM1 turnover (Fig 3-3C, 3-3D). We performed further cycloheximide chase experiments over various time points (0, 8, 16, and 24 hours) in cells expressing either YFP-STIM1 alone or YFP-STIM1 and CAST together. Consistently with our results for native STIM1, YFP-STIM1 levels showed a gradual diminishment over the time course of cycloheximide treatment with concurrent accumulation of lower molecular weight cleavage products. Co-expression of CAST was able to reduce the loss of YFP-STIM1 levels over cycloheximide treatment and thus led to lower levels of YFP-STIM1 cleavage products (Fig 3-3E). We also monitored levels of two other ER proteins, calreticulin (CRT) and calnexin (CNX) to see if inhibition of calpains affected their halflives. The degradation of these proteins was unaffected by CAST; therefore, we concluded that the higher abundance of STIM1 in the absence of calpain activity is at least somewhat specific to STIM1. Similar results were seen when comparing loss of native STIM1 in wild-type cells and cells expressing calpastatin (Fig 3-3F).

Finally, we aimed to determine if expression of calpastatin can increase STIM1 abundance, as our hypothesis would expect. We therefore transfected wild-type cells with a plasmid encoding zeocin alone or the zeocin plasmid in combination with a calpastatin plasmid, with the intention of establishing stable cells. After using 400 μ g/mL of zeocin to select for cells that were successfully transfected, we maintained cells in culture in the presence of 200 μ g/mL for ten days, then took cell lysates to measure STIM1 abundance (Fig 3-3G). We found that expression of calpastatin led to an increase of approximately 40% in STIM1 levels (p = 0.01) (Fig 3-3G, 3-3H). Therefore, we concluded that one reason calpains act upon STIM1 is as a mechanism for the regulation of its steady state levels.





Figure 3-3. STIM1 turnover is controlled by calpains. (A) Immunoblots probing for STIM1 in lysates from wild-type and CAPN4^{-/-} fibroblasts show elevated levels of STIM1 in the absence of calpain activity. (B) Quantification of data in (A) ** indicates statistical significance at p < 0.01. (C) Wild-type and CAPN4^{-/-} fibroblasts were left untreated or treated with 30 µg/mL cycloheximide to inhibit protein synthesis, allowing for monitoring of protein turnover. While STIM1 levels diminished after cycloheximide treatment in wild-type cells, STIM1 levels remained unchanged in CAPN4-/- cells. (D) Quantification of data in (C) ** indicates statistical significance at p < 0.01 (WT vs. WT CHX). ns indicates non-statistical signifigance (p = 0.6). (E) STIM1-/- MEFs were transfected with YFP-STIM1 alone or YFP-STIM1 and CAST, then subjected to cycloheximide treatment for 8, 16, or 24 hours. Immunoblots for GFP show that presence of lower molecular weight fragments of YFP-STIM1 is increased over time as YFP-STIM1 is cleaved. Co-expression of CAST noticeably decreased the presence of these lower molecular weight fragments. Immunoblots for calreticulin (CRT) and calnexin (CNX) are included to demonstrate that the turnover of these proteins is unaffected by expression of CAST. (F) Wild-type MEFs were transfected with zeocin plasmid alone or zeocin and calpastatin plasmids, then subjected to cycloheximide treatment for 8, 16, or 24 hours. Immunoblots for STIM1 show that full-length STIM1 levels decrease over cycloheximide treatment time course, but this decrease can be ameliorated by expression of CAST. Immunoblots for calnexin (CNX) are included to demonstrate that its turnover is unaffected by CAST. (G) Wild-type MEFs were transfected with zeocin plasmid alone or zeocin and calpastatin plasmids. Lysates demonstrate that expression of calpastatin increased STIM1 levels by approximately 40%. (H) Quantification of data in (G). ** indicates statistical significance at p < 0.01.

We next tested a third hypothesis: that STIM1 cleavage may occur during the progression of apoptosis. We observed that treating cells with MG132 overnight often led to their detachment from cell culture dishes, an event that correlates with the onset of apoptosis. Furthermore, in addition to inhibiting the proteasome, MG132 has been shown to stimulate apoptosis via activation of c-Jun N-terminal kinase (JNK1)²¹⁷. To investigate this, we repeated our previous experiments, but separately collected adherent and non-adherent cells, using cleavage of poly ADP ribose polymerase (PARP) as a marker for apoptosis. YFP-STIM1 cleavage was significantly enhanced in apoptotic cells and could be inhibited by the calpain inhibitor PD150606, indicating a role for calpains. PD150606 treatment did not affect PARP cleavage (Fig 3-4A). We observed similar results with native STIM1 cleavage products in cells treated with drugs to induce apoptosis (Fig 3-4B). Much like YFP-STIM1, the degradation of native STIM1 was particularly enhanced in non-adherent, late apoptotic cells and could be inhibited by PD150606.

We next transfected cells with a vector encoding YFP-STIM1 alone or vectors encoding YFP-STIM1 and calpastatin, treated with MG132, and collected adherent and non-adherent cells separately. As shown previously, non-adherent cells showed much higher levels of YFP-STIM1 cleavage than did adherent cells. Non-adherent cells also expressing calpastatin showed noticeably lower accumulation of YFP-STIM1 lower molecular weight fragments, indicating that these cleavage fragments are in fact due to calpain activity (Fig 3-4C).

Caspases are another family of proteases activated during apoptosis; additionally, there is evidence of crosstalk between caspase and calpain pathways. For example, during apoptosis in HL-60 cells, caspase activation occurs upstream of calpain activation and blocking caspase activity can therefore prevent the triggering of calpains²¹⁸. We first used the online algorithm Cascleave to search for caspase cleavage sites, but found no caspase cleavage sites within full-length STIM1, pointing against direct cleavage by caspases²¹⁹. We therefore used zVAD-FMK-OMe, a cell-permeable general caspase inhibitor, in conjunction with MG132 to look for any effect on the cleavage of STIM1. We found that inhibition of caspases significantly reduced the production of lower molecular weight STIM1 cleavage products (Fig 3-4D). As STIM1 has no caspase cleavage sites within its sequence, we did not favor a model where caspases themselves cleave STIM1. Rather, we concluded that calpains were acting downstream of caspases, and therefore caspase inhibition prevented calpain activation, thus abrogating STIM1 cleavage.

Orai1 is required for cleavage of STIM1

Calpains are calcium-activated; therefore, we asked how the cell elevates cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ levels in order to stimulate STIM1 cleavage. A logical candidate was Orai1, as it is intimately involved with STIM1 in controlling cytoplasmic Ca²⁺. We obtained Orai1-deficient cells and repeated our previous experiments comparing cleavage of native STIM1 in cells with or without Orai1. We found that after overnight treatment with MG132, Orai1-deficient cells showed no accumulation of lower molecular weight STIM1 fragments (Fig 3-4E).



Figure 3-4. Calpain cleavage is elevated in apoptotic cells. (A) STIM1^{-/-} MEFs were transfected with a vector encoding YFP-STIM1 and then treated with 500 nM MG132, 50 µM PD150606, or both, as indicated. After 18 hours of treatment, lysates from adherent (A) and non-adherent (NA) cells were harvested independently, separated via SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted as indicated. For PARP, (*) represents full-length PARP, a marker of non-apoptotic cells; (**) represents cleaved PARP, a marker of apoptotic cells. With respect to YFP-STIM1 cleavage, noticeably higher cleavage is seen in nonadherent, apoptotic cells as compared to adherent, non-apoptotic cells. This cleavage can be reduced by co-treatment with PD150606, a calpain inhibitor. (B) Wild-type MEFs were treated with 500 nM MG132, 50 µM PD150606, or both, as indicated. After 18 hours of treatment, lysates from adherent (A) and non-adherent (NA) cells were harvested independently, separated via SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted as indicated. For PARP, (*) represents full-length PARP, a marker of non-apoptotic cells; (**) represents cleaved PARP, a marker of apoptotic cells. STIM1 cleavage is higher in nonadherent, apoptotic cells as compared to adherent, non-apoptotic cells. Similarly to results with YFP-STIM1, this cleavage can be reduced by inhibition of calpains. (C) STIM1^{-/-} MEFs were transfected with YFP-STIM1 alone or YFP-STIM1 and calpastatin. Cells were then left untreated or treated with 500 nM MG132, as indicated; 16 hours after treatment, adherent (A) and non-adherent (NA) cells were harvested separately. CAST expression reduced YFP-STIM1 cleavage; this effect was particularly noticeable in non-adherent, apoptotic cells. (D) Wild-type cells were treated with 500 nM MG132 and/or 25 µM zVAD-FMK-OMe, as indicated; 16 hours after treatment, adherent (A) and non-adherent (NA) cells were harvested separately. zVAD-FMK-OMe treatment was able to reduce STIM1 cleavage; this effect was particularly noticeable in nonadherent, apoptotic cells. (E) Wild-type and ORAI1-/- MEFs were left untreated or treated with 500 nM MG132, as indicated. After 18 hours of treatment, lysates were harvested, separated via SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted as indicated. While wild-type cells showed cleavage of STIM1 in response to MG132 treatment, no such cleavage was seen in Orai-deficient cells.

Conclusions

Here, we discovered that STIM1 is a target for calpain, a Ca^{2+} -dependent protease. Our results point to a role of calpain cleavage of STIM1 in controlling the equilibrium levels of STIM1 and within apoptosis. A previous report indicated that STIM1 had a half-life of approximately 19 hours and that its stability was dependent on the presence of its cytoplasmic, coiled-coil domains⁶³. We therefore hypothesized that calpain cleavage of STIM1 within its cytoplasmic domain may destabilize STIM1, promoting its turnover. Indeed, in cells lacking calpain activity, resting STIM1 levels were elevated as compared to wild-type cells. This also manifested in changes in SOCE: an increase in the amount of STIM1 was reflected in an increase in SOCE. Furthermore, inhibition of protein synthesis via cycloheximide led to a decrease in the abundance of STIM1 in wild-type cells, but this decrease could be significantly ameliorated by inhibition of calpains with calpastatin, indicating that the previously described turnover of STIM1 can be largely attributed to calpains. Finally, long-term expression of calpastatin in wild-type cells was able to increase STIM1 levels as compared to cells without calpastatin, further supporting our assertion that calpain cleavage of STIM1 is a mechanism by which the cell can control STIM1 levels.

In light of the fact that STIM1 cleavage was enhanced after extended drug treatments to induce cell stress, we considered a role for apoptosis in controlling STIM1 cleavage. STIM1 cleavage was elevated in non-adherent cells undergoing the late stages of apoptosis, suggesting that the degradation of STIM1 occurs concomitantly with apoptosis. Despite possessing no caspase cleavage sites, treating cells with the pancaspase inhibitor zVAD-FMK-OMe significantly reduced STIM1 cleavage in response to MG132 treatment. We believe this result was due to previously described cross-talk between caspases and calpains, where caspase activation is known to be upstream of calpain activation during the progression of apoptosis²¹⁸. In further support, calpastatin was a potent inhibitor of STIM1 cleavage though, to our knowledge, it has never been

described as an inhibitor of caspases. In fact, caspases have been shown to cleave calpastatin itself²²⁰. We also found that STIM1 cleavage was severely reduced in the absence of Orai1, implicating Orai1 as the source of Ca²⁺ required to activate calpains.

STIM1 is a key constituent of intracellular Ca²⁺ signaling and has been a target of intensive research due to its roles in numerous pathways implicated in disease²²¹. Artificially lowering the levels of STIM1 has been shown to reduce breast cancer metastasis¹⁷⁸, while increased levels of STIM1 are observed in models of cardiac hypertrophy¹⁴⁵; therefore, an understanding of how the cell controls STIM1 abundance is essential for a more complete appreciation of the roles of STIM1 and SOCE in human disease. Here, we show that calpain activity serves as a mechanism to control endogenous STIM1 levels. We further show that STIM1 is a target for regulated cleavage during the progression of apoptosis, with high levels of STIM1 cleavage observed in cells undergoing the latest stages of apoptosis. Overall, we suggest that the interplay between STIM1 and calpains may play a heretofore unknown role in the control of SOCE.

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to acknowledge Dr. Nicolas Touret (University of Alberta) and Dr. Tullio Pozzan (University of Padua) for valuable discussions. DP was supported by studentships from AIHS and CIHR. This work was supported by CIHR grants to MM (MOP-15291, MOP-15415, MOP-53050). The funding sources had no input on study design or preparation of the report.

References

- ¹ Putney, J. W., Jr. A model for receptor-regulated calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* 7, 1-12 (1986).
- ² Roos, J., DiGregorio, P. J., Yeromin, A. V., Ohlsen, K., Lioudyno, M., Zhang, S., Safrina, O., Kozak, J. A., Wagner, S. L., Cahalan, M. D., Velicelebi, G., and Stauderman, K. A. STIM1, an essential and conserved component of storeoperated Ca²⁺ channel function. *The Journal of Cell Biology* **169**, 435-445 (2005).
- ³ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca2+ sensor essential for Ca2+-store-depletion-triggered Ca2+ influx. *Curr Biol* **15**, 1235-1241, doi:S0960-9822(05)00570-1 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cub.2005.05.055 (2005).
- ⁴ Feske, S. *et al.* A mutation in Orai1 causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. *Nature* **441**, 179-185, doi:nature04702 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature04702 (2006).
- ⁵ Williams, R. T. *et al.* Identification and characterization of the STIM (stromal interaction molecule) gene family: coding for a novel class of transmembrane proteins. *Biochem J* **357**, 673-685 (2001).
- ⁶ Stathopulos, P. B. & Ikura, M. Structurally delineating stromal interaction molecules as the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors and regulators of calcium release-activated calcium entry. *Immunol Rev* **231**, 113-131, doi:IMR814 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00814.x (2009).
- ⁷ Stathopulos, P. B., Zheng, L., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J. & Ikura, M. Structural and mechanistic insights into STIM1-mediated initiation of store-operated calcium entry. *Cell* **135**, 110-122, doi:S0092-8674(08)01009-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2008.08.006 (2008).
- ⁸ Muik, M. *et al.* A Cytosolic Homomerization and a Modulatory Domain within STIM1 C Terminus Determine Coupling to ORAI1 Channels. *J Biol Chem* **284**, 8421-8426, doi:C800229200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.C800229200 (2009).
- ⁹ Saitoh, N. *et al.* Identification of functional domains and novel binding partners of STIM proteins. *J Cell Biochem* **112**, 147-156, doi:10.1002/jcb.22910.
- ¹⁰ Picard, C. *et al.* STIM1 mutation associated with a syndrome of immunodeficiency and autoimmunity. *N Engl J Med* **360**, 1971-1980, doi:360/19/1971 [pii]

10.1056/NEJMoa0900082 (2009).

- ¹¹ Yang, S., Zhang, J. J. & Huang, X. Y. Orai1 and STIM1 are critical for breast tumor cell migration and metastasis. *Cancer Cell* **15**, 124-134, doi:S1535-6108(08)00438-8 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.019 (2009).
- ¹² Storr, S. J., Carragher, N. O., Frame, M. C., Parr, T. & Martin, S. G. The calpain system and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **11**, 364-374, doi:nrc3050 [pii] 10.1038/nrc3050 (2011).
 - 113

- ¹³ Arthur, J. S., Elce, J. S., Hegadorn, C., Williams, K. & Greer, P. A. Disruption of the murine calpain small subunit gene, Capn4: calpain is essential for embryonic development but not for cell growth and division. *Mol Cell Biol* **20**, 4474-4481 (2000).
- ¹⁴ DuVerle, D. A., Ono, Y., Sorimachi, H. & Mamitsuka, H. Calpain cleavage prediction using multiple kernel learning. *PLoS One* 6, e19035, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019035

PONE-D-11-01595 [pii] (2011).

- ¹⁵ Sorimachi, H., Hata, S. & Ono, Y. Calpain chronicle--an enzyme family under multidisciplinary characterization. *Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci* 87, 287-327, doi:JST.JSTAGE/pjab/87.287 [pii] (2011).
- ¹⁶ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

10.1038/embor.2011.173 (2011).

- ¹⁷ Guo, L. *et al.* Identification of an N-domain histidine essential for chaperone function in calreticulin. *J. Biol. Chem* **278**, 50645-50653 (2003).
- ¹⁸ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]
- 10.1038/embor.2011.173.
- ¹⁹ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J Cell Biol* 154, 961-972, doi:10.1083/jcb.200102073
- jcb.200102073 [pii] (2001).
- ²⁰ Meriin, A. B., Gabai, V. L., Yaglom, J., Shifrin, V. I. & Sherman, M. Y. Proteasome inhibitors activate stress kinases and induce Hsp72. Diverse effects on apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 273, 6373-6379 (1998).
- ²¹ Wood, D. E. & Newcomb, E. W. Caspase-dependent activation of calpain during drug-induced apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 8309-8315 (1999).
- ²² Song, J. *et al.* Cascleave: towards more accurate prediction of caspase substrate cleavage sites. *Bioinformatics* **26**, 752-760, doi:btq043 [pii]

10.1093/bioinformatics/btq043.

- ²³ Kato, M., Nonaka, T., Maki, M., Kikuchi, H. & Imajoh-Ohmi, S. Caspases cleave the amino-terminal calpain inhibitory unit of calpastatin during apoptosis in human Jurkat T cells. *J Biochem* **127**, 297-305 (2000).
- ²⁴ Bergmeier, W., Weidinger, C., Zee, I. & Feske, S. Emerging roles of store-operated Ca(2)(+) entry through STIM and ORAI proteins in immunity, hemostasis and cancer. *Channels (Austin)* 7, 379-391, doi:24302 [pii]

10.4161/chan.24302 (2013).

- ²⁵ Hulot, J. S. *et al.* Critical role for stromal interaction molecule 1 in cardiac
 hypertrophy. *Circulation* **124**, 796-805, doi:CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 [pii]
- 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 (2011).

CHAPTER FOUR

Calnexin modulates store-operated calcium entry in T cells

<u>Abstract</u>

Store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) is a key cell signaling pathway within systems as diverse as muscular development and immunity. SOCE couples loss of Ca²⁺ from the endoplasmic reticulum (ER) lumen with Ca²⁺ transit across the plasma membrane into the cytoplasm, where it can regulate signaling pathways or be taken up into the ER. It is mediated by two proteins, STIM1 and Orai1, whose involvement in the process is both necessary and sufficient. However, SOCE is regulated by a host of other factors, including protein-lipid interactions, post-translational modifications, and protein-protein interactions. Here, we show a role in SOCE for the ER transmembrane protein calnexin, which is best known for its role as a chaperone, where it ensures the correct folding of its client proteins. We find that calnexin also plays a role in the regulation of SOCE, specifically within T lymphocytes. Loss of calnexin has a deleterious effect on SOCE, and this may be due to impaired movement of STIM1 to subplasmalemmal punctae. Thus, calnexin may be considered one of many STIM1 interacting partners that act to regulate SOCE.

Introduction

In addition to its essential role in the regulation of Ca^{2+} signaling, the ER is also responsible for the proper synthesis and folding of numerous proteins, particularly transmembrane proteins and those destined for secretion, which may be up to a third of all cellular proteins²²². To ensure proteins are properly folded, the cell has evolved a class of proteins known as chaperones, which are responsible for assisting in the correct folding of substrate proteins. Two of the most important chaperones are the closely related lectin chaperones calnexin and calreticulin; most proteins that enter the ER will associate with calnexin and/or calreticulin¹. Both calnexin and calreticulin are lectin-like chaperones: they recognize glycoproteins and assist in their proper folding. The two proteins are highly homologous, but while calreticulin is a soluble, ER luminal protein, calnexin possesses not only an ER luminal domain but also a transmembrane domain and a cytoplasmic C-tail¹. The differences in the structures of calnexin and calreticulin are reflected in their different functions: while both regulate protein folding, calreticulin also plays a key role in Ca²⁺ signaling^{12,14}. Indeed, calreticulin deficiency is embryonic lethal due to deleterious effects on Ca²⁺-dependent cardiac development¹². Conversely, calnexin deficiency is not embryonic lethal but instead manifests itself in neurological disorders due to impaired myelin sheath formation²²³, which can be traced to misfolding of the crucial myelin glycoproteins P0 and PMP22²²⁴. A well-studied client protein of calnexin is the major histocompatibility complex class I (MHC class I) molecule, which is a protein responsible for presenting protein fragments to T cell within the immune system²²⁵. Interestingly, calnexin has also been described to bind STIM1; this binding was not glycosylation-dependent, pointing against the interaction solely representing chaperone activity⁶³. However, the consequences of the STIM1-calnexin binding event have not been described in the literature. We therefore decided to investigate the STIM1-calnexin interaction in greater detail.

Materials and Methods

Immunoprecipitation, SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotting

Immunoprecipitation experiments were carried out following a previously described protocol²²⁶. In brief, cells were lysed in via a Hepes-based buffer (50 mM Hepes pH 7.4, 200 mM NaCl, 2% Chaps) to isolate proteins, followed by pre-clearing of lysates with 10% Protein A-Sepharose in buffer. The pre-cleared lysate was incubated overnight with antibodies against the protein of interest, followed by addition of 10% Protein A-Sepharose to immunoprecipitate protein complexes. Protein A-Sepharose beads were washed four times, then proteins were eluted via addition of sample loading buffer. Samples were separated via SDS-PAGE and immunoblotted as previously described⁶⁰.

Generation of T lymphocyte-specific CNX^{-/-} mice

To generate mice with calnexin deleted specifically in T lymphocytes, we turned to the Cre recombinase LoxP system. Specifically, we used a mouse strain in which exons 3 and 4 of the calnexin gene are flanked by LoxP sites, which was a generous gift from Dr Masahito Ikawa²²⁷. This strain was crossed with a mouse strain expressing Cre recombinase under the control of the *Lck* (lymphocyte protein tyrosine kinase) promoter, which is primarily expressed in T lymphocytes²²⁸. Hence, mice homozygous for the calnexin-LoxP transgene also expressing Cre recombinase in T lymphocytes will have excision of a portion of the calnexin gene, enabling for T lymphocyte-specific deletion of calnexin. Mice with T lymphocyte-specific deletion of calnexin can be monitored via PCR-based genotyping for the Cre recombinase gene and via immunoblotting for calnexin protein in freshly isolated T cells.

Isolation of T cells

Isolation of T cells was based on the method of Kruisbeek²²⁹. After sacrifice of mouse, the thymus was removed and placed on ice. To isolate T cells from the thymus, 1 mL of Advanced RPMI media (Advanced RPMI + 10% heat-inactivated fetal bovine serum +

1% L-glutamine + 1% penicillin/streptomycin) was added. The thymus was dissected with a surgical blade to release cells into the media, after which the media and thymus pieces were passed through a 70 μm clearance nylon filter, which was then rinsed with more media. Cells were then pelleted for 6 minutes at 1200 rpm, washed with fresh media, pelleted for 6 minutes at 1200 rpm, and resuspended in ACK buffer (15.5 mM NH₄Cl, 1 mM KHCO₃, 10 mM EDTA) to lyse red blood cells. Fresh media was added to halt lysis, after which the remaining cells, which are largely T cells, were pelleted again.

*Cytoplasmic Ca*²⁺ *measurements*

Cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ measurements were performed as described previously⁶⁰. Freshly isolated T cells were loaded with Fura2-AM dye, resuspended in Ca²⁺-free buffer (143 mM NaCl, 6 mM KCl, 1 mM MgSO₄, 0.1% glucose, 1 mM EGTA, 20 mM Hepes-NaOH pH 7.4) and then placed in a fluorometer (Protein Technologies International). Cells were treated with 1 µM thapsigargin to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores, followed by addition of 2 mM CaCl₂ to induce store-operated Ca²⁺ entry. Cells were variably excited at 340 nm and 380 nm, with excitation at 510 nm. Calibration steps were performed to enable conversion of raw 340/380 ratios into cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentrations.

Subcellular fractionation

Subcellular fractionation was performed largely as previously described²³⁰, with slight modifications. In brief, isolated T cells were washed with PBS and resuspended in homogenization buffer (10 mM Hepes-NaOH pH 7.4, 250 mM sucrose, 1 mM EDTA, 1 mM EGTA). Cells were lysed via 25 passages through a ball bearing homogenizer (Isobiotec) with a 4 micron clearance, followed by centrifugation at 800x g for 10 minutes to pellet nuclei and cell debris. The supernatant was then layered onto an eight-step gradient (25%, 22%, 19%, 16%, 13%, 10%, 7%, and 4% iodixanol in homogenization buffer). The gradient was centrifuged for 6 hours at 150,000g, after which 12 fractions were harvested from the top of the gradient. Proteins were precipitated with 90%

acetone, washed with 100% ethanol, and resuspended in sample buffer (20% glycerol, 60 mM Tris pH 6.8, 2% SDS) for analysis via immunoblotting.

<u>Results</u>

STIM1 interacts with calnexin

Binding of STIM1 and calnexin (CNX) has been described previously by another group⁶³. To confirm this we carried out co-immunoprecipitation of STIM1 and CNX in various fibroblast cell lines. Immunoprecipitation with antibodies against STIM1 successfully pulled down calnexin in quantities much higher than did beads alone (no antibody added) (Fig 4-1). We did not investigate the co-immunoprecipitation of STIM1 and CNX in great detail, as this finding has already been described and validated in the literature.



Figure 4-1. Co-immunoprecipitation of STIM1 and calnexin. Wild-type fibroblasts were lysed and incubated with antibodies against STIM1. Immunoprecipitates were subjected to SDS-PAGE and probed with antibodies against calnexin. STIM1 immunoprecipitation also pulled down calnexin, confirming an interaction between the two proteins; Protein A beads alone were unable to pull down calnexin.

Store-operated calcium entry is largely unaffected in CNX^{-/-} fibroblasts

We next aimed to determine if CNX, presumably via interaction with STIM1, may have an effect on SOCE, as this process is the key responsibility of STIM1. To do so, we used calnexin-deficient fibroblasts and their wild-type counterparts, cell lines whose derivation was described earlier²³¹. We used Fura2 to measure cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ levels in response to addition of thapsigargin (to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores) and external Ca²⁺ (to initiate SOCE). Interestingly, thapsigargin-releasable Ca²⁺ stores were slightly but noticeably higher in $CNX^{-/-}$ cells than in their wild-type counterparts, suggesting that calnexin-deficient cells may have higher ER luminal Ca²⁺ stores (Fig 4-2). This could also represent a higher ER Ca²⁺ leak: passive ER Ca²⁺ leak has been shown to occur via the translocon-ribosome complex²³², and calnexin is known to associate with this complex²³³. Our major interest was in the process of SOCE, and here we saw no significant difference between wild-type and calnexin-deficient fibroblasts. This suggested that the absence of calnexin in fibroblasts leaves SOCE unaffected.



Figure 4-2. Calnexin deficiency does not alter store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) in fibroblastss. Fura2 Ca²⁺ measurements of wild-type and *CNX^{-/-}* fibroblasts. Wild-type and calnexin-deficient fibroblasts were loaded with Fura2-AM dye to measure cytoplasmic Ca²⁺, then treated with 1 μM thapsigargin to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores, followed by 2 mM Ca²⁺ to induce SOCE. While calnexin-deficient fibroblasts show higher thapsigargin-releasable Ca²⁺ stores, the SOCE phase is virtually indistinguishable between the two cell lines. Traces represent an average of 3 separate biological replicates.

Store-operated calcium entry is impaired in CNX^{-/-} T cells

Next we extended our experiments into T cells. We were interested in T cells specifically because calnexin has previously been shown to play a key role within the immune system: for example, calnexin participates in the loading of antigens onto the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class I loading complex within the lumen of the ER²³⁴. Furthermore, calnexin is known to associate with various subunits of the T cell receptor, suggesting that any perturbations in calnexin levels or functions may have deleterious effects on T cell function²³⁵. Finally, currently unpublished results from our laboratory suggested that calnexin deficiency may be protective against certain autoimmune diseases. For these reasons, we developed a mouse based on the Cre recombinase system, wherein the exons 3 and 4 of the calnexin gene were flanked by loxP sites to allow for deletion of this part of the gene in any cells where Cre recombinase was expressed. To specifically delete the calnexin gene in T lymphocytes, we crossed calnexin-loxP mice with mice expressing Cre recombinase under the control of the endogenous *Lck* (lymphocyte protein tyrosine kinase) promoter, which is expressed in T lymphocytes²²⁸. Hence, these mice should have the calnexin gene deleted in all T lymphocytes. Mice with thymus-specific calnexin deficiency were identified via PCR-based genotyping for the Cre recombinase gene; deletion of calnexin was confirmed via immunoblotting.

After isolation of T cells from freshly dissected thymuses, we performed Fura2-based cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ measurements. To maximize viability and health of these T cells, all experiments were performed T cells within an hour of their isolation. We observed that T cells lacking calnexin had slightly higher thapsigargin-releasable Ca²⁺ stores than did their wild-type counterparts, similar to the difference observed in fibroblasts (Fig 4-3A). However, in contrast to fibroblasts, we did observe a sharp difference in SOCE: calnexin deficiency in T cells severely impaired SOCE, both in terms of initial speed of Ca²⁺ entry and in extent. Also worth noting is that in wild-type T cells, SOCE was much stronger than in wild-type fibroblasts (Fig 4-3B, Fig 4-3C). These data correspond well with the

literature consensus that it is within the immune system that SOCE plays one of its most crucial roles²²¹. Furthermore, these results confirm that calnexin itself is of especial importance within the proper functioning of the immune system. Overall, we concluded that lack of calnexin impairs SOCE, with this effect seemingly specific to T cells, at least as compared to fibroblasts.



Figure 4-3. Store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) is impaired in calnexin-deficient T cells of thymic origin. (A) Fura2 was used to measure cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentration in wild-type and Cre-expressing T cells of thymic origin. The wild-type trace represents an average of 10 experiments, while the Cre trace represents an average of 7 experiments. TG indicates addition of 1 μ M thapsigargin to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores, while Ca²⁺ indicates addition of 2 mM free Ca²⁺ to induce SOCE. SOCE was noticeably higher in wild-type cells than in Cre-expressing cells. (B) Quantification of the SOCE peak shows that the height of the SOCE peak was significantly higher in wild-type cells than in Cre-expressing cells (WT, 1057 ± 140 nM; Cre, 531 ± 80 nM; p = 0.004). (C) Quantification of the initial rate of SOCE shows that the initial rate of calcium entry was significantly higher in wild-type cells than in Cre-expressing cells (WT, 302 ± 224; Cre, 77 ± 38; p = 0.004).

Calnexin deficiency does not affect STIM1 or Orai1 levels

As calnexin is well-described as a chaperone, we first considered the possibility that calnexin may regulate the stability of STIM1. In light of our discovery that the cellular abundance of STIM1 is dependent upon the activity of calpains (as described in Chapter 3 of this thesis), we hypothesized that the absence of calnexin may lead to an improperly folded STIM1 that is more susceptible to calpain cleavage, thus lowering STIM1 levels and hence, SOCE. To investigate this, we took lysates from wild-type and Cre T cells, separated via SDS-PAGE, and immunoblotted to monitor levels of calnexin (to determine efficiency of calnexin depletion), STIM1, and Orai1, with an immunoblot against β -tubulin serving as a loading control. Overall, we observed very efficient deletion of calnexin in the Cre-expressing T cells, with minimal levels of residual calnexin (Fig 4-4). STIM1 levels were largely consistent across all samples, with no significant variations in amounts of full-length STIM1 or STIM1 degradation products. These results point against a role for calnexin in regulating STIM1 stability or susceptibility to calpain cleavage. Similarly, while Orai1 levels demonstrated a larger variation across the eight samples investigated, there was no noticeable pattern to these variations. From these data, we therefore concluded that calnexin deficiency has no effect on the abundance or stability of the two key proteins mediating SOCE, STIM1 and Orai1. We thus sought a different explanation for the changes in SOCE observed in calnexin-depleted T cells.


Figure 4-4. STIM1 and Orai1 levels are unaffected by the presence of calnexin. Immunoblotting with an antibody against calnexin showed almost complete loss of calnexin in Cre-expressing T cells of thymic origin. Immunoblotting for STIM1 and Orai1 showed similar levels of STIM1 and Orai1 when comparing wild-type and Cre-expressing T cells, pointing against a role for calnexin in regulating the levels of these proteins. β -tubulin serves as a loading control.

STIM1 redistributes in response to ER Ca²⁺ store depletion

It is well established that in response to thapsigargin-induced ER Ca²⁺ store depletion, STIM1 redistributes throughout the ER membrane into subplasmalemmal punctae²⁶. We therefore asked if impaired SOCE in calnexin-deficient T cells might be due to deficiencies in the movement of STIM1 to these subplasmalemmal punctae. To investigate this question, we decided to use subcellular fractionation of freshly isolated T cells to monitor the distribution of STIM1 with and without thapsigargin treatment. To our knowledge, use of this technique to investigate SOCE has yet to be described in the literature. We discovered a slight but reliable redistribution of STIM1 in response to 20 minutes of treatment with thapsigargin, with an enrichment of STIM1 into lower fractions, particularly fractions 11 and 12, as well as fraction 5 (Fig 4-5A, B). These data are quantified in Fig 4-5C, showing that STIM1 levels, as a percentage of the total, are higher in these fraction (5, 11, and 12) after thapsigargin treatment, with a corresponding reduction in STIM1 levels in the intermediate fractions. We therefore hypothesize that these fractions may represent the STIM1 punctae formed in response to store depletion.

А

В



tot 1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12



WB: Orai1

WB: ribophorin I





Figure 4-5. STIM1 redistribution in response to store depletion can be visualized via subcellular fractionation. (A,B) Subcellular fractionation of freshly isolated wild-type cells shows that STIM1 distribution is altered after thapsigargin treatment to deplete ER Ca²⁺ stores. In particular, STIM1 is enriched in the two lowest (heaviest) fractions. 'tot' represents a sample of the total (i.e. pre-fractionation). Orail is largely found in the lightest fractions (2-5), which correspond to the plasma membrane. Ribophorin I is an ER marker; it does not redistribute to fraction 11 & 12 after store depletion, suggesting the movement of STIM1 is at least somewhat specific. One representative blot of two independent experiments is shown. (C) Quantification of STIM1 levels in A and B.

STIM1 redistribution is impaired in calnexin-reduced T cells

We next compared the distribution of STIM1, as assayed via subcellular fractionation, in wild-type and calnexin-reduced T cells. Wild-type and calnexin-reduced T cells were isolated from thymuses, left untreated or treated with thapsigargin, and subjected to subcellular fractionation as described above. Interestingly, the redistribution of STIM1 into fractions 11 and 12 that we observed in wild-type T cells was noticeably reduced in cre recombinase positive T cells (Fig 4-6A, B). These data are quantified in Fig 6C. In these cells, the reduction in calnexin protein levels was incomplete and some residual calnexin remained (data not shown). However, the amount of calnexin present was lower than in wild-type T cells, showing that the cre recombinase technique was at least able to reduce calnexin levels. Overall, these results indicate that subcellular fractionation can be used to probe the movement of proteins throughout the ER membrane as a part of SOCE. Furthermore, our findings suggest that STIM1 movement in T cells may be partially reliant upon the presence of calnexin: with lowered levels of calnexin or in its absence, STIM1 redistribution within a subcellular fractionation is impaired. We hypothesize that this impaired relocalization of STIM1 may underlie the deficiencies in SOCE observed in calnexin-depleted T cells. Figure 7 compares the abundance of STIM1 in the heaviest fractions in all four fractionation experiments, focusing on fractions 11 and 12.

Interestingly, the subcellular fractionations also present another intriguing finding. We earlier found that STIM1 cleavage by calpains is equivalent in unstimulated wild-type and calnexin-depleted T cells (Fig 4-4). Comparing wild-type T cells with or without store depletion, we also observe very little differencee in STIM1 calpain cleavage products (Fig 4-5A, B). However, comparing calnexin-reduced T cells with or without store depletion, there was a noticeable increase in the abundance of lower molecular weight STIM1 fragments in response to thapsigargin treatment (Fig 4-6A, B). This finding is in sharp contrast to the results presented in Chapter 3 of this thesis, which indicate that in MEFs, thapsigargin treatment of up to 2 hours does not induce STIM1

cleavage (Fig 3-2D). In this case, a mere 20 minutes of store depletion is sufficient to significantly increase the cleavage of STIM1 in T cells lacking calnexin. While there exist differences in the procedures in these two experiments, the minimal cleavage seen in wild-type T cells suggests these results are not an artefact resulting from the subcellular fractionation protocol. Instead, we suggest that calpain cleavage of STIM1 may be elevated in T cells, with calnexin somehow preventing this cleavage event. It is possible that increased cleavage of STIM1 may underlie the lowered levels of SOCE in calnexin-depleted T cells, at least to some extent.

А

В



Figure 4-6. STIM1 redistribution is impaired in calnexin-depleted T cells. (A,B) Subcellular fractionation of freshly isolated Cre recombinase positive T cells shows that thapsigargin treatment is less able to induce STIM1 redistribution than in wild-type cells. 'tot' represents a sample of the total (i.e. pre-fractionation). Orai1 is largely found in the lightest fractions (2-5), which correspond to the plasma membrane. Ribophorin I is an ER marker. One representative blot of two independent experiments is shown. (C) Quantification of STIM1 levels in A and B.



Figure 4-7. Comparison of STIM1 levels in heaviest fractions. When comparing STIM1 levels in all four fractions (WT, WT TG, CRE, and CRE TG), it is evident that the heaviest fractions contain noticeably more STIM1 in wild-type cells than in calnexin-depleted cells. Furthermore, thapsigargin treatment enhances this effect, suggesting that these heaviest fractions may correspond to STIM1 enriched subplasmalemmal punctae.

Conclusions

Overall, our preliminary investigation into the interaction between STIM1 and calnexin found several interesting results. First, we discovered that while STIM1 and calnexin bind each other in fibroblasts, the presence or absence of calnexin has no noticeable effect on SOCE in these cells. However, in sharp contrast, thymic T cells with calnexin levels depleted via Cre-mediated recombination showed a severe reduction in SOCE when calnexin was absent. Importantly, the extent and speed of SOCE were much higher in T cells than in fibroblasts, underscoring the important role SOCE plays in these immune cells. As calnexin-depleted T cells showed sharply abrogated SOCE, we concluded that calnexin is required for efficient SOCE within T cells but not fibroblasts. As these are the only two cell types we have yet studied, it is conceivable that the calnexin-STIM1 interaction may be important in many different cell types or it may be specific to T cells alone.

We next aimed to determine a mechanism whereby the absence of calnexin impairs SOCE. As calnexin has been extensively studied as a chaperone, we first looked at levels of STIM1 and Orai1 to see if calnexin deficiency affects their abundances. While there was a noticeable degree of variability in STIM1 and Orai1 levels amongst T cells isolated from different mice, there was no correlation between levels of calnexin and levels of SOCE-mediating proteins. Furthermore, while we have described the cleavage of STIM1 by cytoplasmic calpains, we did not notice any significant difference in the levels of STIM1 cleavage products when comparing unstimulated wild-type and calnexin-depleted T cells. These results point against a model in which calnexin is serving as a chaperone for STIM1 and/or Orai1, requiring a different mechanism by which calnexin may affect SOCE. We therefore exploited subcellular fractionation to monitor the movement of STIM1 within cellular membranes in response to store depletion. While our results are extremely preliminary, they are also encouraging: thapsigargin treatment leads to an enrichment of STIM1 within certain fractions that we hypothesize correlate to subplasmalemmal punctae. Furthermore, this STIM1 enrichment is reduced in

calnexin-reduced T cells. Taken together, these results suggest that within T cells, calnexin supports the movement of STIM1 to punctae, where STIM1 acts to initiate SOCE. Without calnexin, STIM1 movement is impaired, which is reflected in the lower peak and speed of SOCE in calnexin-depleted T cells.

A second intriguing hypothesis is that calnexin may somehow protect STIM1 from being cleaved by calpain proteins. We observe that in calnexin-reduced T cells, store depletion induces significant STIM1 cleavage after only 20 minutes. These findings are interesting in light of published results describing increased calpain activity during the activation of T cells. For example, in Jurkat T cells, calpains are essential for chemotaxis and migration²³⁶. Thus, a reasonable hypothesis would be as follows: T cell activation involves a significant upregulation in calpain activity. As STIM1 is susceptible to calpain cleavage (as shown in Chapter 3 of this thesis), this would lead to significant loss of STIM1 were there no mechanism to prevent calpains acting on STIM1. Instead, calnexin binding to STIM1 serves to somehow protect STIM1, for example, by masking the calpain cleavage site. Without calnexin present, calpains are free to cleave STIM1; this increased cleavage may be the reason or one of several reasons underlying impaired SOCE in the absence of calnexin in T cells.

As our data to date are incomplete, we must be cautious of overinterpretation. It seems clear that calnexin-deficiency has all but no effect on SOCE within fibroblasts, but a strongly negative effect on the same process within T cells. We have used subcellular fractionation to suggest that calnexin may affect SOCE by controlling the movement of STIM1 to punctae. However, to our knowledge, subcellular fractionation of T cells to monitor STIM1 movement during SOCE has never been described in the literature and thus we cannot be certain that the shifts of STIM1 from one fraction to another truly represent the movement of STIM1 to punctae. Use of another technique, such as immunostaining for STIM1 pre- and post-store depletion, would significantly strengthen our hypothesis. If this hypothesis proves to be true, a critical question still exists: why do T cells need calnexin for efficient SOCE while fibroblasts do not? As our

data are only preliminary, we cannot yet answer this question. The answer may lie within the different ensemble of proteins expressed in fibroblasts and T cells: perhaps calnexin is recruiting some T cell-specific protein to the SOCE complex. Alternatively, it is possible that variations in calpain expression and activity result in changes in STIM1 cleavage, thus affecting the amount of SOCE. While the precise mechanism is unclear, we believe our current data are exciting enough to warrant further investigation. It is interesting to note that calnexin has already been shown to play a key role in chaperoning several proteins within the immune system. Our results further underscore the importance of calnexin within immune function, but point to it playing an alternative, non-chaperone role.

<u>References</u>

¹ Kanapin, A. *et al.* Mouse proteome analysis. *Genome Res* **13**, 1335-1344, doi:10.1101/gr.978703

13/6b/1335 [pii] (2003).

² Ellgaard, L. & Helenius, A. Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 4, 181-191, doi:10.1038/nrm1052

nrm1052 [pii] (2003).

- ³ Mesaeli, N. *et al.* Calreticulin is essential for cardiac development. *J Cell Biol* **144**, 857-868 (1999).
- ⁴ Mery, L. *et al.* Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca2+ storage and decreases store-operated Ca2+ influx. *J Biol Chem* **271**, 9332-9339 (1996).
- ⁵ Kraus, A. *et al.* Calnexin deficiency leads to dysmyelination. *J Biol Chem* **285**, 18928-18938, doi:M110.107201 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M110.107201.

⁶ Jung, J., Coe, H. & Michalak, M. Specialization of endoplasmic reticulum chaperones for the folding and function of myelin glycoproteins P0 and PMP22. *FASEB J* **25**, 3929-3937, doi:fj.11-184911 [pii]

10.1096/fj.11-184911 (2011).

 Wearsch, P. A. & Cresswell, P. The quality control of MHC class I peptide loading. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 20, 624-631, doi:S0955-0674(08)00165-8 [pii]

10.1016/j.ceb.2008.09.005 (2008).

- ⁸ Saitoh, N. *et al.* Identification of functional domains and novel binding partners of STIM proteins. *J Cell Biochem* **112**, 147-156, doi:10.1002/jcb.22910.
- ⁹ Zuppini, A. *et al.* Calnexin deficiency and endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced apoptosis. *Biochemistry* **41**, 2850-2858, doi:bi015967+ [pii] (2002).
- ¹⁰ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

10.1038/embor.2011.173.

- ¹¹ Okiyoneda, T. *et al.* Role of calnexin in the ER quality control and productive folding of CFTR; differential effect of calnexin knockout on wild-type and DeltaF508 CFTR. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1783**, 1585-1594, doi:S0167-4889(08)00126-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2008.04.002 (2008).
- ¹² Hennet, T., Hagen, F. K., Tabak, L. A. & Marth, J. D. T-cell-specific deletion of a polypeptide N-acetylgalactosaminyl-transferase gene by site-directed recombination. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **92**, 12070-12074 (1995).
- ¹³ Kruisbeek, A. M. Isolation of mouse mononuclear cells. *Curr Protoc Immunol* **Chapter 3**, Unit 3 1, doi:10.1002/0471142735.im0301s39 (2001).
- Lee, D. *et al.* UBC9-dependent Association between Calnexin and Protein
 Tyrosine Phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) at the Endoplasmic Reticulum. *J Biol Chem* 290, 5725-5738, doi:M114.635474 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M114.635474 (2015).

- ¹⁵ Coe, H., Bedard, K., Groenendyk, J., Jung, J. & Michalak, M. Endoplasmic reticulum stress in the absence of calnexin. *Cell Stress Chaperones* **13**, 497-507, doi:10.1007/s12192-008-0049-x (2008).
- ¹⁶ Van Coppenolle, F. *et al.* Ribosome-translocon complex mediates calcium leakage from endoplasmic reticulum stores. *J Cell Sci* **117**, 4135-4142, doi:10.1242/jcs.01274

jcs.01274 [pii] (2004).

- ¹⁷ Lakkaraju, A. K. *et al.* Palmitoylated calnexin is a key component of the ribosome-translocon complex. *EMBO J* **31**, 1823-1835, doi:emboj201215 [pii]
- 10.1038/emboj.2012.15 (2012).
- ¹⁸ Diedrich, G., Bangia, N., Pan, M. & Cresswell, P. A role for calnexin in the assembly of the MHC class I loading complex in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Immunol* **166**, 1703-1709 (2001).
- ¹⁹ Gardner, T. G. *et al.* T cell receptor assembly and expression in the absence of calnexin. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 378, 182-189, doi:S0003-9861(00)91804-6 [pii]

10.1006/abbi.2000.1804 (2000).

- ²⁰ Bergmeier, W., Weidinger, C., Zee, I. & Feske, S. Emerging roles of store-operated Ca(2)(+) entry through STIM and ORAI proteins in immunity, hemostasis and cancer. *Channels (Austin)* 7, 379-391, doi:24302 [pii]
- 10.4161/chan.24302 (2013).
- ²¹ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca2+ sensor essential for Ca2+-store-depletion-triggered Ca2+ influx. *Curr Biol* 15, 1235-1241, doi:S0960-9822(05)00570-1 [pii]
 10.1016/j.cub.2005.055 (2005).
- ²² Butler, J. T., Samantaray, S., Beeson, C. C., Ray, S. K. & Banik, N. L. Involvement of calpain in the process of Jurkat T cell chemotaxis. *J Neurosci Res* 87, 626-635, doi:10.1002/jnr.21882 (2009).

CHAPTER FIVE

Concluding Remarks

Conclusions

Store-operated calcium entry (SOCE) is a critical cellular process, playing a key role within physiological systems as varied as muscular contraction, the immune system, and cancer progression²²¹. It has been the subject of strong interest for many years, and research into its mechanism and functions has only grown more intense in the decade following the identification of its two key molecular components, STIM1^{25,26} and Orai1²⁷. My research to date has focused on elucidating new mechanisms for the control of SOCE, as further insights into how the cell controls this pathway may explain how its regulation and dysregulation can contribute to human health and disease. A more complete understanding of the complexity of SOCE can only aid in development of novel strategies to target this pathway as a treatment of various human disease states. We have described three protein-protein interactions that allow the cell to exert a further degree of control over SOCE and its constituent protein STIM1:

- (1) an interaction between STIM1 and ERp57;
- (2) an interaction between STIM1 and calpains; and
- (3) an interaction between STIM1 and calnexin.

Rather than using the final chapter to simply summarize the data and conclusions presented in the first four chapters of this thesis, I will attempt to contextualize these data and conclusions within the currently available literature. This will allow me to expand upon the relevance of my findings, as well as consider the potential wider ramifications, both within the field of SOCE and outside of it.

The first part of my research focused on the luminal regulation of SOCE, specifically honing in on the role of ERp57 binding to STIM1. Numerous lines of evidence demonstrate that SOCE is initiated from the ER lumen, where conformational shifts within STIM1 promote its homooligomerization³⁵. This luminal oligomerization is both necessary and sufficient for the triggering of SOCE³⁶, and as such is of key interest in our understanding of SOCE is controlled. Thus, we aimed to find protein-protein interactions that could exert further control over the luminal events of SOCE, discovering a novel ERp57-STIM1 interaction²¹⁶. To our knowledge, this was the first published description of STIM1 binding to a protein within the ER lumen. We discovered that ERp57 binding to STIM1 inhibits its movement to punctae, suggesting a potential braking mechanism by which the cell can control the timing and extent of SOCE. Cells lacking ERp57 demonstrated enhanced SOCE due to the absence of this brake, while overexpression of ERp57 could slow the movement of STIM1 to subplasmalemmal punctae. We further found a critical role for two highly conserved cysteine residues within the luminal domain of STIM1, Cys49 and Cys56. Not only do these residues serve as a binding site for ERp57, but they also form an intramolecular disulfide bond and are required for STIM1 initiation of SOCE. Interestingly, this disulfide bond still exists in the absence of ERp57, suggesting that the presence of ERp57 is not required for its synthesis. We speculate that this intramolecular disulfide bond may play a key structural role in STIM1. This is of particular interest in light of published studies investigating the structure of the luminal of STIM1 using NMR, as some of these studies used STIM1 constructs lacking these cysteine residues³⁵. We suggest that a more complete understanding of the structure of STIM1 requires use of constructs encompassing all luminal residues, not only those within the EF-SAM motif.

Our results demonstrate binding between STIM1 and ERp57. A more speculative model postulates that additional proteins may be involved in a larger protein complex. For

example, STIM1 has been shown to bind to SERCA within subplasmalemmal punctae^{61,62}; interestingly, ERp57 also binds SERCA to modulate its activity in a Ca²⁺dependent fashion²³⁷. A large scale screen for STIM1 binding partners identified calnexin⁶³, which is also known to bind ERp57²³⁸. Combining all these data leads to a model where calnexin, ERp57, SERCA, and STIM1 may combine to form a macromolecular complex. It is also possible that the association of proteins with this complex is dynamic: for example, ERp57 seems to be excluded from STIM1 punctae²¹⁶ (as is the ER luminal protein BiP46) while SERCA mostly associates with STIM1 within said punctae^{61,62}. STIM1 binding to calnexin was discovered when Ca²⁺ stores were replete-- i.e. when STIM1 is distributed throughout the ER membrane-- but the dependence of the STIM1-calnexin interaction on the Ca²⁺ filling state of the ER was not investigated⁶³. Further experiments would be required to confirm this hypothesis, and these associations could simply be coincidental. However, the potential existence of a large, multi-protein complex responsible for nuanced control of SOCE certainly warrants further consideration. Furthermore, it is intriguing to note that both ERp57 and calnexin are typically thought of as serving within ER chaperone pathways, controlling the correct folding of client proteins. Here, both ERp57 and calnexin seem to instead control ER-originating Ca²⁺ signaling pathways. There are many other examples of chaperones and related proteins binding to Ca²⁺ or regulating Ca²⁺ signaling, including calreticulin^{10,11}, BiP¹⁹, and PDI²². Our results therefore fit well with an emerging model, in which the ER's dual functions in regulating both protein folding and Ca²⁺ signaling are not separate, but instead intertwined ever more closely.

A second larger implication of our work on ERp57 regulating STIM1 activity concerns the nature of ERp57 itself. As a member of the protein disulfide isomerase (PDI) family, ERp57 is typically considered to be responsible for isomerization of disulfide bonds within client protein to assist in attaining of the proper conformation²³⁹. However, our results suggest that, at least with respect to STIM1, ERp57 does not play a role in the formation or isomerization of a disulfide bond. Instead, we hypothesize that ERp57 exploits its natural proclivity for binding to disulfide bonds as a mechanism to bind to STIM1 directly. This protein-protein interaction allows for ERp57 to modulate STIM1 activity, thus exerting another layer of control over SOCE. We further argue that this concept-- a PDI-like protein acting not as an isomerase but instead as a modulator of cell signaling-- may not be limited to ERp57 and STIM1 but could instead point to a broader dogma. For example, the PDI family member ERp44 has been shown to bind to the inositol trisphosphate receptor (IP3R) to modulate its activity207. Furthermore, our laboratory has recently discovered that a different PDI-like protein, Pdia6, regulates the activity of the ER stress related protein IRE1 (inositol responsive element 1)²⁴⁰. Thus, it is evident that PDI-like proteins can act in non-canonical ways: their cellular role is not limited to manipulation of disulfide bonds. Instead, they can exert control over cellular signaling pathways originating from the ER, including Ca²⁺ signaling^{207,216} and ER stress²⁴⁰. These novel roles for members of the PDI family may partially explain why cells possess so many different PDI-like proteins -- twenty at last count²⁴¹. Furthermore, it is intriguing to note that proteins are typically assigned to the PDI-like family based on possession of a thioredoxin-like motif. However, some members of this family do not possess the catalytic residues that would be required to behave as isomerases²⁴¹. Additionally, calsequestrin, a sarcoplasmic reticulum luminal resident Ca²⁺-binding protein, has been shown to have thioredoxin-like motifs within its structure²⁴². However, calsequestrin has not been shown to act as a PDI, though it does regulate the activity of other proteins, such as the ryanodine receptor²⁴³. We therefore hypothesize that the thioredoxin-like motif may be a structural element that is particularly favored within in the ER/SR lumen. It may also serve as a module enabling protein-protein binding allowing thioredoxin-containing proteins to regulate cell signaling pathways involving the ER.

After investigating luminal regulation of STIM1 and SOCE, we next considered regulation of the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1, specifically looking at STIM1's cleavage by calpain proteins. Initially, we observed that cells expressing STIM1 or YFP-tagged STIM1 frequently exhibited a protein band at a lower molecular weight than full-length STIM1 or YFP-STIM1. This protein band was still recognized by antibodies against either STIM1 or YFP, suggesting that it represents a different form of STIM1 that is somewhat shorter than the full-length protein. We hypothesized that this protein band exists due to cleavage of STIM1 by some regulated process, after which STIM1 may be targeted for proteasomal degradation. Indeed, treatment of cells with the proteasomal inhibitor MG132 increased the levels and number of lower molecular weight bands. The levels of these lower molecular weight bands could be reduced by inhibition of calpains, whether genetically (via deletion of the calpain regulatory subunit CAPN4 or expression of calpastatin, a protein inhibitor of calpains) or pharmacologically. We therefore concluded that STIM1 is cleaved by calpains within its cytoplasmic domain, after which STIM1 products are targeted for proteasomal degradation.

Our next goal was to determine the cellular significance of STIM1 cleavage via calpains. Ca²⁺ measurements showed that calpain cleavage did not act to directly regulate SOCE, nor did cleavage occur within the SOCE time frame (on the order of minutes). Thus, calpains are not acting to shut down SOCE. Instead, we found two major effects of STIM1's susceptibility to calpains. First, we found that calpains cleave STIM1 to regulate its steady state levels: cells lacking calpain activity or overexpressing calpastatin exhibited higher levels of STIM1 protein. This indicates that calpains are at least partially responsible for the natural turnover of STIM1. Second, we found that calpain cleavage of STIM1 is noticeably enhanced in cells undergoing the later stages of apoptosis. Furthermore, inhibition of caspases could reduce STIM1 cleavage, which we concluded was due to the previously described activation of calpains by caspases

during apoptosis²¹⁸. Taken in summation, these results indicate that the cytoplasmic domain of STIM1 is cleaved by calpains. This cleavage occurs in healthy, unstressed cells, where it serves as a mechanism for the cell to regulate the abundance of STIM1. During apoptosis, calpains are typically highly activated, and so STIM1's propensity to be cleaved by calpains naturally leads to extensive degradation of STIM1.

The discovery that STIM1 is cleaved by calpains extends the current literature in several important ways. For example, experiments investigating the response of STIM1 and SOCE to oxidative stress showed STIM1 degradation products in response to treatment with hydrogen peroxide, though the authors did not discuss this finding in any detail⁹¹. Similarly, though we did not investigate the ubiquination state of STIM1 and its cleaved products, STIM1 has previously been shown to be ubiquitinated⁹⁰. The finding that STIM1 is regulated by the ubiquitin-proteasome system strengthens our hypothesis that this system, in conjunction with calpains, serves to control STIM1 levels in vivo. Second, our finding demonstrates a novel method by which the cell can control SOCE: i.e. manipulation of the rate of degradation of STIM1. There is ample evidence that dysregulation of STIM1 levels can have deleterious effects, particularly with respect to cancer metastasis: as one example amongst many, increased STIM1 levels are associated with higher metastatic behavior in human colorectal cancer^{162,163}. Thus, it is reasonable to hypothesize that impaired calpain activity in cancerous cells could lead to higher levels of STIM1, increasing metastatic potential. Curiously, most evidence concerning calpains and cancer suggests that highly metastatic tumor samples have increased calpain activity²⁴⁴. In our model, this would lead to increased cleavage and lower levels of STIM1-- however, most human cancer samples instead show elevated STIM1. The reason for the discrepancy is unclear: it is possible that STIM1 is somehow escaping recognition by calpains, or that STIM1 is upregulated at the mRNA level to such an extent that increased calpain cleavage is unable to compensate. Currently, these are only hypotheses: to confirm, we would need to perform experiments on cancer cell lines or tumor samples that have both calpain and STIM1 levels dysregulated.

Our current model of calpain cleavage of STIM1 suggests that it is inactivating and that cleaved STIM1 is unable to initiate SOCE. Calpain cleavage of STIM1 occurs within its cytoplasmic domain; this cytoplasmic domain contains numerous coiled-coil domains, the STIM1-Orai activating region (SOAR), and positively charged lysine residues that interact with negatively charged phosphoinositide head groups at the plasma membrane^{34,41}. An examination of this structure suggests that cleaved STIM1 should be less active than full-length STIM1: any cleavage would almost certainly remove the lysine-rich region of STIM1, which is crucial for STIM1 recruitment to the plasma membrane⁴¹. Furthermore, cleavage within STIM1's coiled-coil domains or SOAR would also be predicted to impair STIM1 activity, whether through prevention of homooligomerization or abrogating STIM1-Orai1 interactions. Nevertheless, there exists the intriguing possibility that STIM1 cleavage may instead yield a fragment that is more active that its full-length counterpart. For example, the CC1 domain of STIM1 is thought to act in an auto-inhibitory fashion at rest: it binds to SOAR to prevent premature binding to, and activation of, Orai1^{53,54}. If calpain cleavage of STIM1 were to cleave between the CC1 and CC2 domains of STIM1, the resulting fragment would contain all the residues required to activate SOCE and none of the auto-inhibitory or storedependence of full-length STIM1. This fragment could theoretically activate Orai1 and thus represent a hyperactivator of SOCE. At this point, the potential for STIM1 cleavage to be activating is entirely speculative and we still favor a model in which the cleavage reduces or eliminates STIM1 function. When considering a complex, dynamic protein such as STIM1, there are many more ways in which cleavage can inactivate the protein than ways in which it can activate the protein. Furthermore, the hypothetical cleavage described above would result in a situation in which activation of Orai1 occurs entirely independently of ER Ca^{2+} store filling state. As SOCE is a pathway linking the concentration of Ca2+ within the ER lumen with Ca2+ influx across the plasma membrane, a model in which the two are decoupled should be considered skeptically.

Finally, after looking into calpain regulation of STIM1 levels, I began an investigation of the importance of calnexin binding to STIM1. This finding has been reported in the literature⁶³, and was also confirmed in our laboratory. Though the investigation into the relevance of calnexin-STIM1 binding remains incomplete, the preliminary results presented in this thesis suggest this binding may have functional consequences, particularly in the T cells in which SOCE is of such high importance. First, we demonstrated that calnexin deficiency has no significant effect on the strength of SOCE in fibroblasts, but we found severely impaired SOCE in freshly isolated T cells from mice with thymus-specific deletion of the gene encoding calnexin. SOCE was noticeably lower when considering both initial rate of Ca²⁺ entry and the highest cytoplasmic Ca²⁺ concentration attained after SOCE initiation. Therefore, it is clear that calnexin plays a role in enhancing SOCE in T cells, and as such its absence is deleterious to SOCE. As calnexin is known to chaperone numerous molecules within the immune system including T cell receptor α proteins²³⁵ and aid in loading antigens onto MHC class I molecules²³⁴, we first considered a role for calnexin in chaperoning STIM1 and Orai1. However, the abundance of both proteins was unchanged by depletion of calnexin in T cells; furthermore, at rest, STIM1 was equally susceptible to the previously described calpain cleavage. This suggests that calnexin deficiency does not lead to sufficient misfolding of STIM1 or Orai1 as to cause ER-associated degradation of either protein. We instead considered a different mechanism: the impaired movement of STIM1 to punctae in the absence of calnexin. Via subcellular fractionation, it is possible to monitor a shift of STIM1 in response to store depletion, which we assume to correlate to the shift of STIM1 from a diffuse ER reticular distribution to localization within distinct subplasmalemmal punctae. Interestingly, calnexin-depleted T cells showed a noticeable increase in STIM1 cleavage in response to thapsigargin treatment, while their wild-type counterparts did not. This suggests that in T cells, calnexin may somehow protect STIM1 from calpain cleavage.

A large amount of work remains to complete the investigation into how calnexin affects SOCE and STIM1, particularly in T cells. However, at this point, we can develop some admittedly speculative hypotheses as to the greater significance of our finding. First, the differences between SOCE infibroblasts and T cells are striking: SOCE is much higher in T cells than in fibroblasts. This finding is not unexpected: SOCE is of especial importance in T cells, and so its upregulation is no surprise. However, the discovery that calnexin deficiency affects SOCE much more strongly in T cells than in fibroblasts is illuminating. This finding suggests that there may be system- or cell-specific regulation of SOCE and that this regulation may be dependent upon proteins binding to STIM1 and Orai1. For example, with respect to calnexin, the moderate amount of SOCE seen in fibroblasts seems to be relatively indifferent to the presence or absence of calnexin. However, in T cells, a much higher amount of SOCE is seen in wild-type cells; this high SOCE cannot be supported without calnexin. Thus, the use of calnexin may be one method by which T cells are able to stimulate so much more calcium entry than are fibroblasts. However, our knowledge of how this could occur is far from complete. Potential hypotheses include calnexin aiding in the movement of STIM1 through the ER membrane to subplasmalemmal punctae; calnexin binding to STIM1 to alter its structure and thus its sensitivity to Ca²⁺; calnexin protecting STIM1 from calpain cleavage; or calnexin serving as a scaffolding protein, enhancing the recruitment of Orai1 or some other SOCE constituent, such as CRACR2A⁶⁷ or septins⁷⁴. The question of how this process differs between fibroblasts and T cells remains, however. It is conceivable that calnexin recruits some T cell-specific protein to STIM1 and that it is this T cell-specific protein that acts as an enhancer of SOCE. Finally, it is interesting to note that calnexin, like STIM1, is an ER transmembrane protein. We have already shown that STIM1 is regulated by protein-protein interactions within its luminal and cytoplasmic domains; the effects of calnexin on STIM1 activity suggest it may also be controlled via its transmembrane domain.

The broader implications of our work concern the role of calnexin within the immune system. Adding to the existing literature on calnexin's role in immune cells, preliminary, unpublished work from our laboratory suggests that calnexin deficiency, particularly within the immune system, is protective against experimental autoimmune encephalitis (EAE). This is an experimental animal model that is widely used to study demyelinating diseases such as multiple sclerosis (MS) and other T cell related autoimmune diseases. The finding that the absence of calnexin may affect autoimmunity may be at least partially explained by our discovery that calnexin deficiency abrogates SOCE. Without SOCE, T cells are activated less efficiently, and therefore the strength of autoimmunity would be predicted to be lesser. Further experiments would be needed to verify this hypothesis: were it correct, we would predict that the protective effect of calnexin deficiency would be eliminated by experimental treatments that sidestep the reliance of T cells on STIM1-mediated Ca²⁺ entry. For example, the ionophore ionomycin, which allows for Ca^{2+} entry into the cytoplasm irrespective of SOCE, would be expected to bypass calnexin's effects on STIM1 and SOCE, and hence allow for stimulation of T cells within autoimmunity.

While STIM1, Orai1, and SOCE are currently being intensively researched as therapeutic targets, there exist concerns about targeting this pathway as a treatment. Evidence from human patients shows that SOCE is required for several different systems, and its dysregulation leads to disease. However, dysregulation can and does occur in both directions: lowered or absent SOCE impairs immunity, while hyperactive SOCE contributes to cancer metastasis. Thus, we cannot disregard the possibility that any sort of SOCE-based therapeutic may have severe off-target effects. For example, a SOCE activator to boost the immune system might also increase SOCE within cancer cells, thus converting a benign, slow-growing tumor into a quickly proliferating, highly metastatic tumor. Conversely, any sort of SOCE blocker aimed at lowering cancer metastasis or stopping blood clots would be likely to also compromise the immune system. Any therapeutics based on SOCE must therefore be carefully targeted to the physiological

system that is affected. Consequently, a larger ramification of our work here is that it sheds lights upon some differences between how SOCE is regulated in different physiological systems, and may thus aid in developing SOCE modifiers that are specific to an individual system. For example, we have preliminary data suggesting that the STIM1-calnexin interaction may be of higher importance within immune cells. Were this to be borne out by further research, it would be feasible to suggest that this STIM1calnexin axis as a worthwhile target for development of therapeutic that affect SOCE within the immune system only. As a hypothetical, a small molecule that enhances the STIM1-calnexin interaction might be able to activate the immune system-- useful for immunocompromised patients-- but not affect SOCE within cancerous or pre-cancerous cells, thus avoiding the unfortunate side effect of promotion of cancer metastasis. In theory, this principle might apply to other physiological systems, not solely the immune system. It may be that while STIM1 and Orai1 underpin SOCE within all cells, different types of cells use a different complement of proteins to further regulate and control the process. Discovering which proteins are involved in which systems could aid in creation of therapeutics that target SOCE specifically within certain systems, thus avoiding offtarget effects. Additionally, these findings could help explain why SOCE-associated diseases display such a wide variety of phenotypes- as an example, certain activating mutations within STIM1 and Orai1 cause tubular aggregate myopathy but seem to leave immune function or blood clotting unperturbed^{148,151,152}. Variable expression of proteins that regulate SOCE could go some away to explaining these apparent contradictions.

Conclusions

Calcium signaling is one of the most important mechanisms by which cells can communicate across membranes, particularly the ER membrane and the plasma membrane. Store-operated Ca²⁺ entry (SOCE) links the ER luminal Ca²⁺ store to Ca²⁺ movement across the plasma membrane and is of particular importance within the immune system, muscular development, and cancer proliferation and metastasis. As such, SOCE and its constituent proteins STIM1 and Orai1 have been the subject of intense study over the past ten years. Research has focused on the structure of STIM1 and Orai1; post-translational modifications of both proteins; the interactions between STIM1, Orai1, and other proteins as well as lipids; and the role of SOCE within various physiological systems, both in health and in disease. The research presented in this thesis has added to the body of knowledge on protein-protein interactions of STIM1 that aid in the regulation and control of SOCE. First, we identified the ER luminal protein ERp57 as an inhibitor of STIM1 movement to punctae and hence, SOCE. We also discovered a key structural role for two highly conserved residues within the luminal domain of STIM1, expanding the field's understanding of the basic structural unit of luminal Ca^{2+} sensing. Second, we showed that calpains cleave STIM1 within its cytoplasmic domain to regulate its steady state levels. Dysregulated STIM1 levels underpin several different diseases, and we present a mechanism that may explain some of this variation. Finally, we presented preliminary data suggesting that the binding of calnexin to STIM1 may be an enhancer of SOCE, particularly within the immune system. These exciting results suggest system-specific regulation of SOCE, which may help elucidate how mutations within only two genes, STIM1 and Orai1, can present with such a wide variety of phenotypes. Taken together, these data show that STIM1 is regulated via binding to other proteins within both its luminal and cytoplasmic domains. Figure 5-1 depicts some of the many binding partners of STIM1, with the protein-protein interactions discussed within this thesis highlighted in green. While STIM1 and Orai1 are both necessary and sufficient for SOCE to occur, a plethora of proteins can modulate the details of calcium entry, adding significant nuance to our understanding of SOCE. As shown by the many diseases associated with dysregulated SOCE, the incredible complexity of the protein-protein interactions that regulate STIM1 underscore how much interest the cell takes in tightly controlling this process.



Figure 5-1. Protein-protein interactions within SOCE. While STIM1 and Orai1 are the two key players controlling SOCE, the pathway is modulated by numerous other proteins. The above figure depicts but some of these proteins; highlighted in green are the three proteins- ERp57, CAPN, and CNX- that were the focus of this thesis.

References

¹ Bergmeier, W., Weidinger, C., Zee, I. & Feske, S. Emerging roles of storeoperated Ca(2)(+) entry through STIM and ORAI proteins in immunity, hemostasis and cancer. *Channels (Austin)* **7**, 379-391, doi:24302 [pii]

10.4161/chan.24302 (2013).

- ² Roos, J., DiGregorio, P. J., Yeromin, A. V., Ohlsen, K., Lioudyno, M., Zhang, S., Safrina, O., Kozak, J. A., Wagner, S. L., Cahalan, M. D., Velicelebi, G., and Stauderman, K. A. STIM1, an essential and conserved component of storeoperated Ca²⁺ channel function. *The Journal of Cell Biology* **169**, 435-445 (2005).
- ³ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca2+ sensor essential for Ca2+-store-depletion-triggered Ca2+ influx. *Curr Biol* **15**, 1235-1241, doi:S0960-9822(05)00570-1 [pii]

10.1016/j.cub.2005.05.055 (2005).

- ⁴ Feske, S. *et al.* A mutation in Orai1 causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. *Nature* **441**, 179-185, doi:nature04702 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature04702 (2006).
- ⁵ Stathopulos, P. B., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J., Ames, J. B. & Ikura, M. Stored Ca2+ depletion-induced oligomerization of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) via the EF-SAM region: An initiation mechanism for capacitive Ca2+ entry. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 35855-35862, doi:M608247200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M608247200 (2006).

⁶ Luik, R. M., Wang, B., Prakriya, M., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Oligomerization of STIM1 couples ER calcium depletion to CRAC channel activation. *Nature* **454**, 538-542, doi:nature07065 [pii]

10.1038/nature07065 (2008).

⁷ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

10.1038/embor.2011.173 (2011).

⁸ Sampieri, A., Zepeda, A., Asanov, A. & Vaca, L. Visualizing the store-operated channel complex assembly in real time: identification of SERCA2 as a new member. *Cell Calcium* **45**, 439-446, doi:S0143-4160(09)00034-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2009.02.010 (2009).

⁹ Manjarres, I. M., Rodriguez-Garcia, A., Alonso, M. T. & Garcia-Sancho, J. The sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca(2+) ATPase (SERCA) is the third element in capacitative calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* **47**, 412-418, doi:S0143-4160(10)00045-X [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2010.03.001 (2010).

¹⁰ Li, Y. & Camacho, P. Ca2+-dependent redox modulation of SERCA 2b by ERp57. *J Cell Biol* **164**, 35-46, doi:10.1083/jcb.200307010

jcb.200307010 [pii] (2004).

¹¹ Saitoh, N. *et al.* Identification of functional domains and novel binding partners of STIM proteins. *J Cell Biochem* **112**, 147-156, doi:10.1002/jcb.22910.

- ¹² Oliver, J. D., van der Wal, F. J., Bulleid, N. J. & High, S. Interaction of the thioldependent reductase ERp57 with nascent glycoproteins. *Science* **275**, 86-88 (1997).
- ¹³ Orci, L. *et al.* From the Cover: STIM1-induced precortical and cortical subdomains of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 19358-19362, doi:0911280106 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0911280106 (2009).

- ¹⁴ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Complete heart block and sudden death in mice overexpressing calreticulin. *J Clin Invest* **107**, 1245-1253, doi:10.1172/JCI12412 (2001).
- ¹⁵ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J Cell Biol* 154, 961-972, doi:10.1083/jcb.200102073

- ¹⁶ Macer, D. R. & Koch, G. L. Identification of a set of calcium-binding proteins in reticuloplasm, the luminal content of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Cell Sci* 91 (Pt 1), 61-70 (1988).
- ¹⁷ Lucero, H. A., Lebeche, D. & Kaminer, B. ERcalcistorin/protein-disulfide isomerase acts as a calcium storage protein in the endoplasmic reticulum of a living cell. Comparison with calreticulin and calsequestrin. *J Biol Chem* **273**, 9857-9863 (1998).
- ¹⁸ Turano, C., Gaucci, E., Grillo, C. & Chichiarelli, S. ERp57/GRP58: a protein with multiple functions. *Cell Mol Biol Lett* **16**, 539-563, doi:10.2478/s11658-011-0022-z (2011).
- ¹⁹ Higo, T. *et al.* Subtype-specific and ER lumenal environment-dependent regulation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 by ERp44. *Cell* **120**, 85-98, doi:S0092867404011535 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2004.11.048 (2005).

- ²⁰ Groenendyk, J. *et al.* Interplay between the oxidoreductase PDIA6 and microRNA-322 controls the response to disrupted endoplasmic reticulum calcium homeostasis. *Sci Signal* **7**, ra54, doi:7/329/ra54 [pii]
- 10.1126/scisignal.2004983 (2014).
- ²¹ Kozlov, G., Maattanen, P., Thomas, D. Y. & Gehring, K. A structural overview of the PDI family of proteins. *FEBS J* **277**, 3924-3936, doi:EJB7793 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2010.07793.x.
- ²² Wang, S. *et al.* Crystal structure of calsequestrin from rabbit skeletal muscle sarcoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Struct Biol* **5**, 476-483 (1998).
- ²³ Beard, N. A., Laver, D. R. & Dulhunty, A. F. Calsequestrin and the calcium release channel of skeletal and cardiac muscle. *Prog Biophys Mol Biol* 85, 33-69, doi:10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2003.07.001

S0079610703000774 [pii] (2004).

- ²⁴ Wood, D. E. & Newcomb, E. W. Caspase-dependent activation of calpain during drug-induced apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 8309-8315 (1999).
- ²⁵ Hawkins, B. J. *et al.* S-glutathionylation activates STIM1 and alters mitochondrial homeostasis. *J Cell Biol* **190**, 391-405, doi:jcb.201004152 [pii]

jcb.200102073 [pii] (2001).

10.1083/jcb.201004152.

- ²⁶ Keil, J. M., Shen, Z., Briggs, S. P. & Patrick, G. N. Regulation of STIM1 and SOCE by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS). *PLoS One* 5, e13465, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013465.
- ²⁷ Wang, J. Y. *et al.* STIM1 overexpression promotes colorectal cancer progression, cell motility and COX-2 expression. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014366 [pii]

10.1038/onc.2014.366 (2014).

- ²⁸ Zhang, Z. *et al.* STIM1, a direct target of microRNA-185, promotes tumor metastasis and is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014404 [pii]
- 10.1038/onc.2014.404 (2014).
- ²⁹ Moretti, D., Del Bello, B., Allavena, G. & Maellaro, E. Calpains and cancer: friends or enemies? *Arch Biochem Biophys* 564, 26-36, doi:S0003-9861(14)00359-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.abb.2014.09.018 (2014).
- ³⁰ Stathopulos, P. B. & Ikura, M. Structurally delineating stromal interaction molecules as the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors and regulators of calcium release-activated calcium entry. *Immunol Rev* **231**, 113-131, doi:IMR814 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00814.x (2009).
- ³¹ Walsh, C. M. *et al.* Role of phosphoinositides in STIM1 dynamics and storeoperated calcium entry. *Biochem J* **425**, 159-168, doi:BJ20090884 [pii]

10.1042/BJ20090884 (2009).

³² Muik, M. *et al.* STIM1 couples to ORAI1 via an intramolecular transition into an extended conformation. *EMBO J* **30**, 1678-1689, doi:emboj201179 [pii]

10.1038/emboj.2011.79 (2011).

- ³³ Zhou, Y. *et al.* Initial activation of STIM1, the regulator of store-operated calcium entry. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **20**, 973-981, doi:nsmb.2625 [pii]
- 10.1038/nsmb.2625 (2013).
- Gardner, T. G. *et al.* T cell receptor assembly and expression in the absence of calnexin. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 378, 182-189, doi:S0003-9861(00)91804-6 [pii]
 100 (white 2000 1804 (2000)

10.1006/abbi.2000.1804 (2000).

- ³⁵ Diedrich, G., Bangia, N., Pan, M. & Cresswell, P. A role for calnexin in the assembly of the MHC class I loading complex in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Immunol* **166**, 1703-1709 (2001).
- ³⁶ Srikanth, S. *et al.* A novel EF-hand protein, CRACR2A, is a cytosolic Ca2+ sensor that stabilizes CRAC channels in T cells. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**, 436-446, doi:ncb2045 [pii]

10.1038/ncb2045.

³⁷ Sharma, S. *et al.* An siRNA screen for NFAT activation identifies septins as coordinators of store-operated Ca2+ entry. *Nature* **499**, 238-242, doi:nature12229 [pii]

10.1038/nature12229 (2013).

- ³⁸ Bohm, J. *et al.* Constitutive activation of the calcium sensor STIM1 causes tubular-aggregate myopathy. *Am J Hum Genet* **92**, 271-278, doi:S0002-9297(12)00641-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.12.007 (2013).
- ³⁹ Nesin, V. *et al.* Activating mutations in STIM1 and ORAI1 cause overlapping syndromes of tubular myopathy and congenital miosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **111**, 4197-4202, doi:1312520111 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.1312520111 (2014).

⁴⁰ Endo, Y. *et al.* Dominant mutations in ORAI1 cause tubular aggregate myopathy with hypocalcemia via constitutive activation of store-operated Ca(2)(+) channels. *Hum Mol Genet* **24**, 637-648, doi:ddu477 [pii]

10.1093/hmg/ddu477 (2014).

References (complete)

¹ Ellgaard, L. & Helenius, A. Quality control in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **4**, 181-191, doi:10.1038/nrm1052

nrm1052 [pii] (2003).

- ² Ma, Y. & Hendershot, L. M. The unfolding tale of the unfolded protein response. *Cell* **107**, 827-830, doi:S0092-8674(01)00623-7 [pii] (2001).
- ³ Demaurex, N. & Frieden, M. Measurements of the free luminal ER Ca(2+) concentration with targeted "cameleon" fluorescent proteins. *Cell Calcium* **34**, 109-119, doi:S0143416003000812 [pii] (2003).
- ⁴ Meldolesi, J. & Pozzan, T. The endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ store: a view from the lumen. *Trends Biochem Sci* **23**, 10-14, doi:S0968-0004(97)01143-2 [pii] (1998).
- ⁵ Michalak, M. & Opas, M. Endoplasmic and sarcoplasmic reticulum in the heart. *Trends Cell Biol* **19**, 253-259, doi:S0962-8924(09)00080-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.tcb.2009.03.006 (2009).

- ⁶ Prins, D. & Michalak, M. Organellar calcium buffers. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* **3**, doi:cshperspect.a004069 [pii]
- 10.1101/cshperspect.a004069 (2011).
- ⁷ Taylor, C. W. & Laude, A. J. IP3 receptors and their regulation by calmodulin and cytosolic Ca2+. *Cell Calcium* **32**, 321-334, doi:S0143416002001859 [pii] (2002).
- ⁸ Berridge, M. J., Bootman, M. D. & Roderick, H. L. Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* 4, 517-529, doi:10.1038/nrm1155

nrm1155 [pii] (2003).

⁹ Berridge, M. J., Lipp, P. & Bootman, M. D. The versatility and universality of calcium signalling. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **1**, 11-21, doi:10.1038/35036035
25026025 [piil (2000)]

35036035 [pii] (2000).

- Nakamura, K. *et al.* Complete heart block and sudden death in mice overexpressing calreticulin. *J Clin Invest* **107**, 1245-1253, doi:10.1172/JCI12412 (2001).
- ¹¹ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J Cell Biol* **154**, 961-972, doi:10.1083/jcb.200102073

jcb.200102073 [pii] (2001).

- ¹² Mesaeli, N. *et al.* Calreticulin is essential for cardiac development. *J Cell Biol* **144**, 857-868 (1999).
- ¹³ Guo, L. *et al.* Cardiac-specific expression of calcineurin reverses embryonic lethality in calreticulin-deficient mouse. *J Biol Chem* **277**, 50776-50779, doi:10.1074/jbc.M209900200

M209900200 [pii] (2002).

¹⁴ Mery, L. *et al.* Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca2+ storage and decreases store-operated Ca2+ influx. *J Biol Chem* **271**, 9332-9339 (1996).

- ¹⁵ Nangalia, J. *et al.* Somatic CALR mutations in myeloproliferative neoplasms with nonmutated JAK2. *N Engl J Med* **369**, 2391-2405, doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1312542 (2013).
- ¹⁶ Dudek, J. *et al.* Functions and pathologies of BiP and its interaction partners. *Cell Mol Life Sci* **66**, 1556-1569, doi:10.1007/s00018-009-8745-y (2009).
- ¹⁷ Lievremont, J. P., Rizzuto, R., Hendershot, L. & Meldolesi, J. BiP, a major chaperone protein of the endoplasmic reticulum lumen, plays a direct and important role in the storage of the rapidly exchanging pool of Ca2+. *J Biol Chem* **272**, 30873-30879 (1997).
- ¹⁸ Van, P. N., Peter, F. & Soling, H. D. Four intracisternal calcium-binding glycoproteins from rat liver microsomes with high affinity for calcium. No indication for calsequestrin-like proteins in inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate-sensitive calcium sequestering rat liver vesicles. *J Biol Chem* **264**, 17494-17501 (1989).
- ¹⁹ Macer, D. R. & Koch, G. L. Identification of a set of calcium-binding proteins in reticuloplasm, the luminal content of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Cell Sci* 91 (Pt 1), 61-70 (1988).
- ²⁰ Ying, M. & Flatmark, T. Binding of the viral immunogenic octapeptide VSV8 to native glucose-regulated protein Grp94 (gp96) and its inhibition by the physiological ligands ATP and Ca2+. *FEBS J* **273**, 513-522, doi:EJB5084 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2005.05084.x (2006).
- ²¹ Lebeche, D., Lucero, H. A. & Kaminer, B. Calcium binding properties of rabbit liver protein disulfide isomerase. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **202**, 556-561, doi:S0006-291X(84)71964-4 [pii]
- 10.1006/bbrc.1994.1964 (1994).
- ²² Lucero, H. A., Lebeche, D. & Kaminer, B. ERcalcistorin/protein-disulfide isomerase acts as a calcium storage protein in the endoplasmic reticulum of a living cell. Comparison with calreticulin and calsequestrin. *J Biol Chem* 273, 9857-9863 (1998).
- ²³ Lucero, H. A. & Kaminer, B. The role of calcium on the activity of ERcalcistorin/protein-disulfide isomerase and the significance of the C-terminal and its calcium binding. A comparison with mammalian protein-disulfide isomerase. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 3243-3251 (1999).
- ²⁴ Putney, J. W., Jr. A model for receptor-regulated calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* 7, 1-12 (1986).
- ²⁵ Roos, J., DiGregorio, P. J., Yeromin, A. V., Ohlsen, K., Lioudyno, M., Zhang, S., Safrina, O., Kozak, J. A., Wagner, S. L., Cahalan, M. D., Velicelebi, G., and Stauderman, K. A. STIM1, an essential and conserved component of storeoperated Ca²⁺ channel function. *The Journal of Cell Biology* **169**, 435-445 (2005).
- ²⁶ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca2+ sensor essential for Ca2+-store-depletion-triggered
 Ca2+ influx. *Curr Biol* 15, 1235-1241, doi:S0960-9822(05)00570-1 [pii]

10.1016/j.cub.2005.05.055 (2005).

²⁷ Feske, S. *et al.* A mutation in Orai1 causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. *Nature* **441**, 179-185, doi:nature04702 [pii]

10.1038/nature04702 (2006).

Zhou, Y. *et al.* STIM1 gates the store-operated calcium channel ORAI1 in vitro.
 Nat Struct Mol Biol 17, 112-116, doi:nsmb.1724 [pii]

10.1038/nsmb.1724.

- ²⁹ Oritani, K. & Kincade, P. W. Identification of stromal cell products that interact with pre-B cells. *J Cell Biol* **134**, 771-782 (1996).
- ³⁰ Williams, R. T. *et al.* Identification and characterization of the STIM (stromal interaction molecule) gene family: coding for a novel class of transmembrane proteins. *Biochem J* **357**, 673-685 (2001).
- ³¹ Williams, R. T. *et al.* Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1), a transmembrane protein with growth suppressor activity, contains an extracellular SAM domain modified by N-linked glycosylation. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1596**, 131-137, doi:S016748380200211X [pii] (2002).
- ³² Sabbioni, S., Barbanti-Brodano, G., Croce, C. M. & Negrini, M. GOK: a gene at 11p15 involved in rhabdomyosarcoma and rhabdoid tumor development. *Cancer Res* **57**, 4493-4497 (1997).
- ³³ Manji, S. S. *et al.* STIM1: a novel phosphoprotein located at the cell surface. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1481**, 147-155, doi:S0167-4838(00)00105-9 [pii] (2000).
- ³⁴ Stathopulos, P. B. & Ikura, M. Structurally delineating stromal interaction molecules as the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors and regulators of calcium release-activated calcium entry. *Immunol Rev* **231**, 113-131, doi:IMR814 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1600-065X.2009.00814.x (2009).
- ³⁵ Stathopulos, P. B., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J., Ames, J. B. & Ikura, M. Stored Ca2+ depletion-induced oligomerization of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) via the EF-SAM region: An initiation mechanism for capacitive Ca2+ entry. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 35855-35862 (2006).
- ³⁶ Luik, R. M., Wang, B., Prakriya, M., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Oligomerization of STIM1 couples ER calcium depletion to CRAC channel activation. *Nature* 454, 538-542, doi:nature07065 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature07065 (2008).
- ³⁷ Baba, Y. *et al.* Coupling of STIM1 to store-operated Ca2+ entry through its constitutive and inducible movement in the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **103**, 16704-16709, doi:0608358103 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0608358103 (2006).
- ³⁸ Covington, E. D., Wu, M. M. & Lewis, R. S. Essential Role for the CRAC
 Activation Domain in Store-dependent Oligomerization of STIM1. *Mol Biol Cell* 21, 1897-1907, doi:E10-02-0145 [pii]
- 10.1091/mbc.E10-02-0145 (2010).
- ³⁹ Muik, M. *et al.* Dynamic coupling of the putative coiled-coil domain of ORAI1 with STIM1 mediates ORAI1 channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 8014-8022, doi:M708898200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M708898200 (2008).

- ⁴⁰ Liou, J., Fivaz, M., Inoue, T. & Meyer, T. Live-cell imaging reveals sequential oligomerization and local plasma membrane targeting of stromal interaction molecule 1 after Ca2+ store depletion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **104**, 9301-9306, doi:0702866104 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0702866104 (2007).
- Walsh, C. M. *et al.* Role of phosphoinositides in STIM1 dynamics and store-operated calcium entry. *Biochem J* 425, 159-168, doi:BJ20090884 [pii]
- 10.1042/BJ20090884 (2009).
- ⁴² Grigoriev, I. *et al.* STIM1 is a MT-plus-end-tracking protein involved in remodeling of the ER. *Curr Biol* **18**, 177-182, doi:S0960-9822(07)02481-5 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cub.2007.12.050 (2008).
- ⁴³ Honnappa, S. *et al.* An EB1-binding motif acts as a microtubule tip localization signal. *Cell* **138**, 366-376, doi:S0092-8674(09)00638-2 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2009.04.065 (2009).

⁴⁴ Smyth, J. T., Dehaven, W. I., Bird, G. S. & Putney, J. W., Jr. Ca2+-store-dependent and -independent reversal of Stim1 localization and function. *J Cell Sci* **121**, 762-772, doi:jcs.023903 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.023903 (2008).

⁴⁵ Malli, R., Naghdi, S., Romanin, C. & Graier, W. F. Cytosolic Ca2+ prevents the subplasmalemmal clustering of STIM1: an intrinsic mechanism to avoid Ca2+ overload. *J Cell Sci* **121**, 3133-3139, doi:jcs.034496 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.034496 (2008).

⁴⁶ Orci, L. *et al.* From the Cover: STIM1-induced precortical and cortical subdomains of the endoplasmic reticulum. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 19358-19362, doi:0911280106 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0911280106 (2009).

- ⁴⁷ Luik, R. M., Wu, M. M., Buchanan, J. & Lewis, R. S. The elementary unit of storeoperated Ca2+ entry: local activation of CRAC channels by STIM1 at ER-plasma membrane junctions. *J Cell Biol* **174**, 815-825, doi:jcb.200604015 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.200604015 (2006).
- ⁴⁸ Yuan, J. P. *et al.* SOAR and the polybasic STIM1 domains gate and regulate Orai channels. *Nat Cell Biol* **11**, 337-343, doi:ncb1842 [pii]

10.1038/ncb1842 (2009).

⁴⁹ Muik, M. *et al.* A Cytosolic Homomerization and a Modulatory Domain within
 STIM1 C Terminus Determine Coupling to ORAI1 Channels. *J Biol Chem* 284, 8421-8426, doi:C800229200 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.C800229200 (2009).

⁵⁰ Park, C. Y. *et al.* STIM1 clusters and activates CRAC channels via direct binding of a cytosolic domain to Orai1. *Cell* **136**, 876-890, doi:S0092-8674(09)00152-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2009.02.014 (2009).

⁵¹ Kawasaki, T., Lange, I. & Feske, S. A minimal regulatory domain in the C terminus of STIM1 binds to and activates ORAI1 CRAC channels. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 385, 49-54, doi:S0006-291X(09)00908-5 [pii]
10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.05.020 (2009).

 Yang, X., Jin, H., Cai, X., Li, S. & Shen, Y. Structural and mechanistic insights into the activation of Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 109, 5657-5662, doi:1118947109 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.1118947109 (2012).

- ⁵³ Muik, M. *et al.* STIM1 couples to ORAI1 via an intramolecular transition into an extended conformation. *EMBO J* **30**, 1678-1689, doi:emboj201179 [pii]
- 10.1038/emboj.2011.79 (2011).
- ⁵⁴ Zhou, Y. *et al.* Initial activation of STIM1, the regulator of store-operated calcium entry. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **20**, 973-981, doi:nsmb.2625 [pii]
- 10.1038/nsmb.2625 (2013).
- ⁵⁵ Brandman, O., Liou, J., Park, W. S. & Meyer, T. STIM2 is a feedback regulator that stabilizes basal cytosolic and endoplasmic reticulum Ca2+ levels. *Cell* 131, 1327-1339, doi:S0092-8674(07)01543-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.cell.2007.11.039 (2007).

- ⁵⁶ Lopez, E., Salido, G. M., Rosado, J. A. & Berna-Erro, A. Unraveling STIM2 function. *J Physiol Biochem* **68**, 619-633, doi:10.1007/s13105-012-0163-1 (2012).
- ⁵⁷ Berna-Erro, A. *et al.* STIM2 regulates capacitive Ca2+ entry in neurons and plays a key role in hypoxic neuronal cell death. *Sci Signal* **2**, ra67, doi:2/93/ra67 [pii]
- 10.1126/scisignal.2000522 (2009).
- ⁵⁸ Darbellay, B., Arnaudeau, S., Bader, C. R., Konig, S. & Bernheim, L. STIM1L is a new actin-binding splice variant involved in fast repetitive Ca2+ release. *J Cell Biol* **194**, 335-346, doi:jcb.201012157 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.201012157.
- ⁵⁹ Sauc, S. *et al.* STIM1L traps and gates Orai1 channels without remodeling the cortical ER. *J Cell Sci*, doi:jcs.164228 [pii]
- 10.1242/jcs.164228 (2015).
- ⁶⁰ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

10.1038/embor.2011.173.

⁶¹ Sampieri, A., Zepeda, A., Asanov, A. & Vaca, L. Visualizing the store-operated channel complex assembly in real time: identification of SERCA2 as a new member. *Cell Calcium* **45**, 439-446, doi:S0143-4160(09)00034-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2009.02.010 (2009).

- ⁶² Manjarres, I. M., Rodriguez-Garcia, A., Alonso, M. T. & Garcia-Sancho, J. The sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca(2+) ATPase (SERCA) is the third element in capacitative calcium entry. *Cell Calcium* 47, 412-418, doi:S0143-4160(10)00045-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ceca.2010.03.001 (2010).
- ⁶³ Saitoh, N. *et al.* Identification of functional domains and novel binding partners of STIM proteins. *J Cell Biochem* **112**, 147-156, doi:10.1002/jcb.22910.

- 64 Krapivinsky, G., Krapivinsky, L., Stotz, S. C., Manasian, Y. & Clapham, D. E. POST, partner of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1), targets STIM1 to multiple transporters. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 108, 19234-19239, doi:1117231108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1117231108 (2011).
- 65 Srikanth, S. et al. Junctate is a Ca2+-sensing structural component of Orai1 and stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1). Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 109, 8682-8687, doi:1200667109 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1200667109 (2012).
- 66 Palty, R., Raveh, A., Kaminsky, I., Meller, R. & Reuveny, E. SARAF inactivates the store operated calcium entry machinery to prevent excess calcium refilling. *Cell* **149**, 425-438, doi:S0092-8674(12)00292-9 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2012.01.055 (2012).
- 67 Srikanth, S. et al. A novel EF-hand protein, CRACR2A, is a cytosolic Ca2+ sensor that stabilizes CRAC channels in T cells. Nat Cell Biol 12, 436-446, doi:ncb2045 [pii]

10.1038/ncb2045.

- 68 Bauer, M. C., O'Connell, D., Cahill, D. J. & Linse, S. Calmodulin binding to the polybasic C-termini of STIM proteins involved in store-operated calcium entry. Biochemistry 47, 6089-6091, doi:10.1021/bi800496a (2008).
- 69 Litjens, T., Harland, M. L., Roberts, M. L., Barritt, G. J. & Rychkov, G. Y. Fast Ca(2+)-dependent inactivation of the store-operated Ca2+ current (ISOC) in liver cells: a role for calmodulin. J Physiol 558, 85-97, doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2004.065870

jphysiol.2004.065870 [pii] (2004).

70 Mullins, F. M., Park, C. Y., Dolmetsch, R. E. & Lewis, R. S. STIM1 and calmodulin interact with Orai1 to induce Ca2+-dependent inactivation of CRAC channels. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 106, 15495-15500, doi:0906781106 [pii]

10.1073/pnas.0906781106 (2009).

71 Vasauskas, A. A., Chen, H., Wu, S. & Cioffi, D. L. The serine-threonine phosphatase calcineurin is a regulator of endothelial store-operated calcium entry. Pulm Circ 4, 116-127, doi:10.1086/675641

PC2013055 [pii] (2014).

- 72 Dionisio, N. et al. Homer proteins mediate the interaction between STIM1 and Ca1.2 channels. Biochim Biophys Acta 1853, 1145-1153, doi:S0167-4889(15)00064-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2015.02.014 (2015).
- 73 Wang, Y. et al. The calcium store sensor, STIM1, reciprocally controls Orai and CaV1.2 channels. Science 330, 105-109, doi:330/6000/105 [pii]

10.1126/science.1191086.

74Sharma, S. et al. An siRNA screen for NFAT activation identifies septins as coordinators of store-operated Ca2+ entry. Nature 499, 238-242, doi:nature12229 [pii]

10.1038/nature12229 (2013).

- ⁷⁵ Feng, J. M. *et al.* Golli protein negatively regulates store depletion-induced calcium influx in T cells. *Immunity* 24, 717-727, doi:S1074-7613(06)00265-2 [pii]
 10.1016/j.immuni.2006.04.007 (2006).
- ⁷⁶ Walsh, C. M., Doherty, M. K., Tepikin, A. V. & Burgoyne, R. D. Evidence for an interaction between Golli and STIM1 in store-operated calcium entry. *Biochem J* 430, 453-460, doi:BJ20100650 [pii]

10.1042/BJ20100650.

- Yu, F., Sun, L. & Machaca, K. Orai1 internalization and STIM1 clustering inhibition modulate SOCE inactivation during meiosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 106, 17401-17406, doi:0904651106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0904651106 (2009).
- ⁷⁸ Smyth, J. T. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 underlies suppression of storeoperated calcium entry during mitosis. *Nat Cell Biol* **11**, 1465-1472, doi:ncb1995
 [pii]

10.1038/ncb1995 (2009).

- ⁷⁹ Smyth, J. T., Beg, A. M., Wu, S., Putney, J. W., Jr. & Rusan, N. M. Phosphoregulation of STIM1 leads to exclusion of the endoplasmic reticulum from the mitotic spindle. *Curr Biol* 22, 1487-1493, doi:S0960-9822(12)00649-5 [pii]
 10.1016/j. arth 2012.05.057 (2012)
- 10.1016/j.cub.2012.05.057 (2012).
- ⁸⁰ Pozo-Guisado, E. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 at ERK1/2 target sites modulates store-operated calcium entry. *J Cell Sci* **123**, 3084-3093, doi:jcs.067215 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.067215.

⁸¹ Pozo-Guisado, E. *et al.* Phosphorylation of STIM1 at ERK1/2 target sites regulates interaction with the microtubule plus-end binding protein EB1. *J Cell Sci* 126, 3170-3180, doi:jcs.125054 [pii]

10.1242/jcs.125054 (2013).

- ⁸² Lee, H. J. *et al.* Phosphorylation of Stim1 at serine 575 via netrin-2/Cdo-activated ERK1/2 is critical for the promyogenic function of Stim1. *Mol Biol Cell* 23, 1376-1387, doi:mbc.E11-07-0634 [pii]
- 10.1091/mbc.E11-07-0634 (2012).
- ⁸³ Casas-Rua, V., Alvarez, I. S., Pozo-Guisado, E. & Martin-Romero, F. J. Inhibition of STIM1 phosphorylation underlies resveratrol-induced inhibition of storeoperated calcium entry. *Biochem Pharmacol* 86, 1555-1563, doi:S0006-2952(13)00623-0 [pii]

10.1016/j.bcp.2013.09.018 (2013).

 Sheridan, J. T., Gilmore, R. C., Watson, M. J., Archer, C. B. & Tarran, R. 17beta-Estradiol inhibits phosphorylation of stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1)
 protein: implication for store-operated calcium entry and chronic lung diseases. J Biol Chem 288, 33509-33518, doi:M113.486662 [pii]

10.1074/jbc.M113.486662 (2013).

- ⁸⁵ Casas-Rua, V. *et al.* STIM1 phosphorylation triggered by epidermal growth factor mediates cell migration. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1853**, 233-243, doi:S0167-4889(14)00386-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.10.027 (2014).
- ⁸⁶ Lopez, E. *et al.* STIM1 tyrosine-phosphorylation is required for STIM1-Orai1 association in human platelets. *Cell Signal* 24, 1315-1322, doi:S0898-6568(12)00071-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cellsig.2012.02.012 (2012).
- ⁸⁷ Mignen, O., Thompson, J. L. & Shuttleworth, T. J. STIM1 regulates Ca2+ entry via arachidonate-regulated Ca2+-selective (ARC) channels without store depletion or translocation to the plasma membrane. *J Physiol* **579**, 703-715, doi:jphysiol.2006.122432 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2006.122432 (2007).
- ⁸⁸ Csutora, P. *et al.* Novel role for STIM1 as a trigger for calcium influx factor production. *J Biol Chem* **283**, 14524-14531, doi:M709575200 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M709575200 (2008).
- ⁸⁹ Kilch, T. *et al.* Mutations of the Ca2+-sensing stromal interaction molecule STIM1 regulate Ca2+ influx by altered oligomerization of STIM1 and by destabilization of the Ca2+ channel Orai1. *J Biol Chem* **288**, 1653-1664, doi:M112.417246 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M112.417246 (2013).
- ⁹⁰ Keil, J. M., Shen, Z., Briggs, S. P. & Patrick, G. N. Regulation of STIM1 and SOCE by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS). *PLoS One* 5, e13465, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0013465.
- ⁹¹ Hawkins, B. J. *et al.* S-glutathionylation activates STIM1 and alters mitochondrial homeostasis. *J Cell Biol* **190**, 391-405, doi:jcb.201004152 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.201004152.
- ⁹² Vig, M. *et al.* CRACM1 is a plasma membrane protein essential for storeoperated Ca2+ entry. *Science* **312**, 1220-1223, doi:1127883 [pii]
- 10.1126/science.1127883 (2006).
- ⁹³ Hou, X., Pedi, L., Diver, M. M. & Long, S. B. Crystal structure of the calcium release-activated calcium channel Orai. *Science* **338**, 1308-1313, doi:science.1228757 [pii]
- 10.1126/science.1228757 (2012).
- ⁹⁴ Balasuriya, D., Srivats, S., Murrell-Lagnado, R. D. & Edwardson, J. M. Atomic force microscopy (AFM) imaging suggests that stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) binds to Orai1 with sixfold symmetry. *FEBS Lett* 588, 2874-2880, doi:S0014-5793(14)00518-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.febslet.2014.06.054 (2014).
- ⁹⁵ McNally, B. A., Yamashita, M., Engh, A. & Prakriya, M. Structural determinants of ion permeation in CRAC channels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 22516-22521, doi:0909574106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0909574106 (2009).

- ⁹⁶ Zhou, Y., Ramachandran, S., Oh-Hora, M., Rao, A. & Hogan, P. G. Pore architecture of the ORAI1 store-operated calcium channel. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 107, 4896-4901, doi:1001169107 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1001169107.
- ⁹⁷ Prakriya, M. *et al.* Orai1 is an essential pore subunit of the CRAC channel. *Nature* 443, 230-233, doi:nature05122 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature05122 (2006).
- ⁹⁸ Yeromin, A. V. *et al.* Molecular identification of the CRAC channel by altered ion selectivity in a mutant of Orai. *Nature* **443**, 226-229, doi:nature05108 [pii]
- 10.1038/nature05108 (2006).
- Stathopulos, P. B. *et al.* STIM1/Orai1 coiled-coil interplay in the regulation of store-operated calcium entry. *Nat Commun* 4, 2963, doi:ncomms3963 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncomms3963 (2013).
- ¹⁰⁰ Korzeniowski, M. K., Manjarres, I. M., Varnai, P. & Balla, T. Activation of STIM1-Orai1 involves an intramolecular switching mechanism. *Sci Signal* 3, ra82, doi:3/148/ra82 [pii]
- 10.1126/scisignal.2001122.
- Yu, F., Sun, L., Hubrack, S., Selvaraj, S. & Machaca, K. Intramolecular shielding maintains the ER Ca(2)(+) sensor STIM1 in an inactive conformation. *J Cell Sci* 126, 2401-2410, doi:jcs.117200 [pii]
- 10.1242/jcs.117200 (2013).
- ¹⁰² McNally, B. A., Somasundaram, A., Jairaman, A., Yamashita, M. & Prakriya, M. The C- and N-terminal STIM1 binding sites on Orai1 are required for both trapping and gating CRAC channels. *J Physiol* **591**, 2833-2850, doi:jphysiol.2012.250456 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.250456 (2013).
- ¹⁰³ Zheng, H. *et al.* Differential roles of the C and N termini of Orai1 protein in interacting with stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) for Ca2+ releaseactivated Ca2+ (CRAC) channel activation. *J Biol Chem* **288**, 11263-11272, doi:M113.450254 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M113.450254 (2013).
- ¹⁰⁴ Gudlur, A. *et al.* STIM1 triggers a gating rearrangement at the extracellular mouth of the ORAI1 channel. *Nat Commun* **5**, 5164, doi:ncomms6164 [pii] 10 1038/ncomms6164 (2014)
- 10.1038/ncomms6164 (2014).
- ¹⁰⁵ Hoth, M. & Niemeyer, B. A. The neglected CRAC proteins: Orai2, Orai3, and STIM2. *Curr Top Membr* 71, 237-271, doi:B978-0-12-407870-3.00010-X [pii]
- 10.1016/B978-0-12-407870-3.00010-X (2013).
- ¹⁰⁶ Takahashi, Y. *et al.* Essential role of the N-terminus of murine Orai1 in storeoperated Ca2+ entry. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **356**, 45-52, doi:S0006-291X(07)00347-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.02.107 (2007).
- ¹⁰⁷ Salido, G. M., Jardin, I. & Rosado, J. A. The TRPC ion channels: association with Orai1 and STIM1 proteins and participation in capacitative and non-capacitative

calcium entry. *Adv Exp Med Biol* **704**, 413-433, doi:10.1007/978-94-007-0265-3_23 (2011).

- ¹⁰⁸ Huang, G. N. *et al.* STIM1 carboxyl-terminus activates native SOC, I(crac) and TRPC1 channels. *Nat Cell Biol* **8**, 1003-1010, doi:ncb1454 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1454 (2006).
- ¹⁰⁹ Zeng, W. *et al.* STIM1 gates TRPC channels, but not Orai1, by electrostatic interaction. *Mol Cell* **32**, 439-448, doi:S1097-2765(08)00724-7 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.molcel.2008.09.020 (2008).
- Jardin, I., Lopez, J. J., Salido, G. M. & Rosado, J. A. Orai1 mediates the interaction between STIM1 and hTRPC1 and regulates the mode of activation of hTRPC1-forming Ca2+ channels. *J Biol Chem* 283, 25296-25304, doi:M802904200 [pii]
 10.1074/iba M802904200 (2008)
- 10.1074/jbc.M802904200 (2008).
- Liao, Y. *et al.* Functional interactions among Orai1, TRPCs, and STIM1 suggest a
 STIM-regulated heteromeric Orai/TRPC model for SOCE/Icrac channels. *Proc* Natl Acad Sci U S A 105, 2895-2900, doi:0712288105 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0712288105 (2008).
- Liao, Y. *et al.* A role for Orai in TRPC-mediated Ca2+ entry suggests that a TRPC:Orai complex may mediate store and receptor operated Ca2+ entry. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **106**, 3202-3206, doi:0813346106 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.0813346106 (2009).
- ¹¹³ DeHaven, W. I. *et al.* TRPC channels function independently of STIM1 and Orai1. *J Physiol* 587, 2275-2298, doi:jphysiol.2009.170431 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2009.170431 (2009).
- ¹¹⁴ Wen, L. *et al.* Inhibitors of ORAI1 Prevent Cytosolic Calcium-associated Injury of Human Pancreatic Acinar Cells and Acute Pancreatitis in 3 Mouse Models. *Gastroenterology*, doi:S0016-5085(15)00571-5 [pii]
- 10.1053/j.gastro.2015.04.015 (2015).
- ¹¹⁵ Picard, C. *et al.* STIM1 mutation associated with a syndrome of immunodeficiency and autoimmunity. *N Engl J Med* **360**, 1971-1980, doi:360/19/1971 [pii]
- 10.1056/NEJMoa0900082 (2009).
- ¹¹⁶ Byun, M. *et al.* Whole-exome sequencing-based discovery of STIM1 deficiency in a child with fatal classic Kaposi sarcoma. *J Exp Med* **207**, 2307-2312, doi:jem.20101597 [pii]
- 10.1084/jem.20101597.
- ¹¹⁷ Fuchs, S. *et al.* Antiviral and regulatory T cell immunity in a patient with stromal interaction molecule 1 deficiency. *J Immunol* 188, 1523-1533, doi:jimmunol.1102507 [pii]
- 10.4049/jimmunol.1102507 (2012).
- ¹¹⁸ Maus, M. *et al.* Missense mutation in immunodeficient patients shows the multifunctional roles of coiled-coil domain 3 (CC3) in STIM1 activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, doi:1418852112 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1418852112 (2015).

- ¹¹⁹ McCarl, C. A. *et al.* ORAI1 deficiency and lack of store-operated Ca2+ entry cause immunodeficiency, myopathy, and ectodermal dysplasia. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* **124**, 1311-1318 e1317, doi:S0091-6749(09)01533-4 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.jaci.2009.10.007 (2009).
- ¹²⁰ Oh-Hora, M. *et al.* Dual functions for the endoplasmic reticulum calcium sensors STIM1 and STIM2 in T cell activation and tolerance. *Nat Immunol* **9**, 432-443, doi:ni1574 [pii]
- 10.1038/ni1574 (2008).
- ¹²¹ Beyersdorf, N. *et al.* STIM1-independent T cell development and effector function in vivo. *J Immunol* **182**, 3390-3397, doi:182/6/3390 [pii]
- 10.4049/jimmunol.0802888 (2009).
- ¹²² Gwack, Y. *et al.* Hair loss and defective T- and B-cell function in mice lacking ORAI1. *Mol Cell Biol* **28**, 5209-5222, doi:10.1128/MCB.00360-08

MCB.00360-08 [pii] (2008).

- ¹²³ Dolmetsch, R. E., Lewis, R. S., Goodnow, C. C. & Healy, J. I. Differential activation of transcription factors induced by Ca2+ response amplitude and duration. *Nature* **386**, 855-858, doi:10.1038/386855a0 (1997).
- Maul-Pavicic, A. *et al.* ORAI1-mediated calcium influx is required for human cytotoxic lymphocyte degranulation and target cell lysis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* 108, 3324-3329, doi:1013285108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1013285108 (2011).
- ¹²⁵ Grosse, J. *et al.* An EF hand mutation in Stim1 causes premature platelet activation and bleeding in mice. *J Clin Invest* **117**, 3540-3550, doi:10.1172/JCI32312 (2007).
- ¹²⁶ Tolhurst, G. *et al.* Expression profiling and electrophysiological studies suggest a major role for Orai1 in the store-operated Ca2+ influx pathway of platelets and megakaryocytes. *Platelets* **19**, 308-313, doi:793333521 [pii]

 $10.1080/09537100801935710\ (2008).$

- ¹²⁷ Braun, A. *et al.* Orai1 (CRACM1) is the platelet SOC channel and essential for pathological thrombus formation. *Blood* **113**, 2056-2063, doi:blood-2008-07-171611 [pii]
- 10.1182/blood-2008-07-171611 (2009).
- ¹²⁸ Bergmeier, W. *et al.* R93W mutation in Orai1 causes impaired calcium influx in platelets. *Blood* **113**, 675-678, doi:blood-2008-08-174516 [pii]
- 10.1182/blood-2008-08-174516 (2009).
- ¹²⁹ Varga-Szabo, D. *et al.* The calcium sensor STIM1 is an essential mediator of arterial thrombosis and ischemic brain infarction. *J Exp Med* 205, 1583-1591, doi:jem.20080302 [pii]
- 10.1084/jem.20080302 (2008).
- Ahmad, F. *et al.* Relative contributions of stromal interaction molecule 1 and CalDAG-GEFI to calcium-dependent platelet activation and thrombosis. *J Thromb Haemost* 9, 2077-2086, doi:10.1111/j.1538-7836.2011.04474.x (2011).

- ¹³¹ Morin, G. *et al.* Gain-of-Function Mutation in STIM1 (P.R304W) Is Associated with Stormorken Syndrome. *Hum Mutat* **35**, 1221-1232, doi:10.1002/humu.22621 (2014).
- ¹³² Misceo, D. *et al.* A dominant STIM1 mutation causes Stormorken syndrome. *Hum Mutat* **35**, 556-564, doi:10.1002/humu.22544 (2014).
- Markello, T. *et al.* York platelet syndrome is a CRAC channelopathy due to gainof-function mutations in STIM1. *Mol Genet Metab* 114, 474-482, doi:S1096-7192(14)00700-8 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ymgme.2014.12.307 (2015).
- ¹³⁴ van Kruchten, R. *et al.* Antithrombotic potential of blockers of store-operated calcium channels in platelets. *Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol* **32**, 1717-1723, doi:ATVBAHA.111.243907 [pii]

10.1161/ATVBAHA.111.243907 (2012).

- ¹³⁵ MacLennan, D. H. Ca2+ signalling and muscle disease. *Eur J Biochem* **267**, 5291-5297, doi:ejb1566 [pii] (2000).
- Stiber, J. *et al.* STIM1 signalling controls store-operated calcium entry required for development and contractile function in skeletal muscle. *Nat Cell Biol* 10, 688-697, doi:ncb1731 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb1731 (2008).
- ¹³⁷ Lyfenko, A. D. & Dirksen, R. T. Differential dependence of store-operated and excitation-coupled Ca2+ entry in skeletal muscle on STIM1 and Orai1. *J Physiol* 586, 4815-4824, doi:jphysiol.2008.160481 [pii]
- 10.1113/jphysiol.2008.160481 (2008).
- ¹³⁸ Berra-Romani, R., Mazzocco-Spezzia, A., Pulina, M. V. & Golovina, V. A. Ca2+ handling is altered when arterial myocytes progress from a contractile to a proliferative phenotype in culture. *Am J Physiol Cell Physiol* **295**, C779-790, doi:00173.2008 [pii]
- 10.1152/ajpcell.00173.2008 (2008).
- Potier, M. *et al.* Evidence for STIM1- and Orai1-dependent store-operated calcium influx through ICRAC in vascular smooth muscle cells: role in proliferation and migration. *FASEB J* 23, 2425-2437, doi:fj.09-131128 [pii]
- 10.1096/fj.09-131128 (2009).
- ¹⁴⁰ Guo, R. W. *et al.* An essential role for stromal interaction molecule 1 in neointima formation following arterial injury. *Cardiovasc Res* **81**, 660-668, doi:cvn338 [pii]
- 10.1093/cvr/cvn338 (2009).
- ¹⁴¹ Zhang, W. *et al.* Orai1-mediated I (CRAC) is essential for neointima formation after vascular injury. *Circ Res* **109**, 534-542, doi:CIRCRESAHA.111.246777 [pii]
- 10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.111.246777 (2011).
- Aubart, F. C. *et al.* RNA interference targeting STIM1 suppresses vascular smooth muscle cell proliferation and neointima formation in the rat. *Mol Ther* 17, 455-462, doi:mt2008291 [pii]

10.1038/mt.2008.291 (2009).

- ¹⁴³ Voelkers, M. *et al.* Orai1 and Stim1 regulate normal and hypertrophic growth in cardiomyocytes. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* 48, 1329-1334, doi:S0022-2828(10)00033-7 [pii]
 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2010.01.020.
- ¹⁴⁴ Ohba, T. *et al.* Essential role of STIM1 in the development of cardiomyocyte hypertrophy. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, doi:S0006-291X(09)01709-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.08.117 (2009).

- ¹⁴⁵ Hulot, J. S. *et al.* Critical role for stromal interaction molecule 1 in cardiac
 hypertrophy. *Circulation* **124**, 796-805, doi:CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 [pii]
- 10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.031229 (2011).
- ¹⁴⁶ Luo, X. *et al.* STIM1-dependent store-operated Ca(2) entry is required for pathological cardiac hypertrophy. *J Mol Cell Cardiol* **52**, 136-147, doi:S0022-2828(11)00469-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.yjmcc.2011.11.003 (2012).
- Saliba, Y. *et al.* Emergence of Orai3 activity during cardiac hypertrophy.
 Cardiovasc Res 105, 248-259, doi:cvu207 [pii]
- 10.1093/cvr/cvu207 (2015).
- ¹⁴⁸ Bohm, J. *et al.* Constitutive activation of the calcium sensor STIM1 causes tubular-aggregate myopathy. *Am J Hum Genet* **92**, 271-278, doi:S0002-9297(12)00641-6 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ajhg.2012.12.007 (2013).
- ¹⁴⁹ Hedberg, C. *et al.* Childhood onset tubular aggregate myopathy associated with de novo STIM1 mutations. *J Neurol* 261, 870-876, doi:10.1007/s00415-014-7287-x (2014).
- ¹⁵⁰ Bohm, J. *et al.* Clinical, histological and genetic characterisation of patients with tubular aggregate myopathy caused by mutations in STIM1. *J Med Genet* **51**, 824-833, doi:jmedgenet-2014-102623 [pii]
- 10.1136/jmedgenet-2014-102623 (2014).
- ¹⁵¹ Nesin, V. *et al.* Activating mutations in STIM1 and ORAI1 cause overlapping syndromes of tubular myopathy and congenital miosis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **111**, 4197-4202, doi:1312520111 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1312520111 (2014).
- ¹⁵² Endo, Y. *et al.* Dominant mutations in ORAI1 cause tubular aggregate myopathy with hypocalcemia via constitutive activation of store-operated Ca(2)(+) channels. *Hum Mol Genet* **24**, 637-648, doi:ddu477 [pii]
- 10.1093/hmg/ddu477 (2014).
- ¹⁵³ Zhang, S. L. *et al.* Mutations in Orai1 transmembrane segment 1 cause STIM1independent activation of Orai1 channels at glycine 98 and channel closure at arginine 91. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 17838-17843, doi:1114821108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1114821108 (2011).
- ¹⁵⁴ Flourakis, M. *et al.* Orai1 contributes to the establishment of an apoptosisresistant phenotype in prostate cancer cells. *Cell Death Dis* **1**, e75, doi:cddis201052 [pii]

^{10.1038/}cddis.2010.52.

- ¹⁵⁵ Sun, S. *et al.* Requirement for store-operated calcium entry in sodium butyrateinduced apoptosis in human colon cancer cells. *Biosci Rep* **32**, 83-90, doi:BSR20110062 [pii]
- 10.1042/BSR20110062 (2012).
- Liu, H., Hughes, J. D., Rollins, S., Chen, B. & Perkins, E. Calcium entry via
 ORAI1 regulates glioblastoma cell proliferation and apoptosis. *Exp Mol Pathol* 91, 753-760, doi:S0014-4800(11)00139-0 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.yexmp.2011.09.005 (2011).
- ¹⁵⁷ Ruano, Y. *et al.* Identification of novel candidate target genes in amplicons of Glioblastoma multiforme tumors detected by expression and CGH microarray profiling. *Mol Cancer* 5, 39, doi:1476-4598-5-39 [pii]
- 10.1186/1476-4598-5-39 (2006).
- ¹⁵⁸ Motiani, R. K. *et al.* STIM1 and Orai1 mediate CRAC channel activity and are essential for human glioblastoma invasion. *Pflugers Arch* **465**, 1249-1260, doi:10.1007/s00424-013-1254-8 (2013).
- ¹⁵⁹ Li, G. *et al.* Suppression of STIM1 inhibits human glioblastoma cell proliferation and induces G0/G1 phase arrest. *J Exp Clin Cancer Res* **32**, 20, doi:1756-9966-32-20 [pii]
- 10.1186/1756-9966-32-20 (2013).
- ¹⁶⁰ Wu, H. *et al.* Significance of Trask protein interactions in brain metastatic cohorts of lung cancers. *Tumour Biol*, doi:10.1007/s13277-015-3053-7 (2015).
- ¹⁶¹ Ay, A. S., Benzerdjerb, N., Sevestre, H., Ahidouch, A. & Ouadid-Ahidouch, H. Orai3 constitutes a native store-operated calcium entry that regulates non small cell lung adenocarcinoma cell proliferation. *PLoS One* 8, e72889, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0072889
- PONE-D-13-13840 [pii] (2013).
- ¹⁶² Zhang, Z. *et al.* STIM1, a direct target of microRNA-185, promotes tumor metastasis and is associated with poor prognosis in colorectal cancer. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014404 [pii]
- 10.1038/onc.2014.404 (2014).
- ¹⁶³ Wang, J. Y. *et al.* STIM1 overexpression promotes colorectal cancer progression, cell motility and COX-2 expression. *Oncogene*, doi:onc2014366 [pii]
- 10.1038/onc.2014.366 (2014).
- ¹⁶⁴ Sun, J. *et al.* STIM1- and Orai1-mediated Ca(2+) oscillation orchestrates invadopodium formation and melanoma invasion. *J Cell Biol* **207**, 535-548, doi:jcb.201407082 [pii]

10.1083/jcb.201407082 (2014).

¹⁶⁵ Umemura, M. *et al.* Store-operated Ca2+ entry (SOCE) regulates melanoma proliferation and cell migration. *PLoS One* **9**, e89292, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0089292

PONE-D-13-22172 [pii] (2014).

- Schmidt, S. *et al.* Enhanced Orai1 and STIM1 expression as well as store operated Ca2+ entry in therapy resistant ovary carcinoma cells. *Oncotarget* 5, 4799-4810, doi:2035 [pii] (2014).
- ¹⁶⁷ Kondratska, K. *et al.* Orai1 and STIM1 mediate SOCE and contribute to apoptotic resistance of pancreatic adenocarcinoma. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1843**, 2263-2269, doi:S0167-4889(14)00068-8 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbamcr.2014.02.012 (2014).

- ¹⁶⁸ Kim, J. H. *et al.* Orai1 and STIM1 are critical for cell migration and proliferation of clear cell renal cell carcinoma. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **448**, 76-82, doi:S0006-291X(14)00706-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2014.04.064 (2014).
- ¹⁶⁹ Sun, Y. *et al.* Stromal interaction molecule 1 (STIM1) silencing inhibits tumor growth and promotes cell cycle arrest and apoptosis in hypopharyngeal carcinoma. *Med Oncol* **32**, 608, doi:10.1007/s12032-015-0608-9 (2015).
- ¹⁷⁰ Chen, Y. F. *et al.* Calcium store sensor stromal-interaction molecule 1-dependent signaling plays an important role in cervical cancer growth, migration, and angiogenesis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **108**, 15225-15230, doi:1103315108 [pii]
- 10.1073/pnas.1103315108 (2011).
- ¹⁷¹ McAndrew, D. *et al.* ORAI1-mediated calcium influx in lactation and in breast cancer. *Mol Cancer Ther* **10**, 448-460, doi:1535-7163.MCT-10-0923 [pii]
- 10.1158/1535-7163.MCT-10-0923 (2011).
- ¹⁷² Faouzi, M. *et al.* Down-regulation of Orai3 arrests cell-cycle progression and induces apoptosis in breast cancer cells but not in normal breast epithelial cells. *J Cell Physiol* **226**, 542-551, doi:10.1002/jcp.22363.
- ¹⁷³ Faouzi, M. *et al.* ORAI3 silencing alters cell proliferation and cell cycle progression via c-myc pathway in breast cancer cells. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1833**, 752-760, doi:S0167-4889(12)00387-4 [pii]

10.1016/j.bbamcr.2012.12.009 (2013).

- ¹⁷⁴ Motiani, R. K. *et al.* Orai3 is an estrogen receptor alpha-regulated Ca(2)(+) channel that promotes tumorigenesis. *FASEB J* **27**, 63-75, doi:fj.12-213801 [pii]
- 10.1096/fj.12-213801 (2013).
- ¹⁷⁵ Motiani, R. K., Abdullaev, I. F. & Trebak, M. A novel native store-operated calcium channel encoded by Orai3: selective requirement of Orai3 versus Orai1 in estrogen receptor-positive versus estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer cells. J Biol Chem 285, 19173-19183, doi:M110.102582 [pii]

- ¹⁷⁶ Pangburn, T. O., Georgiou, K., Bates, F. S. & Kokkoli, E. Targeted polymersome delivery of siRNA induces cell death of breast cancer cells dependent upon Orai3 protein expression. *Langmuir* 28, 12816-12830, doi:10.1021/la300874z (2012).
- Dubois, C. *et al.* Remodeling of channel-forming ORAI proteins determines an oncogenic switch in prostate cancer. *Cancer Cell* 26, 19-32, doi:S1535-6108(14)00187-1 [pii]

^{10.1074/}jbc.M110.102582.

^{10.1016/}j.ccr.2014.04.025 (2014).

- ¹⁷⁸ Yang, S., Zhang, J. J. & Huang, X. Y. Orai1 and STIM1 are critical for breast tumor cell migration and metastasis. *Cancer Cell* **15**, 124-134, doi:S1535-6108(08)00438-8 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ccr.2008.12.019 (2009).
- ¹⁷⁹ Feng, M. *et al.* Store-independent activation of Orai1 by SPCA2 in mammary tumors. *Cell* **143**, 84-98, doi:S0092-8674(10)01009-3 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2010.08.040.
- ¹⁸⁰ Hu, J. *et al.* Downregulation of transcription factor Oct4 induces an epithelial-tomesenchymal transition via enhancement of Ca2+ influx in breast cancer cells. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* 411, 786-791, doi:S0006-291X(11)01244-7 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbrc.2011.07.025 (2011).
- ¹⁸¹ Borowiec, A. S. *et al.* Are Orai1 and Orai3 channels more important than calcium influx for cell proliferation? *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1843**, 464-472, doi:S0167-4889(13)00415-1 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2013.11.023 (2014).
- Putney, J. W., Jr. & McKay, R. R. Capacitative calcium entry channels. *Bioessays* 21, 38-46 (1999).
- ¹⁸³ Hogan, P. G., Lewis, R. S. & Rao, A. Molecular basis of calcium signaling in lymphocytes: STIM and ORAI. *Annu Rev Immunol* 28, 491-533, doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908.132550 (2010).
- Soboloff, J., Spassova, M. A., Tang, X. D., Hewavitharana, T., Xu, W., and Gill, D.
 L. Orai1 and STIM Reconstitute Store-operated Calcium Channel Function. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 281, 20661-20665 (2006).
- ¹⁸⁵ Liou, J. *et al.* STIM is a Ca²⁺ sensor essential for Ca²⁺-store-depletion-triggered Ca²⁺ influx. *Curr. Biol.* **15**, 1235-1241 (2005).
- ¹⁸⁶ Manjarres, I. M., Rodriguez-Garcia, A., Alonso, M. T. & Garcia-Sancho, J. The sarco/endoplasmic reticulum Ca(2+) ATPase (SERCA) is the third element in capacitative calcium entry. *Cell Calcium*, doi:S0143-4160(10)00045-X [pii]

10.1016/j.ceca.2010.03.001 (2010).

- ¹⁸⁷ Sampieri, A., Zepeda, A., Asanov, A. & Vaca, L. Visualizing the store-operated channel complex assembly in real time: Identification of SERCA2 as a new member. *Cell Calcium*, doi:S0143-4160(09)00034-7 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.ceca.2009.02.010 (2009).
- Srikanth, S. *et al.* A novel EF-hand protein, CRACR2A, is a cytosolic Ca2+ sensor that stabilizes CRAC channels in T cells. *Nat Cell Biol* **12**, 436-446, doi:ncb2045 [pii]
- 10.1038/ncb2045 (2010).
- ¹⁸⁹ Guo, L. *et al.* Identification of an N-domain histidine essential for chaperone function in calreticulin. *J. Biol. Chem* **278**, 50645-50653 (2003).
- ¹⁹⁰ Milner, R. E. *et al.* Calreticulin, and not calsequestrin, is the major calcium binding protein of smooth muscle sarcoplasmic reticulum and liver endoplasmic reticulum. *J. Biol. Chem.* **266**, 7155-7165 (1991).

- ¹⁹¹ Lambert, N. & Freedman, R. B. Structural properties of homogeneous protein disulphide-isomerase from bovine liver purified by a rapid high-yielding procedure. *Biochem. J.* **213**, 225-234 (1983).
- ¹⁹² Martin, V. *et al.* Identification by mutational analysis of amino acid residues essential in the chaperone function of calreticulin. *J Biol Chem* **281**, 2338-2346 (2006).
- Jousset, H., Frieden, M. & Demaurex, N. STIM1 knockdown reveals that store-operated Ca2+ channels located close to sarco/endoplasmic Ca2+ ATPases
 (SERCA) pumps silently refill the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Biol Chem* 282, 11456-11464, doi:M609551200 [pii]

- ¹⁹⁴ Coe, H., Jung, J., Groenendyk, J., Prins, D. & Michalak, M. ERp57 modulates STAT3 signaling from the lumen of the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Biol Chem* **285**, 6725-6738, doi:M109.054015 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M109.054015 (2010).
- ¹⁹⁵ Nakamura, K. *et al.* Functional specialization of calreticulin domains. *J. Cell Biol.* **154**, 961-972 (2001).
- ¹⁹⁶ Groenendyk, J. *et al.* Caspase 12 in calnexin-deficient cells. *Biochemistry* **45**, 13219-13226 (2006).
- ¹⁹⁷ Mery, L. *et al.* Overexpression of calreticulin increases intracellular Ca²⁺ storage and decreases store-operated Ca²⁺ influx. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 9332-9339 (1996).
- ¹⁹⁸ Mitra, R. D., Silva, C. M. & Youvan, D. C. Fluorescence resonance energy transfer between blue-emitting and red-shifted excitation derivatives of the green fluorescent protein. *Gene* **173**, 13-17, doi:0378111995007687 [pii] (1996).
- ¹⁹⁹ Xia, Z. & Liu, Y. Reliable and global measurement of fluorescence resonance energy transfer using fluorescence microscopes. *Biophys J* 81, 2395-2402, doi:S0006-3495(01)75886-9 [pii]

10.1016/S0006-3495(01)75886-9 (2001).

- ²⁰⁰ Coe, H. & Michalak, M. ERp57, a multifunctional endoplasmic reticulum resident oxidoreductase. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* **42**, 796-799, doi:S1357-2725(10)00027-0 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.biocel.2010.01.009 (2010).
- ²⁰¹ Frickel, E. M. *et al.* ERp57 is a multifunctional thiol-disulfide oxidoreductase. *J. Biol. Chem.* (2004).
- ²⁰² Wearsch, P. A. & Cresswell, P. Selective loading of high-affinity peptides onto major histocompatibility complex class I molecules by the tapasin-ERp57 heterodimer. *Nat Immunol* 8, 873-881 (2007).
- Li, Y. & Camacho, P. Ca2+-dependent redox modulation of SERCA2b by ERp57.
 J. Cell Biol. 164, 35-46 (2004).
- ²⁰⁴ Huang, Y. *et al.* A single EF-hand isolated from STIM1 forms dimer in the absence and presence of Ca2+. *FEBS J* **276**, 5589-5597, doi:EJB7240 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2009.07240.x (2009).

^{10.1074/}jbc.M609551200 (2007).

- ²⁰⁵ Stathopulos, P. B., Zheng, L., Li, G. Y., Plevin, M. J. & Ikura, M. Structural and mechanistic insights into STIM1-mediated initiation of store-operated calcium entry. *Cell* **135**, 110-122, doi:S0092-8674(08)01009-X [pii]
- 10.1016/j.cell.2008.08.006 (2008).
- Hawkins, B. J. *et al.* S-glutathionylation activates STIM1 and alters mitochondrial homeostasis. *J Cell Biol* 190, 391-405, doi:jcb.201004152 [pii]
- 10.1083/jcb.201004152 (2010).
- ²⁰⁷ Higo, T. *et al.* Subtype-specific and ER lumenal environment-dependent regulation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate receptor type 1 by ERp44. *Cell* 120, 85-98 (2005).
- ²⁰⁸ Berridge, M. J., Bootman, M. D. & Roderick, H. L. Calcium signalling: dynamics, homeostasis and remodelling. *Nature Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **4**, 517-529 (2003).
- ²⁰⁹ Burns, K. *et al.* Modulation of gene expression by calreticulin binding to the glucocorticoid receptor. *Nature* **367**, 476-480 (1994).
- Rutkowski, D. T. & Kaufman, R. J. That which does not kill me makes me stronger: adapting to chronic ER stress. *Trends Biochem Sci* 32, 469-476, doi:S0968-0004(07)00213-7 [pii]

10.1016/j.tibs.2007.09.003 (2007).

- ²¹¹ Corbett, E. F. & Michalak, M. Calcium, a signaling molecule in the endoplasmic reticulum? *Trends Biochem. Sci.* **25**, 307-311 (2000).
- ²¹² Storr, S. J., Carragher, N. O., Frame, M. C., Parr, T. & Martin, S. G. The calpain system and cancer. *Nat Rev Cancer* **11**, 364-374, doi:nrc3050 [pii]
- 10.1038/nrc3050 (2011).
- ²¹³ Arthur, J. S., Elce, J. S., Hegadorn, C., Williams, K. & Greer, P. A. Disruption of the murine calpain small subunit gene, Capn4: calpain is essential for embryonic development but not for cell growth and division. *Mol Cell Biol* **20**, 4474-4481 (2000).
- ²¹⁴ DuVerle, D. A., Ono, Y., Sorimachi, H. & Mamitsuka, H. Calpain cleavage prediction using multiple kernel learning. *PLoS One* **6**, e19035, doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0019035
- PONE-D-11-01595 [pii] (2011).
- ²¹⁵ Sorimachi, H., Hata, S. & Ono, Y. Calpain chronicle--an enzyme family under multidisciplinary characterization. *Proc Jpn Acad Ser B Phys Biol Sci* 87, 287-327, doi:JST.JSTAGE/pjab/87.287 [pii] (2011).
- ²¹⁶ Prins, D., Groenendyk, J., Touret, N. & Michalak, M. Modulation of STIM1 and capacitative Ca2+ entry by the endoplasmic reticulum luminal oxidoreductase ERp57. *EMBO Rep* **12**, 1182-1188, doi:embor2011173 [pii]

10.1038/embor.2011.173 (2011).

- ²¹⁷ Meriin, A. B., Gabai, V. L., Yaglom, J., Shifrin, V. I. & Sherman, M. Y. Proteasome inhibitors activate stress kinases and induce Hsp72. Diverse effects on apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* 273, 6373-6379 (1998).
- ²¹⁸ Wood, D. E. & Newcomb, E. W. Caspase-dependent activation of calpain during drug-induced apoptosis. *J Biol Chem* **274**, 8309-8315 (1999).

- ²¹⁹ Song, J. *et al.* Cascleave: towards more accurate prediction of caspase substrate cleavage sites. *Bioinformatics* **26**, 752-760, doi:btq043 [pii]
- 10.1093/bioinformatics/btq043.
- ²²⁰ Kato, M., Nonaka, T., Maki, M., Kikuchi, H. & Imajoh-Ohmi, S. Caspases cleave the amino-terminal calpain inhibitory unit of calpastatin during apoptosis in human Jurkat T cells. *J Biochem* **127**, 297-305 (2000).
- Bergmeier, W., Weidinger, C., Zee, I. & Feske, S. Emerging roles of store-operated Ca(2)(+) entry through STIM and ORAI proteins in immunity, hemostasis and cancer. *Channels (Austin)* 7, 379-391, doi:24302 [pii]
- 10.4161/chan.24302 (2013).
- ²²² Kanapin, A. *et al.* Mouse proteome analysis. *Genome Res* **13**, 1335-1344, doi:10.1101/gr.978703
- 13/6b/1335 [pii] (2003).
- Kraus, A. *et al.* Calnexin deficiency leads to dysmyelination. *J Biol Chem* 285, 18928-18938, doi:M110.107201 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M110.107201.
- Jung, J., Coe, H. & Michalak, M. Specialization of endoplasmic reticulum chaperones for the folding and function of myelin glycoproteins P0 and PMP22.
 FASEB J 25, 3929-3937, doi:fj.11-184911 [pii]
- 10.1096/fj.11-184911 (2011).
- Wearsch, P. A. & Cresswell, P. The quality control of MHC class I peptide loading. *Curr Opin Cell Biol* 20, 624-631, doi:S0955-0674(08)00165-8 [pii]
 1016/j. coh 2008 09 005 (2008)
- 10.1016/j.ceb.2008.09.005 (2008).
- ²²⁶ Zuppini, A. *et al.* Calnexin deficiency and endoplasmic reticulum stress-induced apoptosis. *Biochemistry* **41**, 2850-2858, doi:bi015967+ [pii] (2002).
- Okiyoneda, T. *et al.* Role of calnexin in the ER quality control and productive folding of CFTR; differential effect of calnexin knockout on wild-type and DeltaF508 CFTR. *Biochim Biophys Acta* 1783, 1585-1594, doi:S0167-4889(08)00126-2 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.bbamcr.2008.04.002 (2008).
- ²²⁸ Hennet, T., Hagen, F. K., Tabak, L. A. & Marth, J. D. T-cell-specific deletion of a polypeptide N-acetylgalactosaminyl-transferase gene by site-directed recombination. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* **92**, 12070-12074 (1995).
- Kruisbeek, A. M. Isolation of mouse mononuclear cells. *Curr Protoc Immunol* Chapter 3, Unit 3 1, doi:10.1002/0471142735.im0301s39 (2001).
- Lee, D. *et al.* UBC9-dependent Association between Calnexin and Protein
 Tyrosine Phosphatase 1B (PTP1B) at the Endoplasmic Reticulum. *J Biol Chem* 290, 5725-5738, doi:M114.635474 [pii]
- 10.1074/jbc.M114.635474 (2015).
- ²³¹ Coe, H., Bedard, K., Groenendyk, J., Jung, J. & Michalak, M. Endoplasmic reticulum stress in the absence of calnexin. *Cell Stress Chaperones* **13**, 497-507, doi:10.1007/s12192-008-0049-x (2008).

²³² Van Coppenolle, F. *et al.* Ribosome-translocon complex mediates calcium leakage from endoplasmic reticulum stores. *J Cell Sci* **117**, 4135-4142, doi:10.1242/jcs.01274 ice 01274 [mii] (2004)

jcs.01274 [pii] (2004).

²³³ Lakkaraju, A. K. *et al.* Palmitoylated calnexin is a key component of the ribosome-translocon complex. *EMBO J* **31**, 1823-1835, doi:emboj201215 [pii]

- ²³⁴ Diedrich, G., Bangia, N., Pan, M. & Cresswell, P. A role for calnexin in the assembly of the MHC class I loading complex in the endoplasmic reticulum. *J Immunol* **166**, 1703-1709 (2001).
- ²³⁵ Gardner, T. G. *et al.* T cell receptor assembly and expression in the absence of calnexin. *Arch Biochem Biophys* 378, 182-189, doi:S0003-9861(00)91804-6 [pii]
 10.1006/abbi.2000.1804 (2000).
- ²³⁶ Butler, J. T., Samantaray, S., Beeson, C. C., Ray, S. K. & Banik, N. L. Involvement of calpain in the process of Jurkat T cell chemotaxis. *J Neurosci Res* **87**, 626-635, doi:10.1002/jnr.21882 (2009).
- ²³⁷ Li, Y. & Camacho, P. Ca2+-dependent redox modulation of SERCA 2b by ERp57. *J Cell Biol* **164**, 35-46, doi:10.1083/jcb.200307010
- jcb.200307010 [pii] (2004).
- ²³⁸ Oliver, J. D., van der Wal, F. J., Bulleid, N. J. & High, S. Interaction of the thioldependent reductase ERp57 with nascent glycoproteins. *Science* **275**, 86-88 (1997).
- ²³⁹ Turano, C., Gaucci, E., Grillo, C. & Chichiarelli, S. ERp57/GRP58: a protein with multiple functions. *Cell Mol Biol Lett* **16**, 539-563, doi:10.2478/s11658-011-0022-z (2011).
- ²⁴⁰ Groenendyk, J. *et al.* Interplay between the oxidoreductase PDIA6 and microRNA-322 controls the response to disrupted endoplasmic reticulum calcium homeostasis. *Sci Signal* **7**, ra54, doi:7/329/ra54 [pii]

10.1126/scisignal.2004983 (2014).

- ²⁴¹ Kozlov, G., Maattanen, P., Thomas, D. Y. & Gehring, K. A structural overview of the PDI family of proteins. *FEBS J* **277**, 3924-3936, doi:EJB7793 [pii]
- 10.1111/j.1742-4658.2010.07793.x.
- ²⁴² Wang, S. *et al.* Crystal structure of calsequestrin from rabbit skeletal muscle sarcoplasmic reticulum. *Nat Struct Biol* **5**, 476-483 (1998).
- Beard, N. A., Laver, D. R. & Dulhunty, A. F. Calsequestrin and the calcium release channel of skeletal and cardiac muscle. *Prog Biophys Mol Biol* 85, 33-69, doi:10.1016/j.pbiomolbio.2003.07.001

S0079610703000774 [pii] (2004).

- Moretti, D., Del Bello, B., Allavena, G. & Maellaro, E. Calpains and cancer:
 friends or enemies? *Arch Biochem Biophys* 564, 26-36, doi:S0003-9861(14)00359-2
 [pii]
- 10.1016/j.abb.2014.09.018 (2014).

^{10.1038/}emboj.2012.15 (2012).